

Open access • Book Chapter • DOI:10.1002/9780470143766.CH1

Laser light scattering in fluid systems — Source link []

P. A. Fleury, Jean-Pierre Boon, Ilya Prigogine, Stuart A. Rice

Institutions: Bell Labs, Université libre de Bruxelles

Published on: 01 Jan 1973

Topics: Light scattering, Neon and Scattering

Related papers:

- Absorption and Dispersion of Ultrasonic Waves
- Dynamic Light Scattering
- Photon correlation and light beating spectroscopy
- Laser Light Scattering
- Brillouin Scattering in Simple Liquids: Argon and Neon



Offprints from Advances in Chemical Physics, Volume XXIV Edited by I. Prigogine and Stuart A. Rice Copyright 1973 by John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

LASER LIGHT SCATTERING IN FLUID SYSTEMS

P. A. FLEURY

Bell Laboratories, Murray Hill, New Jersey

J. P. BOON

Universite Libre De Bruxelles, Bruxelles, Belgium

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction		•		•			•		2
п.	Theoretical Considerations A. Ger	oeral	Rela	tions						5
	B. Generalized Hydrodynamics fo	r S(k	τ, ω)							9
	C. Internal Degrees of Freedom a	nd R	elaxa	tion P	roces	ses				14
	D. Transport Function and High-I	Frequ	ency	Effects						16
	E. Light Scattering and Ultrasonia	CS								20
	F. Solutions and Noncritical Mixt	ures			+					22
ш.	Recent Advances in Experimental	Tech	nique	and /	ppa	ratus				25
	A. High-Frequency Shifts .								1	25
	B. Intermediate-Frequency Shifts									26
	C. Low-Frequency Shifts .									31
IV.	Experimental Results			1						37
	A. Liquid Gas Critical Point.	1								38
	B. Critical Mixing									40
	C. Brillouin Scattering									40
	1. Simple Fluids	1								40
	2. Complex Fluids									41
	D. Depolarized Scattering	1								43
	1. Dynamic Shear Wayes		1		2		-			44
	2. Intermolecular Light Scatter	ring	-							50
	E. Surface Scattering									55
	F. Solutions and Macromolecules				-		1		-	57
Literature Search and Bibliography						12		59		
1.100	adure search and bionography		*			. 4				

Abstract

Recent theoretical and experimental advances in the field of inelastic light scattering from fluid systems are reviewed. Three basic frequency domains are distinguished by the instrumentation used in each: (1) grating spectrometers, (2) optical interferometers, and (3) electronic spectrometers. Recent advances in each domain are discussed. A generalized hydrodynamic theory is outlined which incorporates both second-order and finite-frequency transport coefficient effects. Scattering experiments on density, anisotropy, and concentration fluctuations are discussed. Studies of surface waves, liquid crystals, intermolecular collisions, and fluid shear waves typify the kinds of experimental advances represented. Critical phenomena associated with various phase transitions in fluids and mixtures are brought up to date, and a discussion of light scattering as currently applied to macromolecular solutions is presented. The review concludes with a cross-referenced bibliography consisting of more than 500 titled entries on the subject of inelastic light scattering in fluid systems.

I. INTRODUCTION

Following the invention of the laser light source there has been an impressive increase in both the quantity and quality of optical scattering experiments performed on fluid systems of physical, chemical, and biological interest. Many of these experiments, particularly in the area of obtaining dynamical information, have been made possible by simultaneous advances in spectroscopic technique. Despite the relative newness of light scattering spectroscopy, several review articles on various aspects of the theory and experimental technique have already appeared. The article by McIntyre and Sengers¹⁰ presents an introduction to the basic concepts of light scattering in fluids and discusses at length the information that can be and has been obtained from such experiments regarding critical phenomena in both pure fluids and fluid mixtures. Mountain12 has presented formal hydrodynamic theory pertaining to the aspects of dynamic liquid structure inferable from light scattering experiments. An article by Boon and Deguent³² has extended by techniques of generalized hydrodynamics the theory of light scattering in simple dense fluids. A thorough discussion of the techniques of electronic spectroscopy which utilize the coherence properties of the scattered field has been given by Cummins and Swinney.3

Of particular and growing interest to both chemists and biologists are the possible applications of laser scattering in fluids to probe macromolecular dynamics and chemical reaction kinetics. The theory of such experiments has been discussed in detail in two papers by Pecora.^{13,14} The experimental as well as theoretical aspects of light scattering in the study of chemical reactions have been reviewed by Yeh and Keeler.^{346,347} More wide ranging reviews of light scattering have been presented by Fleury,⁹ Chu,² and Benedek.^{1,217}

The purpose of this article is to review those recent developments not discussed in the above-mentioned works, and to place them in perspective relative to both the more familiar results and the areas showing promise for future exploitation by light scattering spectroscopy. Detailed derivations of theoretical expressions are often omitted here. We concentrate rather on results, both theoretical and experimental. Further, some rather sweeping exclusions must be made at the outset regarding subject matter. We exclude the topics of ordinary Raman effect in fluids, of light scattering from solids and from plasmas, and of stimulated scattering of any kind. Each of these represents such a vast literature and so active a research field in its own right that a proper discussion of them in addition to our main subject would be impossible in a review article of reasonable length.

We begin in Section II with a discussion of theoretical generalities applicable to all types of scattering experiments. Results of the generalized hydrodynamic approach to the calculation of the density correlation functions, and their extension to multicomponent systems and to systems under conditions of nonequilibrium are presented. In addition orientational and relaxation effects on the spectra are examined in Section IV.

In Section III we emphasize recent improvements in experimental techniques and apparatus. These include multiple instruments (the tandem Fabry-Perot and other compound interferometers) on the one hand, and resonance reabsorption of the incident laser frequency, on the other hand. Basic considerations of electronic or "light beating" spectroscopy are reviewed, and recent advances in the theory and construction of digital correlators for collecting and processing data are discussed briefly as well.

Section IV concentrates on new types of experimental results. These include the study of phase transitions in liquid crystals, of intermolecular light scattering in simple fluids, of capillary waves at liquid interfaces, particularly in the vicinity of critical points, and of recent developments in both the theory and experimental observations on critical phenomena. Results in fluid mixtures and macromolecular solutions of interest to chemists and biologists are also discussed.

In the last section, a rather complete bibliography of the literature since the introduction of the laser to light scattering spectroscopy in the early 1960s is included. This bibliography divides the more than 500 citations (with titles included) into a dozen categories for hopefully easy access. To our knowledge it is the most complete compilation to date of the literature in this field, and we hope it will prove useful to both the neophyte and the seasoned research worker. With the exception of stimulated scattering, the subject exclusions mentioned above apply as well to the bibliography. The stimulated scattering citations revealed in our literature search are included here primarily because of their possible interest to readers. The footnote and reference numbering procedure we adopt here is explained at the beginning of the section, and was dictated by the desire to include a complete bibliography as well as textual references with minimum redundancy and space expenditure.

As we see in the following section, when the kinematics of the scattering process are discussed more fully, the laser's monochromaticity and high degree of directional collimation have made the laser scattering technique valuable for the study of an incredible range of dynamic phenomena in fluids. Using a variety of spectroscopic techniques, fluctuations in the fluid occurring on time scales between 1 cps ranging in a continuous fashion up to 1015 cps (approximately the laser frequency itself) can be studied in a scattering experiment. By varying the scattering angle the spatial wavelength of the fluctuations probed can be selected over several orders of magnitude as well, ranging from a few thousand angstroms (for back scattering) to a few centimeters (for forward scattering). The practical upper limit is dictated by diffraction effects which exclude scattering angles smaller than the diffraction angle of the laser beam, $\sim \lambda/d$, where d is the laser beam diameter. This combination of dynamic range in both time and space, which makes light scattering such a powerful tool for the study of fluids, is shown in Fig. 1, where it is compared with those space-time regimes accessible to some other commonly used experimental techniques.

The light scattering domain is divided into three parts corresponding to generally different methods of spectrally analyzing the scattered light. The short-time or high-frequency phenomena occurring on time scales as short as 10^{-14} sec have been probed by means of grating spectrometers. This is the range of times involved, for example, in the intermolecular collision process, a very difficult region to probe by any experimental technique. In the intermediate range such familiar phenomena as Brillouin scattering from thermally excited acoustic waves and Rayleigh scattering from entropy fluctuations have received considerable attention. Similarly, the normal modes of vibration in complicated systems such as liquid crystals fall in this intermediate spectral range. These diverse phenomena have been studied conveniently with optical interferometers, having resolving powers as high as 10^9 .

The lowest energy region, corresponding to the highest resolution $(\sim 10^{15})$ has only recently emerged and owes its existence to the development of light beating and intensity correlation spectroscopy. Processes of interest in this region include the critical slowing down of density fluctuations near the liquid-gas phase transition, concentration fluctuations in critical mixtures, the diffusive motion of biological macromolecules in solution, and hydrodynamic instabilities in the vicinity of their incipient development.



Fig. 1. Space-time or energy-momentum regimes accessible to various experimental techniques. Scattering techniques span rectangular areas by virtue of the additional kinematic range afforded by a pair of probe particles (incident and scattered). Note the logarithmic scales which permit display of large dynamic ranges.

The other scattering techniques depicted in Fig. 1 can probe shorterwavelength fluctuations, but at present have not nearly the dynamic range in frequency available to light scattering.

II. THEORETICAL CONSIDERATIONS A. General Relations

The scattering experiment is depicted schematically in Fig. 2, where an incident plane-polarized optical field E_1 , of frequency ω_1 , wave vector k_1 ,



Fig. 2. Schematic diagram of scattering experiment.

and polarization ℓ_1 traverses a medium supporting time- and spacedependent polarizability tensor, $\delta \alpha_{ij}(\mathbf{r}', t)$. For a perfectly homogeneous polarizability, $\delta \alpha_{ii}(\mathbf{r}', t) = \text{Const.} \times \delta \alpha_{ii}(t)$, the reradiated (scattered) field would sum to zero for all but the exact forward direction. For a perfectly static polarizability, $\delta \alpha_{ii}(\mathbf{r}', t) = \text{Const.} \times \delta \alpha_{ii}(\mathbf{r}')$, the scattered light field would have the same frequency (time dependence) as incident field. The experiment generally consists of measuring the strength, polarization, frequency, and wave vector of the scattered field. These quantities carry information on the strength, symmetry, and time and spatial behavior of $\delta \alpha_{ii}$. The magnitude of $\delta \alpha_{ii}$ measures the scattering efficiency or cross section. Under the assumptions that (1) the scattering volume is much larger than λ_1^{a} , (2) that the scattering volume dimensions are small compared to the distance between the scattering volume and the point of observation (r) of the scattered field, and (3) that $\delta \alpha$ is sufficiently small that only a small fraction of the incident light is scattered, the scattered field may be written9:

$$E_{2}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r},t) = \frac{-\omega_{1}^{2} \sin \varphi}{|\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}'| c^{2}} \eta_{1}^{2} \exp\left(i\mathbf{k}' \cdot \mathbf{r} - \omega_{1}t\right) \\ \times \int_{V} dV' \exp\left(-i\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{r}'\right) E_{1}^{(j)} \delta\alpha_{ij}(\mathbf{r}',t) \quad (1)$$

where $(\eta_1 \omega_1 / c) |\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}'| = \mathbf{k}' \cdot (\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}')$ defines \mathbf{k}' and $\mathbf{k} \equiv \mathbf{k}' - \mathbf{k}_1$ and the superscript indexes the *i*th Cartesian component of \mathbf{E}_2 . φ is the angle between the incident polarization direction and the observation direction. Since the scattered intensity spectrum is simply related to the Fourier transform of the time correlation function of the scattered field, we have

$$I(\omega, \mathbf{r}) = \frac{c}{8\pi} \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{\mu} \right)^{1/2} \langle \mathbf{E}_2(\mathbf{r}, \omega_2) \cdot \mathbf{E}_2^*(\mathbf{r}, \omega_2) \rangle$$
(2)

where the angular brackets indicate an appropriate average over the states of the system. We see from (1) and (2) that the information about the medium revealed by the scattering experiment is contained in the spacetime correlation function of the polarizability tensor elements:

$$\langle \delta \alpha_{ij}(\mathbf{r},t) \delta \alpha_{kl}^* (\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}',t-t') \rangle \tag{3}$$

Under assumption 1, above, the volume integral in (1) may be extended to infinity with the result that the scattered field at **r** is strictly proportional to the **q**th Fourier component of $\delta \alpha_{ij}$. The time Fourier transform of \mathbf{E}_2 is just

$$\mathbf{E}_{2}(\omega_{2}) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{E}_{2}(t) e^{i\omega_{2}t} dt$$
(4)

and is proportional to $\delta \alpha_{ij}(\mathbf{k}, \Omega) e^{i(\omega_1 \pm \Omega)t}$. This reveals that (a) the Ω th Fourier component of $\delta \alpha_{ij}$ is observed and that (b) the scattered field frequency ω_2 is just $\omega_1 \pm \Omega$. Finally, the various polarization components of the scattered intensity are expressed by combining the above results as

$$I(\mathbf{r},\,\omega_2) = \frac{V}{8\pi} \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{\mu}\right)^{1/2} \frac{k_1^{\,4} \sin^2\varphi}{r^2 c} E_1^{(j)} E_1^{(i)} \left\langle \delta \alpha_{ij}(\mathbf{k},\,\Omega) \,\delta \alpha_{il}^{\,*}(\mathbf{k},\,\Omega) \right\rangle \tag{5}$$

where summation on repeated indices is implied.

Implicit in this expression are the kinematics of the scattering process, which correspond to overall momentum and energy conservation in the scattering process.

and

$$\begin{split} \hbar \mathbf{k}_2 &= \hbar \mathbf{k}_1 \pm \hbar \mathbf{k} \\ \hbar \omega_2 &= \hbar \omega_1 \pm \hbar \Omega \end{split} \tag{6}$$

The (-) and (+) signs correspond to gain and loss, respectively, of a quantum of energy $\hbar\Omega$ by the medium, and are called the Stokes and anti-Stokes components of the spectrum. For a system in thermal equilibrium the spectrum is symmetric about ω_1 when $\hbar\Omega \ll kT$, but more generally exhibits the relative demagnification by $e^{-\hbar\Omega/kT}$ on the anti-Stokes side required by the principle of detailed balance. The wave vectors in (6) form a triangle which for $\Omega \ll \omega_1$, ω_2 yields the useful relation between scattering angle θ and momentum transfer $\hbar k$:

$$\hbar k = 2\hbar k_1 \sin\frac{\theta}{2} \tag{7}$$

Thus variation of θ permits probing of fluctuations of wavelength $\lambda_1/2 < \lambda < d$, where λ_1 is the laser wavelength ($\sim 10^{-5}$ cm⁻¹) and d is the laser beam diameter, thereby defining the diffraction limit.

Equations (5) and (6) represent the fundamental relations for light scattering experiments. However, their very generality is indicative of a lack of detailed physical content. The physical, chemical, and even biological processes which determine the structure and strength of $\delta \alpha_{ij}(\mathbf{r}, t)$ are so incredibly diverse that to write down $\delta \alpha_{ij}$ for a general fluid or fluid mixture would require a detailed microscopic theory of the dynamical aspects of the system affecting the polarizability. Because both singleparticle and many-particle polarizabilities are sensitive to locations or configurations of the particles and groups, this means virtually *all* the dynamic aspects. Fortunately different processes contributing to $\delta \alpha_{ij}$ often occur on greatly different time or length scales and may vary differently with parameters like temperature, pressure, concentration, or molecular complexity. Their contributions can then often be separated and the dynamics of a particular process can be *directly* measured by the light scattering experiment.

For example, in a pure fluid of monatomic molecules, the dominant contribution to $\delta \alpha_{ij}$ comes from density fluctuations. These contribute only to diagonal elements of $\delta \alpha$ so that the scattered light has the same polarization as the incident light. The observed correlation function $\langle \delta \rho(-\mathbf{k}, 0) \, \delta \rho^*(\mathbf{k}, \omega) \rangle$ is simply the familiar dynamic structure factor $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$. Various models have been used to calculate S in various approximations: (a) the kinetic regime, single particles^{72,76}; (b) the hydrodynamic regime^{72,76,133}; and (c) the generalized hydrodynamic regime.³² When $k\Lambda < 1$ (Λ = particle mean free path), $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ consists of a triplet of peaks centered at $\omega = 0$ and at $\omega = \pm qV_s$ arising from the nonpropagating (Rayleigh) and propagating (Brillouin) components of the density fluctuation at k.57 These peaks are nearly Lorentzian in shape and of width $\Delta \omega_B = (\kappa / \rho C_o) k^2$ and $\Delta \omega_B = \alpha_s v_s / \pi$; where $\kappa / \rho C_o$ is the thermal diffusivity and α_s , v_s are the sound attenuation and velocity, respectively (see Fig. 3). Studies of the Rayleigh and/or Brillouin spectra were among the first applications of laser spectroscopy, and continue to be of interest because (a) the precise manner in which $\Delta \omega_{R}$ approaches zero near the liquid-gas critical point has important consequences for the understanding of critical phenomena, and (b) measurements of the Brillouin splitting, width, and shape reveal behavior of sound waves in a frequency range far above that of conventional ultrasonics (109-1010 Hz), and thus may reveal departures from classical hydrodynamics. The $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ is even more interesting in fluids composed of polyatomic molecules, not only because vibrational relaxation frequencies often lie in the 109-1010 Hz range, but also because the structure of $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ itself in a relaxing fluid is often qualitatively different from that in a simple fluid. In particular, a new central peak appears whose strength and shape are directly related to the strength and relaxation time of the energy exchange between density fluctuations and the internal degrees of freedom. Further interesting



Fig. 3. Representation of the origin of the Rayleigh-Brillouin spectrum for a simple dense fluid.

effects on $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ are expected in the generalized hydrodynamic regime $(\omega \tau_e \sim 1, \text{ and } ka \sim 1, \text{ with } \tau_e$ the collision time and a the characteristic intermolecular distance), where the ω and k dependence of thermodynamic and transport coefficients is taken into account. We consider here briefly the results of a description given by a generalized hydrodynamic description³² which unifies these contributions to $S(k, \omega)$.

B. Generalized Hydrodynamics for $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$

In this section, we first present a generalized hydrodynamics analysis as an extension of the hydrodynamic approach and then treat two particular examples as special cases, namely, the case of hypersound dispersion in simple liquids and the case of thermal relaxation resulting in the appearance of a new mode in liquids with internal degrees of freedom. Both cases correspond to actual experimental situations which have been investigated in the laboratory and require the replacement of the usual transport coefficients by the more general concept of *transport functions*.

The generalized hydrodynamic theory presented here is based on the method developed by Ailawadi, Rahman, and Zwanzig⁵¹¹ for the analysis of current correlation functions. As pointed out by these authors, such a treatment does not constitute a rigorous theory, but presents the advantage of analytic simplicity—quite useful for the interpretation of physical situations encountered in experimental work—leading to the same generalized hydrodynamic equations that have been derived previously by more elaborate statistical mechanical methods.

The basic equations are straightforward generalizations of the Fourier-Laplace transformed versions of the (1) continuity, (2) momentum, and (3) energy equations:

$$s\tilde{\rho}_k(s) + i\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{j}_k(s) = \rho_k(0) \tag{8}$$

$$[s + k^2 \tilde{\varphi}_k(s)]\tilde{\mathbf{j}}_k(s) + i\mathbf{k} \,\frac{k_B T}{S(k)} \left[\tilde{\rho}_k(s) + \beta \tilde{g}_k(s)\right] = \mathbf{j}_k(0) \tag{9a}$$

$$[s + q^2 \tilde{\varphi}_q(s)] \tilde{\mathbf{j}}_q^{(1)}(s) = \mathbf{j}_q^{(1)}(0)$$
(9b)

$$[s + q^{2}\tilde{\varphi}_{q}(s)]\tilde{\mathbf{j}}_{q}^{(2)}(s) = \mathbf{j}_{q}^{(2)}(0)$$
(9c)

$$[s + k^2 \tilde{\Phi}_k(s)]\tilde{g}_k(s) + i\mathbf{k} \frac{\gamma - 1}{\beta} \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{j}}_k(s) = g_k(0)$$
(10)

where the quantities $\hat{X}_k(s)$ are the Laplace-Fourier transforms of the fluctuations $\delta X(\mathbf{r}, t)$ defined as

$$\tilde{\rho}_k(s) = \int_0^\infty dt \ e^{-st} \int_V d\mathbf{r} \ e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r}} \ \delta\rho(\mathbf{r}, t) \tag{11}$$

with $s = \varepsilon + i\omega$, the complex Laplace variable. The longitudinal current \mathbf{j}_k and the transverse currents $\mathbf{j}_q^{(i)}$ (i = 1, 2) (with the wave vector \mathbf{q} in the plane perpendicular to the k direction) have been defined as

$$\mathbf{j}_k(t) = \rho_0 \int_V d\mathbf{r} \, \mathbf{v}(t) e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r}} \tag{12}$$

$$\mathbf{j}_{q}(t) = \rho_{0} \int_{F} d\mathbf{r} \, \mathbf{v}(t) e^{i\mathbf{q}\cdot\mathbf{r}}$$
(13)

Similarly, $g(\mathbf{r}, t)$ denotes the heat current density defined as

$$g(\mathbf{r}, t) = \rho_0 \,\delta T(\mathbf{r}, t) \tag{14}$$

In (8)-(10) we have employed the generalized coefficients defined as

$$\omega_0^2(k) = k^2 \frac{k_B T}{S(k)} = \frac{k^2}{\rho \chi_T(k)}$$
(15)

where $\chi_T(k)$ is the generalized isothermal compressibility

$$k^{2}\tilde{\varphi}_{k}(s) = [\omega_{l}^{2}(k) - \omega_{0}^{2}(k)]\bar{\psi}_{k}^{1}(s)$$
(16)

with

$$\omega_t^2(k) = \frac{\langle [j_k(0)]^2 \rangle}{\langle [j_k(0)]^2 \rangle} \tag{17}$$

and where the index l denotes the longitudinal current;

$$k^2 \tilde{\varphi}_q(s) = \omega_t^2(k) \tilde{\psi}_q^L(s) \tag{18}$$

with

$$\omega_t^2(q) = \frac{\langle [j_q(0)]^2 \rangle}{\langle [j_q(0)]^2 \rangle}$$
(19)

and where the index t denotes the transverse current;

$$k^2 \tilde{\Phi}_k(s) = \omega_\lambda^2(k) \tilde{\psi}_k^\lambda(s) \tag{20}$$

with

$$\omega_{\lambda}^{2}(k) = \frac{\langle [g_{k}(0)]^{2} \rangle}{\langle [g_{k}(0)]^{2} \rangle}$$

$$\tag{21}$$

In (16), (18), and (20), the functions $\tilde{\psi}(s)$ are the memory functions of the master equations governing the time evolution of the corresponding currents; that is,

$$j(t) = -\int_0^t d\tau \ \psi(t-\tau) j(\tau) \tag{22}$$

An a priori calculation of these memory functions is quite difficult. Although the formal expressions for the ψ functions are analytically known, their explicit evaluation requires model calculations.

On the other hand, the ω 's can be computed from (17), (19), and (21), and the explicit expressions for the different currents, j(0), and generalized forces, as well as some numerical computations, can each be found in the literature.

The set (8)-(10) constitute the generalized hydrodynamic equations. To make contact with classical hydrodynamics, it suffices to take the long-time limit,

$$\lim_{s \to 0} \tilde{\psi}_k(s) = \tau(k) \tag{23}$$

where τ is the appropriate relaxation time for the transport process considered. Then one finds⁵¹¹

$$\lim_{k \to 0} [\omega_l^2(k) - \omega_0^2(k)] k^{-2} \tau_l = \nu_0$$
(24)

$$\lim_{k \to 0} \omega_t^{2}(k) k^{-2} \tau_t = \nu_0' \tag{25}$$

$$\lim_{k \to 0} \omega_{\lambda}^{2}(k)k^{-2}\tau_{\lambda} = \lambda_{0}$$
(26)

and

$$\lim_{k \to 0} \frac{k^2 k_B T}{S(k)} = k^2 \left(\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial p}\right)_T^{-1} = U_T^{\ 2} k^2 = \gamma^{-1} U_s^{\ 2} k^2$$
(27)

where the usual quantities are denoted by $U_s = [(\partial p/\partial \rho)_s]^{1/2}$, the adiabatic sound velocity; $\gamma = C_p/C_v$, the ratio of the specific heats; and $\beta = -(\partial \rho/\partial T)_p/\rho_0$, the coefficient of thermal expansion. The transport coefficients, v_0 , v_0' , λ_0 , are the total kinematic viscosity, the shear kinematic viscosity and the thermometric conductivity, respectively:

$$\nu_0 = \frac{1}{\rho_0} (\frac{4}{3} \eta_s + \eta_B)$$
(28)

$$v_0' = \frac{\eta_s}{\rho_0} \tag{29}$$

$$\lambda_0 = \frac{\kappa}{\rho_0 C_v} = \gamma \lambda' \tag{30}$$

Different models may be constructed for the memory functions by assuming different mathematical forms for $\psi_k(t)$. These forms can be chosen and adjusted to fit the experimental data or may be computed from the sum rules. For the sake of simplicity, we restrict our attention here to the mathematically most convenient model, introducing the exponential ansatz

$$\tilde{\psi}_k^{\ l}(s) = [s + \tau_1^{-1}(k)]^{-1} \tag{31}$$

$$\bar{\psi}_k^{\lambda}(s) = [s + \tau_{\lambda}^{-1}(k)]^{-1} \tag{32}$$

Here the relaxation times, $\tau_i(k)$ and $\tau_\lambda(k)$, should be considered as adjustable parameters to be determined, for example, by fitting the power spectrum to the molecular dynamics data.

However, when one is interested in the hydrodynamic regime, τ_i and τ_{λ} can be computed from the hydrodynamic limit equations, (24) and (26), combined with (17), (21), and (15) taken in the limit $k \rightarrow 0$. In the domain of light scattering, one may restrict oneself to the set of (8)–(10),

wherefrom one obtains a dispersion equation of the fifth degree. Indeed it is expected that two additional modes will arise from the introduction of the generalized transport coefficients when cast in the form of the exponential model, (31) and (32). To the lowest order in $\omega_i \tau_i (i = l, \lambda)$, the five roots of the dispersion equation read³²:

$$S_0 = -\frac{1}{\gamma} \omega_{\lambda}^2 \tau_{\lambda}$$
 (thermal diffusivity mode) (33)

$$= -\tau_{\lambda}^{-1}$$
 (thermal relaxation mode) (34)

$$S_l = -\tau_l^{-1}$$
 (viscous relaxation mode) (35)

$$S_{\pm} = \pm i \gamma^{1/2} \omega_0 - \Omega$$
 (Brillouin modes) (36)

with

S1 =

$$\Omega = \frac{1}{2} \left[(\omega_l^2 - \omega_0^2) \tau_l + \left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma} \right) \omega_\lambda^2 \tau_\lambda \right]$$
(37)

Note that the mode S_t could still be decomposed into a contribution from shear relaxation and a contribution from structural relaxation (related to the existence of the generalized bulk viscosity coefficient).

In a simple liquid the equations yield two additional shear modes

 $S_{i=1,2} = -\nu' q^2$

which will not be considered in more detail here, because they have not been observed in simple liquids to date. Such modes would probably not be detectable by light scattering in simple isotropic liquids since there is no direct coupling between the transverse component of the velocity and the density fluctuations. However, in fluids with anisotropic molecules, such coupling does occur and has been invoked to explain the low-frequency depolarized spectrum observed in such cases. More will be said of these spectra in Section III.

In general, coupling occurs between these different modes [(33)-(36)] resulting in deviations from the simple Lorentzian shape of the classical spectral components. Such deviations are indications of the existence of dynamical structure in the system, which structure will then manifest itself as hypersonic dispersion, as modifications to the shape and the intensity of the spectral lines, as well as deviations from the classical Landau-Placzek ratio. Although in general these changes are expected to be small, several liquids have been studied experimentally, whose spectra could not be fully explained by the classical theory. In the next sections, we consider two examples of situations where the present treatment has been used for

the interpretation of (1) a new central component and (2) the possible existence of hypersound dispersion in simple liquids. Similar cases may occur also in fluid mixtures, as we shall see when considering the extension of the theory to multicomponent systems.

C. Internal Degrees of Freedom and Relaxation Processes

Energy transfer may occur between internal degrees of freedom and the translational degrees of freedom, in which case there will be coupling between a mode characteristic of structural relaxation and the collective modes describing the density fluctuations. This problem can be regarded as a particular case of the general prescription displayed in the previous section. There one restricts oneself to the limit $k \rightarrow 0$ and solely the bulk viscosity coefficient is generalized into the form of a transport function, with the following simple ansatz, assuming a single relaxation time process¹³¹ [see (16) and (31)]:

$$\lim_{k \to 0} k^2 \tilde{\varphi}_k^{B}(s) = \lim_{k \to 0} \left[\omega_B^{2}(k) - \omega_0^{2}(k) \right] \bar{\psi}_k^{B}(s)$$
$$= \eta_B \frac{k^2}{\rho} + \frac{(U_{\infty}^{2} - U_s^{2}) \tau_B k^2}{1 + s \tau_B}$$
(38)

with U_{∞} , the infinite frequency sound speed. Here the index *B* indicates that solely the contribution from the bulk viscosity is considered, and it has been found convenient to separate off the zero-frequency part of the function (i.e., the usual kinematic bulk viscosity coefficient, η_B/ρ_0). The dispersion equation can then be cast into the form

$$\left(s + \frac{\lambda k^{2}}{\gamma}\right)(s + i\omega_{s} + \Omega')(s - i\omega_{s} + \Omega')\left(s + \left(\frac{U_{s}}{v_{s}}\right)^{2}\tau_{B}^{-1}\right) = 0 \quad (39a)$$

Here

$$\omega_{s} = v_{s}k = \frac{\tau_{B}^{-1}}{\sqrt{2}} [\Delta + \sqrt{\Delta^{2} + 4(U_{s}k\tau_{B})^{2}}]^{1/2}$$
(39b)
$$\Delta = [(U_{\infty}k\tau_{B})^{2} - 1]$$

$$\Omega' = \Omega + \frac{1}{2} \left[1 - \left(\frac{U_s}{v_s} \right)^2 \right] \frac{\lambda k^2}{\gamma} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{(U_{\infty}^2 - U_s^2)k^2}{\omega_s^2 + \tau_B^{-2}} (\tau_B^{-1} - \lambda k^2)$$
(39c)

Now from the dispersion equation (39), the spectral distribution can be obtained and may be *approximately* represented as a sum of *four* Lorentzian curves¹³¹ (with $\Gamma_p = \lambda_0/\gamma$):

$$\frac{I(\omega)}{I_{0}} = \left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma}\right) \frac{2\Gamma_{p}k^{2}}{\omega^{2} + (\Gamma_{p}k^{2})^{2}} + \frac{2\left(\frac{U_{s}}{v_{s}}\right)^{2}\tau_{B}^{-1}}{\omega^{2} + \left(\frac{U_{s}}{v_{s}}\right)^{4}\tau_{B}^{-2}} \\
\times \frac{\left[1 - (v_{s}/U_{s})^{2}\right]\left[(1 - 1/\gamma)(U_{s}k)^{2} + (U_{s}/v_{s})^{4}\tau_{B}^{-2}\right] + (U_{\infty}^{2} - U_{s}^{2})k^{2}}{\omega_{s}^{2} + (U_{s}/v_{s})^{4}\tau_{B}^{-2}} \\
+ \frac{\left[1 - (U_{s}/v_{s})^{2}(1 - 1/\gamma)\right]\left[\omega_{s}^{2} + (U_{s}/v_{s})^{2}\tau_{B}^{-2}\right] - (U_{\infty}^{2} - U_{s}^{2})^{2}k^{2}}{\omega_{s}^{2} + (U_{s}/v_{s})^{4}\tau_{B}^{-2}} \\
\times \left\{\frac{\Omega'}{\Omega'^{2} + (\omega + v_{s}k)^{2}} + \frac{\Omega'}{\Omega'^{2} + (\omega - v_{s}k)^{2}}\right\}$$
(40)

which reduces to the classical hydrodynamic spectrum when there is no dispersion $(U_s = U_{\infty} = v_s)$. From the above spectrum, one obtains the ratio of the integrated intensity of the unshifted central components, $I_R^{(1)} + I_R^{(2)}$, to the integrated intensity of the Brillouin components to read

$$\frac{[I_R^{(1)} + I_R^{(2)}]}{2I_B} = (\gamma - 1)\frac{1+A}{B}$$
(41)

where

$$A = \frac{\gamma (U_{\infty}^{2} - U_{s}^{2})k^{2} - [(v_{s}/U_{s})^{2} - 1] \left[\gamma \left(\frac{U_{s}}{v_{s}}\right)^{4} \tau_{B}^{-2} + (kU_{s})^{2} (\gamma - 1)\right]}{(\gamma - 1) \left[\omega_{s}^{2} + \left(\frac{U_{s}}{v_{s}}\right)^{4} \tau_{B}^{-2}\right]}$$
$$B = \frac{[\gamma - (U_{s}/v_{s})^{2} (\gamma - 1)][\omega_{s}^{2} + (U_{s}/v_{s})^{2} \tau_{B}^{-2}] - \gamma k^{2} (U_{\infty}^{2} - U_{s}^{2})}{\omega_{s}^{2} + (U_{s}/v_{s})^{4} \tau_{B}^{-2}}$$

which, at low phonon frequencies, that is, for $\omega_s \ll \tau_B^{-1}$, reduces to the classical Landau-Placzek ratio: $(\gamma - 1)$. In the limit of high frequencies, that is, $\omega_s \gg \tau_B^{-1}$, one retrieves Rytov's result⁶⁶

$$(\gamma - 1) \left\{ 1 + \frac{\gamma}{\gamma - 1} \frac{U_{\infty}^{2} - U_{s}^{2}}{U_{s}^{2}} \right\}$$
(42)

The most striking feature of the spectrum given by (40) is, of course, the existence of a second central component due to structural relaxation with



Fig. 4. Spectrum of density fluctuations for a singly relaxing fluid. The relaxation central component (shaded area) causes the Brillouin peaks (at $\pm w_B$) to be displaced from their zero-order positions (at $\pm U_k k$).

relaxation time τ_B . The spectral distribution is illustrated in Fig. 4, where the shaded area represents the new spectral component, which has been referred to as the "Mountain peak." Actually, in most experimental spectra, the existence of such a relaxation mode will manifest itself as a broad background between the Rayleigh component and the Brillouin peaks, which in turn will appear asymmetrical and will also be displaced from their classical position (at $\omega = U_s k$) to a new position, $\omega_s = v_s k$ according to (39a) and (39b). Notice, however, that ω_s/k measures the propagation velocity, whereas the maximum of the Brillouin component occurs at ω_B , for which $\partial I(\omega)/\partial \omega = 0$, and because of the asymmetrical terms [see (57)] in the spectral distribution, one has $\omega_B < \omega_s$. On the other hand, the effect of the broad central component (due to structure relaxation) results in a pushing of the Brillouin peaks away from the Rayleigh line, that is, $\omega_s > u_s k$. Thus considerable care must be taken to extract the sound velocity from the Brillouin spectrum in a relaxing fluid.

The present method can of course be extended to multiply relaxing systems. The case of both singly and doubly relaxing liquids has been investigated by Nichols and Carome.¹³⁴ In the latter case, a second relaxation time was assigned to the generalized longitudinal viscosity, with the assumption of an exponential ansatz.

D. Transport Function and High-Frequency Effects

In this section, we shall consider the case of simple monatomic liquids, uncomplicated by the relaxation processes associated with internal degrees of freedom. Even so the question of the possible frequency dependence of the transport coefficients in the "intermediate domain" characterized here as $k \rightarrow 0$, $\omega/\omega_c \sim 10^{-2}$ becomes of interest. ω_c is a characteristic frequency, of order of the collision frequency above which translational

relaxation effects are important. The "intermediate domain" thus lies between the hydrodynamic domain $(k \rightarrow 0, \omega \rightarrow 0)$ and the generalized hydrodynamic domain $(ka \sim 1, \omega\tau_e \sim 1)$. Indeed it has been shown in transport theory that the linear response of a classical fluid becomes wholly nondissipative in the very high frequency limit; that is, when $\omega \rightarrow \infty$, the transport coefficients become purely imaginary.¹¹⁰ We recall that in general, any transport coefficient at finite frequency, that is, any *transport* function, may be cast into a correlation expression as⁵⁰⁵

$$\sigma(\omega) = c \int_0^\infty dt \ e^{i\omega t} \langle J(0)J(t) \rangle \tag{43}$$

where c is a thermodynamic constant and J(t) is the flux related to the transport property considered. As a result, the transport function is generally complex

$$\sigma(\omega) = \sigma_R(\omega) + i\sigma_I(\omega) \tag{44}$$

The zero frequency term, $\sigma_R(0)$, is merely the usual transport coefficient, and the first term in the ω expansion appears to be imaginary, constituting the first nondissipative contribution at high frequencies. Because for light scattering the accessible ω values place us in the intermediate domain, we may legitimately restrict ourselves to the lowest order in ω , in which case the transport functions take the form

$$\nu(\omega) = \lim_{\substack{k \to 0 \\ m \to 0}} \tilde{\Phi}_k(s) = \nu_0 (1 - i\alpha_t \omega) \tag{45}$$

$$\lambda(\omega) = \lim_{\substack{k \to 0 \\ \alpha \neq 0}} \tilde{\varphi}_k(s) = \lambda_0 (1 - i\alpha_\lambda \omega) \tag{46}$$

where v_0 and λ_0 are the zero frequency transport coefficients as given by (28) and (30). α_l and α_{λ} are of the order of ω_c^{-1} and can be calculated explicitly [see (17) and (21)]; for example, one finds indeed that for the shear viscosity, $\alpha \omega \simeq 10^{-2}$. With these assumptions the dispersion equation must now be solved to second order in quantities like $\lambda k/U_s \equiv a$ and $\nu k/U_s \equiv b$, because, although these second-order terms are small, they are no longer negligible with respect to the $\alpha \omega$ terms in (45) and (46). The modes are now given by³²

$$s_0' = -\Gamma_p k^2 = -\Gamma_p k^2 (1 - \delta_1) \tag{47}$$

$$s_{\pm}' = \pm i v_s k - \Gamma_s' k^2 = \pm i U_s k (1 - \delta_2) - \Gamma_s k^2 (1 - \delta_3)$$
(48)

where Γ_p and Γ_s are given by $\Gamma_p = \lambda_0/\gamma$; $\Gamma_s = \nu_0 + (\gamma - 1)\lambda_0/\gamma$ [see (28) and (30)],

$$\delta_1 = \left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma}\right) \left(\frac{b}{a} - \frac{1}{\gamma}\right) a^2 \tag{49}$$

$$\delta_2 = \delta_2^{(\omega)} + \delta_2^{(2)} \tag{50}$$

$$\delta_{2}^{(\omega)} = -\frac{1}{2} \left[\left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma} \right) \mu_{\lambda} a + \mu_{1} b \right]$$
⁽⁵¹⁾

$$\delta_2^{(2)} = \frac{1}{2} [\tilde{\lambda}^2 - \delta_1] \tag{52}$$

$$\delta_3 = \delta_3^{(\omega)} + \delta_3^{(2)} \tag{53}$$

$$\delta_{3}^{(\omega)} = \frac{a\mu_{\lambda}}{\gamma} + \delta_{2}^{(\omega)} \left(1 + \frac{a}{\tilde{\lambda}\gamma}\right) \tag{54}$$

$$\delta_3^{(2)} = \frac{1}{\gamma} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma} - \frac{b}{2\tilde{\lambda}} \right) a^2 \tag{55}$$

with the reduced quantities

$$\tilde{\lambda} = \frac{\Gamma_s k}{U_s}; \qquad \mu_i = \alpha_i U_s k (i = \lambda, \ell)$$
(56)

The "high-frequency" effects arising from the nondissipative part of the transport functions have been separated off and appear in those terms with superscript (ω), whereas the other correction terms, labeled with superscript (2), represent pure second-order effects. Notice that the latter are the only corrections which affect the diffusion mode, whereas both the frequency and the lifetime of the thermal phonons are modified by the frequency effects.

With the correction terms discussed above, the spectrum of the scattered light reads³²

$$\frac{I(\omega)}{I_0} = \left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma}\right)(1 + \theta_1) \frac{2\Gamma_y'k^2}{\omega^2 + (\Gamma_y'k^2)^2} \\
+ \frac{1}{\gamma}(1 + \theta_2) \left\{ \frac{\Gamma_s'k^2}{(\omega + v_sk)^2 + (\Gamma_s'k^2)^2} + \frac{\Gamma_s'k^2}{(\omega - v_sk)^2 + (\Gamma_s'k^2)^2} \right\} \\
+ \frac{1}{\gamma} \theta_3 \left\{ \frac{\omega + v_sk}{(\omega + v_sk)^2 + (\Gamma_s'k^2)^2} - \frac{\omega - v_sk}{(\omega - v_sk)^2 + (\Gamma_s'k^2)^2} \right\}$$
(57)

with

$$\theta_1 = 2\delta_2^{(\omega)} + \frac{a^2}{\gamma} \left(1 + 2\frac{b}{a} - \frac{3}{\gamma} \right)$$
(58)

$$\theta_{2} = 2\delta_{2}^{(\omega)} + \mu_{\lambda}a - \left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma}\right)\left(1 + \frac{2b}{a} - \frac{3}{\gamma}\right)a^{2}$$
(59)

$$\theta_3 = \tilde{\lambda} + a \left(1 - \frac{1}{\gamma} \right) \tag{60}$$

It is easily recognized that neglecting the correction terms $\theta_i (i = 1, 2)$ and $\delta_i (j = 1, 2, 3)$ in (57) leads to the usual expression for the spectral distribution in the hydrodynamic limit. Furthermore, if one simply ignores the frequency dependence of the transport functions, that is, setting $\alpha_i = \alpha_{\lambda} = 0$, one obtains the spectrum involving the second-order terms.^{30.132.134} These different effects are illustrated in Fig. 5, where they are considerably amplified for the sake of illustration. They induce the following spectral changes with respect to the first-order spectrum: a slight narrowing of the Rayleigh line, that is,

$$\Delta \omega_R' = \Delta \omega_R (1 - \delta_1) \tag{61}$$

a slight asymmetry and broadening of the Brillouin components, that is,

$$\Delta \omega_B' = \Delta \omega_B (1 - \delta_3) , \quad \delta_3 < 0 \tag{62}$$

a slight increase of the Landau-Placzek ratio, that is,



Fig. 5. Modifications of the Rayleigh-Brillouin spectrum for a simple nonrelaxing fluid due to finite frequency and to second-order effects. Dotted curves represent spectrum in their absence. Dashed curves show their effect on the Brillouin components.

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON

and a modification of the Brillouin shift inducing hypersound dispersion, that is,

$$\omega_B' = \pm U_i k (1 - \delta_2) (1 - \varepsilon) \tag{64}$$

with

$$\varepsilon = \frac{3\theta_2^2 + \theta_3^2}{2\theta_3} \frac{1 - \delta_3}{1 - \delta_2} \tilde{\lambda}$$
(65)

Now (64) may be rewritten as

$$v_s \simeq U_s (1 - \delta_2^{(\omega)} - \varepsilon^{(2)}) \tag{66}$$

with

$$\delta^{(2)} + \varepsilon = \varepsilon^{(2)} \tag{67}$$

so as to separate the effects of the second-order terms, $\varepsilon^{(2)}$, from pure dispersion effects arising from the high-frequency corrections, $\delta_2^{(\omega)}$. Since the α 's ($\simeq \tau_c$) are positive, $\delta_2^{(\omega)} < 0$, which as a consequence induces positive dispersion. Conversely, the effects due to second-order correction, with $\varepsilon^{(2)} > 0$, manifest themselves as a negative dispersion. The importance of these effects for the interpretation of Brillouin spectra observed in simple monatomic liquids like argon and neon are mentioned in Section III.

E. Light Scattering and Ultrasonics

Brillouin scattering may appear as a logical extension of ultrasonics to probe excitations in fluid systems by extending the domain of accessible frequencies to the GHz range. Such extension of course involves the problems discussed in this section, like dispersion effects, in particular for systems exhibiting relaxation processes, as is the case, for example, when internal degrees of freedom play an important role. Care should be taken, however, in the interpretation of light scattering results as compared to ultrasonic data, because of the boundary conditions which are not necessarily equivalent in both cases. Indeed when solving the dispersion equation, attention must be paid to the fact that either of two different boundary conditions may be appropriate. (1) When the frequency of the excitation is real and fixed by the experimental conditions, one faces the phenomenon of spatial absorption, commonly encountered in most ultrasonics experiments, whereas (2) temporal absorption occurs when the experimental conditions fix the wave vector, as in light scattering experiments.102.131

It was predicted in the previous section that the phase velocity measured in a light scattering experiment, for a system without structural or thermal relaxation, should exhibit negative dispersion. To compare this result with the prediction for the reciprocal situation of a spatially damped wave, we may, for the sake of clarity, consider the simplified case of a system

with zero thermal conductivity; then the dispersion equation reduces to

$$s^2 + \nu k^2 s + (U_0 k)^2 = 0 \tag{68}$$

where U_0 denotes the zero frequency and infinite wavelength limit of the sound velocity. For k real, and $s = i\omega + \varepsilon$, the solution of (68) reads

$$s = \pm i v_s k - \frac{1}{2} v k^2 \tag{69}$$

with the hypersonic velocity

$$v_s = \pm U_0 \left[1 - \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{\nu k^2}{U_0 k} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2}$$
(70)

(here we use the notation v_s for the hypersound velocity, and U_s for the ultrasonic velocity) exhibiting indeed negative dispersion. On the other hand, for $s = i\omega$ (real frequency) and k = k' + ik'', the dispersion equation yields the set

$$k'^{2} - k''^{2} = \left(\frac{\omega}{U_{0}}\right)^{2} \bar{U}_{0}^{-1}$$
(71)

$$2k'k'' = -\left(\frac{\omega}{U_0}\right)^2 \frac{\nu}{u_0} \bar{U}_0^{-1}$$
(72)

with

$$\bar{U}_0 = 1 + \left(\frac{\nu\omega}{U_0^2}\right)^3 \tag{73}$$

from which one obtains the "ultrasonic" velocity:

$$U_s = \frac{\omega}{k'} = \pm U_0 \left[\frac{2\bar{U}_0}{1 + \bar{U}_0^{1/2}} \right]^{1/2}$$
(74)

The latter, for low frequencies, that is, $\omega \ll (uk)^2/\nu k^2$, may be expanded to yield

$$U_s \simeq \pm U_0 \left[1 + \frac{3}{4} \left(\frac{v\omega}{U_0^2} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2}$$
 (75)

from which it is clear that for complex k the dispersion is positive.

From (70) and (75) one observes that v_s is always smaller than U_s except for the limiting case $k \to 0$, $\omega \to 0$, for which one finds the expected equality $v_s(k \to 0) = U_s(\omega \to 0) = U_0$.

Considering next the case of a relaxing system, one may introduce a generalized bulk viscosity to account for thermal relaxation. Such an analysis for the comparison of ultrasonics with light scattering can be performed along the same lines as for the simple case treated above; we

merely quote here the results of the analysis for the sound velocity in order to exhibit the dispersion effects.¹⁰²

$$v_s = \pm \frac{U_0}{\sqrt{2}} \left[1 + \frac{\omega \eta_2''(\omega)}{\rho_0 U_0^2} + \frac{|c|^2}{U_0^2} \right]^{1/2}$$
(76)

$$U_{s} = \pm \sqrt{2} \frac{|c|^{2}}{U_{0}} \left[1 + \frac{\omega \eta_{2}''(\omega)}{\rho_{0} U_{0}^{2}} + \frac{|c|^{2}}{U_{0}^{2}} \right]^{-1/2}$$
(77)

with

$$\frac{|c|^2}{U_0^2} = \left\{ \left[1 + \frac{\omega \eta_2''(\omega)}{\rho_0 U_0^2} \right]^2 + \left[\frac{\omega \eta_2'(\omega)}{\rho_0 U_0^2} \right]^2 \right\}^{1/2}$$
(78)

Here, $\eta_2'(\omega)$ and $\eta_2''(\omega)$ are the real and imaginary parts of the second viscosity, respectively. Using, for example, a single relaxation time model, for $\eta_2(\omega)$, with relaxation time τ_2 , one has

$$\eta_2(\omega) = \frac{(U_{\omega}^2 - U_0^2)\tau_2}{1 + i\omega\tau_2} \rho_0 = \eta_2' + i\eta_2''$$
(79)

It is then easily verified that in the limit $\omega \to \infty$, one obtains $v_s = U_s = U_{\infty}$ (whereas for $\omega \to 0$, of course, $v_s = U_s = U_0$). For the intermediate-frequency range, that is, when $\omega \tau \sim 1$, the use of a simple model permits the explicit computation as well as the numerical comparison of the dispersion effects. Probably the most interesting feature is that it is clear from (76) and (77) that relaxation effects induce positive dispersion for both U_s and v_s . Furthermore, here again one observes that one has always $U_s > v_s$, except in the limits discussed above, for which both the ultrasonic velocity and the hypersonic velocity tend to the same asymptotic values.

F. Solutions and Noncritical Mixtures

The spectra of multicomponent fluids are much more complex than for pure fluids. Advantage has been taken of this additional spectral information to measure mass diffusion coefficients,^{356–359} chemical reaction rates,^{346,347} departures from solution ideality,³¹⁰ etc., in solutions and binary liquid mixtures at thermal equilibrium. Although no experiments have yet been reported, recent theoretical discussions on fluids and mixtures *not* in equilibrium have suggested this as a fruitful area for future investigations. We present here in brief summary some of the principal theoretical predictions for both cases.

Mountain and Deutch³³⁰ have calculated the spectrum of the coupled pressure, (p), entropy, (φ) , and concentration (c) fluctuations in a binary fluid mixture at equilibrium. For their hydrodynamic analysis one must

add to the basic conservation equations (8)-(10), the diffusion equation:

$$\frac{\partial c}{\partial t} = D \left[\nabla^2 c + \frac{k_T}{T} \nabla^2 T + \frac{k_p}{P} \nabla^2 p \right]$$
(80)

where c is the minority concentration, D the mass diffusion coefficient, k_T the thermal diffusion ratio = c(1 - c)(D'T/D) (D' = thermal diffusion coefficient), and $k_p = c(1 - c)(D''/D)p$, in terms of the barodiffusion coefficient, D". The resulting spectrum $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ is³³⁰

$$\begin{split} \left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial p}\right)_{\varphi,c}^{2} \frac{k_{B}T\rho}{\beta_{s}} \left\{ \frac{\Gamma k^{2}}{(\Gamma k^{2})^{2} + (\omega + U_{0}k)^{2}} + \frac{\Gamma k^{2}}{(\Gamma k^{2})^{2} + (\omega - U_{0}k)^{2}} \right\} \\ &+ \left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial \varphi}\right)_{c,p}^{2} \left(\frac{k_{B}T^{2}}{C_{p}}\right) \left(\frac{2}{s_{2} - s_{1}}\right) \left\{ \frac{(Dk^{2} - s_{1})s_{1}}{s_{1}^{2} + \omega^{2}} - \frac{(Dk^{2} - s_{2})s_{2}}{s_{2}^{2} + \omega^{2}} \right\} \\ &+ \left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial c}\right)_{\varphi,p}^{2} \left(\frac{k_{B}T}{(\partial \mu/\partial c)_{s,T}}\right) \left(\frac{2}{s_{2} - s_{1}}\right) \left(\frac{(s_{2} - Dk^{2})s_{1}}{s_{1}^{2} + \omega^{2}} + \frac{(s_{1} - Dk^{2})s_{2}}{s_{2}^{2} + \omega^{2}}\right) \\ &+ \left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial \varphi}\right)_{p,c} \left(\frac{\partial \alpha}{\partial c}\right)_{p,\varphi} \left(\frac{2k_{B}T}{C_{p}}\right) \left(\frac{s_{1}}{s_{1}^{2} + \omega^{2}} - \frac{s_{2}}{s_{2}^{2} + \omega^{2}}\right) \left(\frac{2Dk^{2}k_{T}}{s_{1} - s_{2}}\right)$$
(81)

where Γk^2 is the Brillouin width:

$$\Gamma = \Gamma_0 + \frac{DU_0^2}{\rho(\partial\mu/\partial c)_{p,T}} \left\{ \left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial c} \right)_{p,T} + \frac{k_T}{C_p} \left(\frac{\partial\rho}{\partial T} \right)_{p,c} \left(\frac{\partial\mu}{\partial c} \right)_{p,T} \right\}^2$$
(82)

 $\Gamma_0 = v_0 + (\gamma - 1)\lambda_0$ from (28) and (30). The roots s_1 and s_2 refer to the central components and are

$$s_1 = \frac{1}{2}\Lambda k^2 + \frac{1}{2}[\Lambda^2 k^4 - 4\lambda_0 D k^4]^{1/2}$$
(83)

$$s_2 = \frac{1}{2}\Lambda k^2 - \frac{1}{2}[\Lambda^2 k^4 - 4\lambda_0 D k^4]^{1/2}$$
(84)

$$\Lambda \equiv \lambda_0 + \mathscr{D} \tag{85}$$

$$\mathscr{D} = D \left[1 + \frac{k_T^2}{TC_p} \left(\frac{\partial \mu}{\partial c} \right)_{p,T} \right]$$
(86)

Here μ is the chemical potential.

The spectrum (81) contains in addition to the two propagating Brillouin modes, whose line width Γ is slightly modified, a complicated central feature due to the coupled entropy-concentration fluctuations. Only under certain simplifying conditions can this be decomposed into two Lorentzians corresponding to the thermal diffusivity and mass diffusion processes. In the very dilute limit, $c \ll 1$, we have $k_T \rightarrow 0$ and the two Lorentzians emerge with $s_1 \rightarrow \lambda_0 k^2/\gamma$, $s_2 \rightarrow -Dk^2$. For small but finite c these peaks are quasi-Lorentzian with somewhat modified line widths. In particular the thermal diffusivity (Rayleigh) peak is *broadened* by an amount $k^{2}(k_{T}/TC_{p})(\partial \mu / \partial c)_{p.T}$, whereas the diffusion (concentration) peak is narrowed by $k^{2}(\partial \mu / \partial c)_{p.T}D(k_{T}/TC_{p}\lambda_{0})$. Although several experiments on fluid mixtures of low c have been reported,^{28,310} the central spectra have been interpreted as two Lorentzians. Thus neither the Brillouin line width modifications nor the central line shape modifications discussed here have yet been measured for liquids. However, recent work of Gornall et al.³⁰⁸ has revealed striking interaction effects in disparate gas mixtures. And Lekkerkerker and Boon⁵¹² have reinterpreted the coupling effects observed in such mixtures.

Recently Boon²⁹⁷ has extended these considerations to include the very interesting *nonequilibrium* case of a horizontal binary fluid layer subjected to an adverse vertical temperature gradient. When a fluid layer is heated from below, the system becomes topheavy and potentially unstable (provided that the fluid has a positive thermal expansion coefficient). Therefore the fluid has a tendency to redistribute itself. This natural tendency is inhibited, however, by the viscosity of the fluid and by its thermal conductivity which seeks to relieve the imposed gradient. As a consequence the temperature gradient must exceed a certain value before the instability can manifest itself. When the temperature gradient reaches this critical value (depending on the properties of the fluid and on the thickness of the layer) convective motion begins which permits the fluid to adjust. Convection arises in a peculiar way, however, in that a stationary instability occurs, which results in an arrangement of spatially ordered convection cells or rolls, first demonstrated by Bénard in 1900.⁵¹⁰

In many ways the onset of this hydrodynamic instability, although a manifestly nonequilibrium phenomenon, bears close analogies to several well-studied second-order equilibrium phase transitions. Particularly intriguing is the behavior of fluctuations very near the instability point. Although in principle amenable to light scattering examination, the Bénard instability presents tremendous experimental challenges and no successful dynamic experiments have yet been reported. Nevertheless, Boon's theoretical predictions deserve summary here. He considers the dilute fluid mixture ($c \ll 1$) to form a layer of thickness, d, between two free boundaries and to be subjected to a temperature gradient $\beta = (T_h - T_c)/d$. β is conveniently expressed in dimensionless form as the Rayleigh number:

$$R = \frac{\alpha \beta g}{\lambda_0 \nu_0} d^4 \tag{87}$$

where α is the thermal expansion coefficient and g the gravitational acceleration. The instability occurs for a particular value of R, called R_e , which depends only on the fluid layer boundary conditions. Boon has

examined the behavior of both the Rayleigh and concentration peaks as $R \rightarrow R_c$. He finds that the Rayleigh peak is most strongly affected when the spectrum (for a very small range of k_{\perp} 's near $k_c = \pi/2d$) approaches zero line width and infinite peak height as $R \rightarrow R_c$. In particular, the Rayleigh width is $(\lambda_0 k^2/\gamma)[(1 - R/R_c)/(1 + 2R/R_c)^{1/2}]$ for a pure fluid.^{297.512} For a mixture near the instability point, the concentration mode is narrowed and the Rayleigh peak broadened slightly.

The application of light scattering to the study of hydrodynamic instabilities has thus far been rather limited. However, the recent experiments by Bertolotti et al.²⁷² on electric field induced instabilities in liquid crystals suggest how important a role light scattering can be expected to play in examining the dynamical aspects of nonequilibrium phenomena in fluids.

III. RECENT ADVANCES IN EXPERIMENTAL TECHNIQUE AND APPARATUS

Since the physically interesting phenomena amenable to examination by light scattering span so broad a range of characteristic lengths $(10^{-5}-1 \text{ cm})$ and times $(\sim 1-10^{-15} \text{ sec})$ and exhibit such a wide variety of scattering efficiencies $(10^{-1}-10^{-12} \text{ cm}^{-1}\text{-Sr}^{-1})$ the experimental problems encountered are manifold indeed. In its most general form the basic experimental problem consists in measuring the spectral content of the usually weak inelastically scattered light in the presence of a much stronger signal arising from elastic or parasitic scattering. One is often faced with the problem of simultaneously optimizing the spectral resolution and contrast of the detection system in a manner determined by the strength and time domain of the fluctuations to be studied. The spectral domain can be conveniently divided into the three areas, delineated above with regard to Fig. 1. In this section we present a brief description of experimental techniques and recent advances therein applicable to each frequency range.

Although some interesting progress has been made in the area of laser sources (such as tunable dye lasers, the He–Cd laser, and ultrashort pulse lasers) in recent years, the great majority of laser spectroscopy in fluids continue to utilize the He–Ne or argon ion laser. Single-frequency stabilized versions of both lasers are now commercially available, so no further discussion of sources is required here.

A. High-Frequency Shifts

Typical meter-long grating spectrometers are routinely capable of studying frequency shifts in the 0.2 to $\geq 2000 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ range (a maximum resolving power of $\sim 10^5$). Double-grating instruments consisting of two such spectrometers in series are available which increase the contrast to

 $\sim 10^{10}$ with virtually no sacrifice in resolving power. Such spectrometers have long been used for studies of rotational and vibrational Raman spectra in liquids, gases, and solids. However, some fluid phenomena of recent interest lie in this frequency range and their study has been carried out using grating spectrometers. Both anisotropy scattering from fluctuations in molecular orientation and intermolecular or "collision-induced" scattering fall into this category. The latter is closely related to the recently observed but very weak scattering of light by pairs of rotons in superfluid helium. About the only recent instrumental improvement in grating spectrometers has been the addition of a third stage—usually a lower-resolution premonochromator—to further enhance the contrast while leaving the resolution unaffected. Primarily of importance for solids where parasitic scattering is much more severe than in fluids, such improvements will not be discussed further here.

B. Intermediate-Frequency Shifts

The second spectral area denoted in Fig. 1 lies between 10⁶ Hz and 10¹¹ Hz (10⁻⁴—~1 cm⁻¹) and necessitates the use of optical interferometers. By far the most widely used is the Fabry-Perot (FP) interferometer, which in its simplest embodiment consists of a sharp tunable interference filter. Complete discussions of its operation are available in a variety of references.^{9,509} There are two basic versions generally employed for fluid experiments, the flat FP and the spherical FP. The former consists of two flat plane-parallel low-loss mirrors of reflectivity R separated by an optical path length nd (n = refractive index of the medium separating the plates). The resolving characteristics of the FP are summarized⁹ by the fraction of light I_p/I_0 traveling parallel to the interplate axis, passed at frequency v:

$$\frac{I_p}{I_0} = \left[1 + \frac{4R}{(1-R)^2} \sin^2\left(2\pi\nu \frac{nd}{c}\right)\right]^{-1}$$
(88)

The transmission is periodic in $\Delta v = 2c/nd \equiv$ free spectral range $\equiv f$. When the sin² term equals unity, the minimum I_p/I_0 obtains and is $\approx (1 - R)^2/4R$, which determines the contrast. For R = 0.98 the contrast for a single FP is $\sim 10^4$. The resolving power depends on the free spectral range and on the "finesse," which is the ratio of f to δv . δv is the full frequency width at half maximum of the transmission peaks in the function (1). Typical values of finesse are ≤ 100 . Thus for an f of 100 MHz the resolving power may approach 10⁹. This value of f requires a plate separation d of order 150 cm. More typical for fluid studies are 1–10 GHz for spectral ranges corresponding to conveniently smaller values of d. Scanning of the pass frequency of the flat FP is most often achieved by varying the

gas pressures (and hence n) between the interferometer plates. This is desirable because no physical motion of the plates is required which could easily misalign the optical cavity and degrade the instrument's spectral characteristics.

The incipient instability of the flat optical cavity can be obviated by using instead a spherical FP, two identical spherical mirrors separated by a distance r (r = radius of curvature). This confocal configuration is much more stable and permits reliable scanning of the FP by slight physical modulation of the mirror separation, as well as by the pressure variation previously mentioned. The light gathering properties of the spherical FP are superior to those of the flat FP for large r. The main disadvantage lies in the lack of adjustable f for the spherical FP. Finesse and resolving power considerations are quite similar to those for the flat FP.⁹

For many fluid applications either of these simple FP's may be quite adequate. However, some situations arise (such as diverging Rayleigh intensity near the critical point, or quasielastic scattering from particles in suspension) where a greater contrast than 10⁴ is required. There are two ways in which this has been achieved: first, utilization of compound interferometers; and second, resonant reabsorption of the elastically scattered light.

1. Compound Interferometers

The most obvious direction for improvement by this method is the simple series arrangement of two or more FP's. This indeed has been discussed in some detail by Mack et al. nearly ten years ago.²⁵ Problems with simultaneity of scan, intercavity resonances, and overall instrumental line shape are of course considerably more complicated than with the single FP. Three different types of compound interferometers have been demonstrated and deserve mention here. In 1969 Langley and Ford²² introduced in front of their FP a narrow prefilter consisting of an unequal-arm Michelson interferometer to prevent over 99% of the elastically scattered light from reaching the FP. Since the Michelson is not scanned, the system behaves very much like a simple FP with an enhanced contrast (~10⁶) and a more complicated instrumental function.

Cannell⁹⁰ has operated a tandem spherical FP interferometer for his Brillouin experiments near the critical point in Xe. Two FP's of differing f's ($f_1 = 1510 \text{ MHz}, f_2 = 991 \text{ MHz}$) were placed in series inside a common pressure can to ensure perfect tracking during the frequency scan. One FP incorporated a piezoelectrically tunable offset to allow initial simultaneous tuning of both FP's for peak transmission. The instrumental transmissions of each component as well as the compound instrument are shown in Fig. 6. The contrast is thus essentially squared ($\sim 3 \times 10^6$) and the

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON



Fig. 6. Transmission patterns of single (a and b) Fabry-Perots individually and (c) in a tandem arrangement. After D. S. Cannell, Thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass., 1970, unpublished.

resolving power improved as well. The instrumental response function is considerably more complicated and construction more difficult than for a single FP, but the improvements permit experiments not otherwise possible. Cannell's application of his tandem FP to the study of the critical point in xenon is discussed in Section IV below.

A third and perhaps simpler method of enhancing contrast is that of the multiply passed FP, utilized recently by Sandercock.²⁶ By sending the optical signal through the same flat FP several times he has demonstrated





Fig. 7. Design of multiple-pass flat FP (Sandercock²⁶).





enormous contrast enhancements together with an increased finesse. Since only one pair of plates is involved, scanning, alignment and stability requirements are essentially those of a single FP. The requirement that each beam pass must use a different area of the plates provides some restrictions on light gathering power and overall instrumental transmission. The combination of various design requirements, including mirror loss, reflectivity, flatness, and overall transmission, has been shown to suggest a five-pass instrument as a practical optimum. Such an arrangement together with its theoretical transmission curve (compared to a single FP) are sketched in Figs. 7 and 8. These are for flatness of $\lambda/100$, 0.2% mirror absorption, and 0.86 = R. The overall finesse is 40 and the contrast greater than 10°. This kind of instrument should open several areas to experimental perusal.

2. Resonant Reabsorption

The *effective* contrast of a detection system can also be enhanced by reducing the intensity of the elastic component relative to that of the inelastic components prior to detection of the spectrum. In principle a very narrow absorption line, were it to coincide with the exciting laser frequency, would accomplish this. Unfortunately such coincidences are rare. However, nature has been kind in providing a strong and very narrow absorption line in the rotation-vibration spectrum of I_a vapor which falls within the gain curve for the 5145 A line of the argon ion laser. Because it is so narrow (<300 MHz) and slightly shifted in frequency from the argon

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON

gain curve, the I2 absorption must be used with a single-frequency argon laser tuned appropriately away from gain curve center. For long-term operation the laser frequency should be locked either directly or indirectly to the I2 absorption frequency. Under such conditions attenuation of the elastic component by $\sim 10^8$ can be achieved,²⁰ with only about a tenfold increase in the absorption for the general inelastic spectrum more than 300 MHz outside of v_{1} . Figure 9 shows the absorption of ~5145 A laser output both on and off resonance by a 4.5 cm I₂ cell as functions of I₂ temperature and pressure. Some caution must be exercised in using the In absorber for spectral shape and intensity analysis because the absorption spectrum of the I₂ molecule is quite complex and exhibits several weaker components in the near vicinity of the line discussed above, which can distort or obscure the inelastic spectrum. For use with grating spectrometer we have compared the observed quasicontinuous second-order Raman spectra in SrTiO₃ with and without the I₂ absorption cell (see Fig. 10). Similar calibration of the I₂ absorption in the lower-frequency range has been obtained by doing the same comparison on the Rayleigh wing spectrum of CS2. In both cases the size, shape, and position of the "holes" eaten out of the spectrum reveal the effects of the resonant I2 absorber. For studying weak inelastic spectra, fluorescence from the Ia cell, induced by the absorption of the elastic component, can produce spurious lines in the spectral region of interest. So the improvement in effective contrast achieved with an I2 cell is accompanied by a considerable complication in the overall instrumental response function.



Fig. 9. Temperature and pressure dependence of resonant I_2 absorption for suitably tuned single-mode Ar laser at 5145 A, on (solid) and off (dashed) resonance. After Devlin et al.²⁰



Fig. 10. Effect of subsidiary I_2 absorptions on inelastically scattered light shifted $0 \rightarrow 500 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ from 5145 A laser line. Illustrated by room-temperature second-order Raman spectrum of SrTiO₃.

Finally it should be mentioned that other absorbers exist for other laser lines (CH₄ for 3.39 μ HeNe; SF₆ for 10.6 μ CO₂, etc.). Naturally the combination of the I₂ absorber and one of the compound interferometers discussed earlier would be an obvious extension.

C. Low-Frequency Shifts

For the highest-resolution experiments of interest in fluids, optical spectrometers or interferometers are inadequate, and direct electronic processing of the optical signal must be employed. Basically these involve measuring the intensity correlation function (or its Fourier transform) of the scattered light via a nonlinear detector (most often a photomultiplier tube). Frequencies ranging from <1 Hz to >1 MHz can thus be measured, corresponding to a resolving power between 10⁹ and 10¹⁵ for visible laser sources. Whereas the optical spectrometers and interferometers discussed above were widely employed before the advent of laser sources, the electronic spectrometers considered here require for successful operation source brightnesses obtainable only with lasers. Thus the literature on such spectrometers is relatively sparse and many of the concepts are unfamiliar to students of more traditional spectroscopy.

Recently several very useful papers have appeared which explicate the theory and practice of electronic spectroscopy and from which we shall

incorporate several salient features into this section. However, for the researcher wishing to obtain a working knowledge of the subject, a consultation of the original articles is essential.

Electronic spectroscopy is done in one of two ways: (a) mixing of the scattered light either with itself or with some monochromatic local oscillator optical signal on a photosurface and frequency analysis of the resulting photocurrent to obtain the spectral content of the scattered field, and/or (b) digital processing of the photocurrent pulses to obtain directly the intensity correlation function of the scattered light.

The original applications of electronic spectroscopy to light scattering employed both the self (homodyne) and the local oscillator (heterodyne) mixing techniques. An excellent thorough discussion of the theory and applications of both techniques has been given recently by Cummins and Swinney.^a We shall mention below some of their main conclusions.

The most striking advances in recent years, however, have been in the area of direct correlation spectroscopic techniques. An elegant analysis of intensity correlation spectrometers and their performance in comparison with light beating spectrometers has been given by Degiorgio and Last-ovka.¹⁹ Additional considerations on the theory of correlators by Jakeman and Pike²¹ have also appeared. Although much of this analysis is for experts, we shall list some of these basic conclusions here as well.

Let us first consider the basic expression for the scattered intensity in a form amenable to electronic spectroscopy.³ The utility of electronic spectroscopy rests upon the quantitative relationship between the spectrum or statistical properties of the scattered optical field and the spectrum or count distribution of the photoelectric current. This relationship is simple for an optical field which is a Gaussian random process and not so generally otherwise. Fortunately even when the incident light is coherent, the light scattered from thermal fluctuations is Gaussian, so we can proceed on that assumption.

We note that the instantaneous intensity at the photocathode I(t) is just $E^*(t)E(t)$. Assuming the field to be spatially coherent over the illuminated photocathode area the photocurrent will be $i(t) = \sigma E^*(t)E(t)$ or

$$\langle i(t) \rangle = \sigma \langle i \rangle = \sigma \langle E^*(t) E(t) \rangle \tag{89}$$

It is also important to define the correlation function between the photocurrent at t and at $t + \Delta$

$$\langle i^{(2)}(t, t + \Delta t) \rangle = \sigma^2 \langle E^*(t) E(t) E^*(t + \Delta t) E(t + \Delta t) \rangle$$

= $\sigma^2 \langle I \rangle^2 g^{(2)}(\Delta t)$ (90)

$$g^{(2)}(\Delta t) \equiv \frac{\langle E^*(t)E(t)E^*(t+\Delta t)E(t+\Delta t)\rangle}{\langle E^*E\rangle^2}$$
(91)

The scattered spectrum is just the Fourier transform of

$$\langle E^*(t)E(t+\Delta\tau)\rangle = \langle I\rangle g^{(1)}(\Delta\tau) \tag{92}$$

Now for Gaussian fields the correlation functions $g^{(1)}$ and $g^{(2)}$ are simply related

$$g^{(2)}(\tau) = 1 + |g^{(1)}(\tau)|^2 \tag{93}$$

The photocurrent correlation including the self-term can then be expressed³:

$$C_{i}(\tau) = e^{i\gamma \cdot \delta}(\tau) + \langle i^{2} \rangle g^{(2)}(\tau)$$

= $e_{\langle i \rangle} \delta(\tau) + \langle i^{2} \rangle (1 + |g^{(1)}(\tau)|^{2})$ (94)

The photocurrent spectrum $P_i(\omega)$ is just the Fourier transform of $C_i(\tau)$, and the homodyne and heterodyne situations may be distinguished as follows. For homodyning the total field consists of the scattered field alone (no local oscillator). Its correlation function is given by $g^{(1)}(\Delta \tau)$ in (92), which is simply derivable from the photocurrent correlation function (94). Traditionally it has been the power spectrum of the photocurrent, that is, the Fourier transform of $C_{i}(\tau)$, which has been measured. This measurement involves feeding the photocurrent into a spectrum analyzer which then sweeps a narrow frequency window across the frequency range, viewing sequentially the various portions of $P_i(\omega)$. In the last few years, however, the direct measurement of $C_i(\tau)$ itself through the use of digital correlators has become increasingly popular. Although there are many subtleties in comparing the two approaches, it is generally true that, all other things being equal, the rate of data accumulation is faster in the correlation approach by a factor of order $(\Delta \omega \tau_c)^{-1}$ where τ_c is the correlation time and $\Delta \omega$ the frequency window width for the spectrum analyzer. Some other aspects of direct correlation will be discussed below.

For the heterodyne method the field appearing in (92) consists of the sum of the scattered field $\mathbf{E}_s(t)$ and a coherent local oscillator field $\mathbf{E}_0 e^{i\omega_0 t}$ usually derived from the incident laser beam itself. The current correlation $C_i(\tau)$ is therefore a more complicated expression than for the homodyne case ($\mathbf{E}_0 = 0$). In the limit where $E_0 \gg E_s$ we have³

$$C_{i}(\tau) = e^{2} \sigma I_{0} \,\delta(\tau) + e^{2} \sigma^{2} I_{0}^{2} + e^{2} \sigma^{2} I_{0} \langle I_{s} \rangle \\ \times \left\{ e^{i\omega_{0}\tau} \langle E_{s}^{*}(t) E_{s}(t+\tau) \rangle + e^{-i\omega_{0}\tau} \langle E_{s}(t) E_{s}^{*}(t+\tau) \rangle \right\} \\ = e i_{0} \,\delta(\tau) + i_{0}^{2} + i_{0} \langle i_{s} \rangle \left\{ e^{i\omega_{0}\tau} g^{(1)}(\tau) + e^{-i\omega_{0}\tau} g^{*(1)}(\tau) \right\}$$
(95)

Notice in this case that the relation between $C_i(\tau)$ and $g^{(1)}(\tau)$ does not proceed through $g^{(2)}(\tau)$ and thus holds even for non-Gaussian statistics. The $P_i(\omega)$ resulting from (95) is an exact replica of the optical spectrum centered at a frequency $(\omega_1 - \omega_0)$, which is zero if the incident laser is

used as the local oscillator. These latter attractive features of heterodyning are somewhat offset in practice by the requirement that the fields E_0 and E_e must be parallel and coincident at the photosurface to prevent drastic decrease in the mixing efficiency. This presents severe alignment difficulties not present in the homodyne scheme.

As with homodyning the photocurrent may be either Fourier analyzed for $P_i(\omega)$ or processed directly to obtain the correlation function $C_i(\tau)$. Again the rate of data accumulation is much faster with the correlator than with the spectrum analyzer scheme. Recently multichannel spectrum analyzers have become available which permit simultaneous observation of all frequency intervals, rather than requiring sequential sampling of a swept, "single-channel" analyzer. Such devices recover the factor $(\Delta \omega \tau_e)^{-1}$ in the data accumulation rate mentioned above. The operation of spectrum analyzers is discussed more fully by Cummins and Swinney³ and by Benedek.²¹⁷

Let us now turn briefly to a description of digital correlators so as to appreciate the recent advance represented by the so-called "clipped" correlator.¹⁹ The photocurrent in a photomultiplier is generated by the arrival of each photon at the photocathode causing the emission of a photoelectron, which is then accelerated through the dynode chain where it produces additional (roughly simultaneous) electrons, all of which, perhaps a million in all, arrive in a bunch at the tube anode, giving rise to a "pulse" of photocurrent. If the photon arrival rate (light intensity) is not too great each photon will give rise to a photoelectron pulse arriving at the anode at a precisely delayed time after the photon struck the photocathode. Ignoring the statistical complications of (a) the initial photoemission process and (b) the photoelectron amplification process, one would expect the arrival rate and distribution of photocurrent pulses at the anode to replicate accurately those of the photon arrivals at the cathode. The photocurrent, conveniently viewed as an analogue signal for light beating purposes, is in reality a digital signal, quite amenable to digital correlation processing. Degiorgio and Lastovka19 have described the operation of an ideal digital correlator as follows: divide the total measurement time T into M_0 equal intervals of duration Δt . Define η_i as the number of counts (photocurrent pulses assumed identical in size and shape) recorded between $j \Delta t$ and $j \Delta t + \delta t$ (with $\delta t < \Delta t$). The photocurrent autocorrelation function (at $/\Delta t$) is then

$$R_{l} = \frac{1}{M_{0}} \sum_{j=1}^{M_{0}} \eta_{j} \eta_{j+l}$$
(96)

For a Gaussian field this has the form

$$R_l = \langle n \rangle^2 (1 + e^{-l\Delta t/r_c}) \tag{97}$$

where τ_e is the correlation time. Naturally to achieve good representation of R_l in a reasonable T, one arranges for $\Delta t \ll \tau_e \ll T/5$. The time and circuiting required for formation of the full product pairs in (96) would make a many-channel (~100) full correlator quite complicated, expensive, and slower than the simple clipped correlator described below.

Present-day electronic components can perform simple logical operations as quickly as $\sim 10^{-9}$ sec and permit in principle comparably small values of Δt and measurements of τ_e as small as 3×10^{-8} sec. This corresponds to frequencies as high as 10 MHz and clearly overlaps the low-frequency range of Fabry-Perot spectrometers. Measurement of longer τ_e , or lower frequencies, down to <1 Hz are easy with correlators. However, a machine that will accurately perform the full correlation operation indicated in (96) requires many more logical operations and is thus slower than the simpler, nearly as accurate, device we now describe.

It has recently been shown that essentially the same information and accuracy are available from a much simpler device called a clipped correlator.¹⁹ The basic simplifying operation is to introduce a positive integer clipping level, k, for the number of counts collected in interval δt . Thus we can define a clipped count $n^{(k)}$ as

$$n^{(k)} = 1 \qquad n > k$$
$$= 0 \qquad n \le k$$

The clipped correlator then operates in the following truncated manner¹⁹: "at t = 0 the correlator begins sampling photocurrent with gates of duration $\delta t \leq \Delta t$. The first gate in which the collected number of counts exceeds k triggers an N-channel scaler which records sequentially the number of counts during each of the N gates immediately following the trigger gate. After N gates the trigger is again started on the next n > k count at the first channel. The process is then repeated a total of M_0 times with the number of counts in each channel added to the total in that channel from previous triggers. After M_0 triggers the *l*th channel contains the sum of all counts registered in all the M_0 gates occurring $l \Delta t$ after the trigger." The clipped correlation function thus formed is

$$R_{l}^{k} = \frac{1}{M_{0}} \sum_{m=1}^{M_{0}} n^{(k)}(t_{m}) n(t_{m} + l \Delta t)$$
(98)

where *n* is the full count and n^k the clipped count. The operations involved in forming the sum, then, multiplication by only 1 or 0 and addition of the results to the contents of a register, are much less complicated than in the
full correlator. Jakeman and Pike²¹ have computed the clipped correlation function for a Gaussian exponential field and found

$$R_k(t) = \langle n \rangle \left(\frac{\langle n \rangle}{1 + \langle n \rangle} \right)^{k+1} \left[1 + \left(\frac{1+k}{1 + \langle n \rangle} \right) e^{-t/r_e} \right]$$
(99)

The similarity in form to that of (96) is striking and suggests how τ_e may be extracted from either form with equal ease.

A detailed analysis and comparison of the statistical errors inherent with both the ideal and clipped digital correlators, as well as the homodyne spectrum analyzer, have been given by Degiorgio and Lastovka.¹⁹ One of their comparisons is summarized in Fig. 11, where the fractional rms statistical errors involved in determining τ_e are plotted for the ideal and the clipped correlators and for single-channel and 100-channel spectrum analyzers as a function of the counting rate (expressed in number of counts per correlation time = $\eta \tau_e > 1$). The clipped correlator is better than the spectrum analyzer and only slightly worse than the full correlator.

Finally, one crucial concept which must be mentioned is that of the "coherence area." All the above discussion has presumed that the optical field is spatially coherent over the surface area of the photodetector. As long as this is true the signal to shot noise ratio increases linearly with detector area. For a signal derived from an incoherent scattering process, the scattered field source is spatially incoherent. The result is that the scattered field is only coherent over a limited area $A_c = 2\lambda^2/\Omega$, where λ is the optical wavelength and Ω is the solid angle subtended by the source



Fig. 11. RMS fractional errors vs. counting rate per correlation time for clipped and ideal correlators and for single- and 100-channel spectrum analyzers. After Degiorgio and Lastovka.¹⁹

at the detector. For a detector area $A = \alpha A_c$, the α elements act independently so far as mixing is concerned, with the result that increase in A beyond A_c causes shot noise to increase as rapidly as signal with no change in the ratio. Under certain conditions, in fact, the error in the $C_i(\tau)$ measurement actually *increases* with larger α whereas the error in $P_i(\omega)$ is independent of α .¹⁹

IV. EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

So active is the research on light scattering in fluids that several new advances have been made which have not been discussed in even quite recent review articles. In this section we shall emphasize these, referring to earlier work only where necessary to provide a suitable context in which to view the more recent results. As we have seen in the earlier theoretical sections, the richness of spectral information obtainable from a fluid system increases as the system becomes more complex. In Fig. 12 we have tried to represent this situation schematically for fluid systems ranging in complexity from a simple monatomic gas to a mixture of polyatomic liquids. In the latter case the spectra are so complex, especially when one considers the possibility of interaction effects among the various degrees of freedom, that theoretical treatments are still on the level of phenomenology. Nevertheless it is hoped that by comparing in sufficient detail the spectra of successively more complex fluid systems we may be able to "boot strap" our way to a more fundamental understanding of the liquid state.



Fig. 12. Schematic illustration of contributions to spectra (shaded blocks) from various processes (horizontal axis) for fluids of increasing complexity (vertical axis).

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON

As can be seen from Fig. 12 all fluid systems support density fluctuations, which in general give rise to Brillouin scattering from the thermal sound waves (adiabatic density fluctuations) and to Rayleigh scattering from isobaric entropy fluctuations. The Brillouin spectrum measures the velocity and attenuation of high-frequency sound, whereas the Rayleigh spectrum, centered at zero frequency shift, has a width proportional to the thermal diffusivity, $\kappa/\rho C_p$. In superfluid helium the isobaric entropy fluctuations are propagating rather than purely dissipative, and their spectra provide a measure of the velocity and attenuation of second sound.

A. Liquid Gas Critical Point

Much of the recent work on the Rayleigh-Brillouin spectra of pure fluids has been devoted to the vicinity of the liquid-gas critical point (C.P.). It has long been realized that near C.P. the Rayleigh peak will narrow in width and increase in intensity (critical opalescence), due mainly to the divergence in the specific heat and density correlation length. The precise manner of this behavior has been of considerable interest in testing the socalled "scaling laws" proposed for second-order phase transitions. According to the scaling hypothesis sufficiently near C.P. there is only one fundamental length whose behavior depends only on general symmetry properties of the phase transition and not on the details of interparticle interactions. This length, called the "correlation length," ξ , and its behavior in terms of $|X - X_c|$ (where X is some appropriate thermodynamic variable, like temperature or density) provide a convenient means of unifying the behavior of such outwardly diverse systems as pure fluids, magnets, fluid mixtures, ferroelectrics, superconductors, etc., when they undergo phase transformation. It also serves to connect the near-critical behavior of fluctuations having different wave vectors, k, through the scaling requirement that the correlation functions depend only on dimensionless product k E.

Another theoretical expectation regarding critical behavior is that very near C.P. (the "asymptotic region") the divergences of the various correlation functions are describable by simple power laws in $|X - X_e|$. The value of the power appropriate to a given quantity is the so-called "critical exponent." Based on general assumptions regarding the homogeneity of the system's free energy function, simple relations may be derived between these various critical exponents. Thus by measuring the rates of divergences of various thermodynamic and transport coefficients near C.P. one may obtain these exponents and thus test the predictions of the "scaling law" hypothesis.

Very recently a rather long-standing controversy regarding the apparently different critical behavior of SF_6 from that of simpler fluids like Xe and

CO₂ has been resolved. In the hydrodynamic regime and for measurements along the critical isochore, the Rayleigh line width measures the ratio $\kappa/\rho C_p$ and thus a combination of critical exponents $(\gamma - \psi) \equiv \varphi$ since $C_p \propto \varepsilon^{-\gamma}$ and $\kappa \propto \varepsilon^{-\psi}$ (where $\varepsilon = |T - T_c|/T_c$). Additional information is provided by the frequency integral of the scattered intensity $I(k) = [AK_T \sin^2 \alpha/(1 + k^2\xi^2)]$. The angular dependence of I(k) measures ξ , and the angular integrated intensity I measures K_T , the isothermal compressibility. These are described by $\xi = \xi_0 \varepsilon^{-\psi}$ and $K_T = K_0 \varepsilon^{-\gamma}$, respectively.

Several years ago Saxman and Benedek²¹⁷ obtained in SF₆ a Rayleigh line width which vanished as $\Gamma_R \propto \varepsilon^{1.26}$; that is, $\varphi = 1.26$. Later measurements for the simple fluids CO₂ and Xe revealed apparent φ 's of 0.73^{81.82} and 0.751,⁵⁸ respectively. This striking disagreement appeared to contradict the expected universal behavior of critical exponents. Thus many other experiments were done on these three fluids to isolate the source of the discrepancy. Direct measurements of γ showed values for all three fluids of $\sim 1.22 \pm 0.02$; for ν the results were all consistent with $\sim 0.63 \pm$ 0.07. The original value for φ for SF₆ became increasingly suspect. Recently three independent remeasurements of the Rayleigh line width in SF₆ were made^{40.51.63} which yielded values for φ quite close to those for CO₂ and Xe. It now appears that the original SF₆ data were in error, although, because they represent *too narrow* a Rayleigh width for a given value of ε , the exact experimental source of that error remains unknown.

Paradoxically the existence of the error itself has probably had a positive effect on our understanding of critical phenomena, since the anomalous φ for SF, forced more careful consideration of critical phenomena and the subtleties of data analysis than might have otherwise occurred. One result of this effort has been the realization that the Rayleigh width $Dk^2(D = \kappa/\rho C_n)$ receives a non-negligible contribution from the nonsingular or background thermal conductivity κ_R . Thus $k^2 \kappa_R / \rho C_n$ must be subtracted from the measured line width in order to obtain $k^2 \kappa_s / \rho C_s$, the true singular part. When done for the above experiments, values of 0.61 \pm $0.04^{51.63}_{,51.63}$ 0.62, $^{81.82}_{,81.82}$ and $0.64 \pm 0.04^{58}_{,81}$ for φ are obtained for SF₆, CO₂, and Xe, respectively. Not only are these exponents all essentially the same, but furthermore they are in remarkably close agreement with a recent theoretical prediction by Kawasaki508 that the singular part should be given by $k^2kT/6\pi\eta\xi$. That is, the singular contribution to the Rayleigh width is just that corresponding to the mass diffusion of a fluid sphere with radius $r = \xi$ = the correlation length. Thus φ should be equal to $-\nu$ according to Kawasaki, and the above corrected φ values are quite consistent with the previously quoted $-v = 0.63 \pm 0.07$.

B. Critical Mixing

The behavior of Brillouin spectra near C.P. has also been studied in detail for some pure fluids. However, before discussing these results we shall briefly consider the critical opalescence studies made in two-component fluid mixtures. As seen in Section II the spectrum of a solution or a fluid mixture exhibits an additional central frequency component due to fluctuations in the relative concentrations of the two species. Away from critical points where correlation lengths are small, this component is Lorentzian in shape with a width $\Gamma_c = Dk^2$, where D is (a) the solute mass diffusion coefficient for a dilute solution or (b) $\alpha(\partial \mu/\partial c)$ for a concentrated mixture, where α is a transport coefficient, c is the concentration, and μ is the chemical potential. For binary mixtures near the critical mixing point, concentration fluctuations are correlated over a sufficient range that $k\xi$ may no longer by $\ll 1$. Then the line width is $\Gamma_c = D_c k^2 (1 + k^2 \xi^2)$. Chu has done extensive studies of line width as well as of angular and total intensity for several binary mixtures and has found that the critical exponents agree well with their counterparts in the liquid-gas critical transition.^{2,305,306,354} Swift⁵⁰⁷ has predicted that k^2D should behave for binary mixtures with the same exponent that the Rayleigh line width does in a pure fluid near C.P.; that is, $D \propto e^{\phi = -v}$. The line widths measured for a variety of binary mixtures² yield exponents of $\sim 0.66 \pm 0.05$ on the average, in good agreement with Swift's modest proposal. Of course the critical behavior of ξ may also be measured by angular dependence of the scattered intensity. The results thus obtained are in good agreement with the line width measurements.

C. Brillouin Scattering

1. Simple Fluids

A few Brillouin experiments in simple monatomic liquids away from C.P. have been performed with the aim of possibly observing some of the departures from Navier-Stokes theory predicted by the generalized hydrodynamic analysis of Section II. The studies of Fleury and Boon¹⁰⁷ on argon and neon initially suggested the existence of a small negative dispersion in the hypersonic velocity for sound frequencies in the 1–3 GHz range. Although close in size to the experimental error, the observed velocity difference from low-frequency (<1 MHz) values subsequently measured in neon⁵⁰⁶ supports the need for more accurate Brillouin and ultrasonic measurements in simple liquids. A simple corresponding-states argument (see Section II.3) suggests that if the $\sim 1\%$ negative dispersion in neon were due to quantum effects, rather than to finite frequency effects, then

normal liquid helium should exhibit an even larger dispersion.¹⁵⁹ Very recently Pike et al.⁷⁸ have observed the Brillouin spectrum from normal liquid helium, and find no dispersion greater than $\sim 0.5\%$ relative to velocities obtained at much lower frequencies. The origin, if not the existence, of small velocity dispersion in argon and neon then remains to be understood.

2. Complex Fluids

In fluids where there exist "internal" energy-storing degrees of freedom (such as vibrational, rotational, or configurational), relaxation processes can introduce quite large frequency dependence to both sound velocity and attenuation. These effects (discussed theoretically in Section II.3) were first studied in detail using Brillouin scattering by Chiao and Fleury^{95,108} and have since been extended by several others.^{37,38,106,137,158} Because relaxation effects are most noticeable for frequencies $\omega \approx \tau^{-1}$ and because for many relaxation processes in fluids τ^{-1} is of order 0.1–10 GHz, Brillouin scattering is an ideal way to investigate such phenomena. With increasing precision and sophistication in spectral line shape measurement and analysis has come corresponding increase in the accuracy of determining the relaxation parameters, τ and $(U_{\infty}^2 - U_0^2)/U_0^2$.

Perhaps the most interesting aspect to Rayleigh-Brillouin spectra arising from relaxation process is an additional central peak of width approximately τ^{-1} . Implicit in the phenomenological theory of Rytov, this feature was discussed explicitly in Mountain's hydrodynamic theory of 1966^{11,130} and was first observed experimentally in CCl₄ at about the same time.¹¹⁵ Although since observed in several relaxing fluids,¹²¹ this relaxation mode has not proved as helpful in providing a direct measure of relaxational parameters as was initially hoped. This is primarily due to its rather broad shape, difficult to extract precisely in the presence of the stronger Rayleigh and Brillouin components, at least with the instrumental resolution applied thus far.

It has been realized recently by a number of people that the relaxational peak and the form derived by Mountain are special-case manifestations of a rather general phenomenon not restricted to relaxing liquids, but present in magnets, ferroelectrics, superconductors, etc., as well. The existence of an additional central peak in the scattering response function $S(k, \omega)$ of a system can generally be ascribed to a frequency-dependent damping of the mode of interest. The shape and strength of this central peak are determined by the precise shape and strength of this frequency dependence. One can write the susceptibility $\chi(\omega) = [\omega_0^2 - \omega^2 + i\Gamma(\omega)\omega]^{-1}$. Then

$$S(\omega) = -\frac{n+1}{\pi} \operatorname{Im} \chi = \frac{(n+1)\Gamma'\omega}{\pi([\omega_0^2 - \omega^2 - \omega\Gamma'']^2 + \omega^2\Gamma'^2)}$$

41

where $\Gamma = \Gamma' + i\Gamma''$. For relaxation behavior $\Gamma(\omega) = \Gamma_0/(1 + i\omega\tau)$. The resulting $S(\omega)$ takes on different forms depending on the values of $\omega\tau$ and $\Gamma_0\tau^{-1}$. The limit most appropriate to Brillouin scattering in relaxing fluids has $\tau^{-1} < U_{\infty}q$ and $(U_{\infty}^2 - U_0^2)/U_{\infty}^2 < 1$. In this case the Brillouin peaks contribute a fraction $\sim [1 - (U_0^2/U_{\infty}^2)]$ of their strength to the relaxation peak and it will be approximately Lorentzian in shape, of width τ^{-1} . [(n + 1) is the thermal population factor.]

The relaxation peak would appear much more striking in the limits $(U_{\infty}^2 - U_0^2)/U_0^2 > 1$; $\tau^{-1} < U_{\infty}q$. Then the central peak will carry the major fraction of the strength, $[1 - (U_0^2/U_{\infty}^2)]$, and will have a width $\omega_0^2/\Gamma_0 = U_0^2q^2/\Gamma_0$.

Passage from one region to another is usually not possible for Brillouin scattering in a relaxing liquid, because τ^{-1} and Γ_0 are not usually sufficiently strong functions of temperature, pressure, etc. An exception to this occurs in the vicinity of phase transitions. In particular, at the C.P. in a simple monatomic fluid, the fluid correlation volume elements themselves play the role of the internal degrees of freedom, giving rise theoretically to two distinct relaxation times τ_R and τ_B . $\tau_R^{-1} = (\kappa/\rho C_p)\xi^{-2}$ corresponds to the inverse time required for thermal diffusion to occur over a distance of one correlation length. $\tau_B = \xi/U$ corresponds to the time required for a sound wave to cross the correlation length. Both these relaxations vary greatly as $T \rightarrow T_c$. Cannell⁹⁰ has probed the region $\omega \tau_B \approx 1$ in his Brillouin studies near xenon's C.P. and has observed the central relaxational peak quite near C.P. The sound velocity dispersion accompanying the τ_R relaxation has been well documented in this and earlier ultrasonic studies. Other Brillouin studies near C.P. have been carried out by Gammon et al.111 and by Ford et al.109 in CO2, and by Mohr et al.127 in SF6.

All these experiments obtained similar results and had to overcome similar difficulties, mainly arising from the diverging Rayleigh intensity as the C.P. is approached. In all experiments effects of relaxation phenomena on the hypersonic critical behavior were evident, and thus complicated considerably comparisons with low-frequency sound experiments. The correlation-length-related relaxation processes in Xe already mentioned are present in CO₂ and SF₆ as well. However, these polyatomic fluids exhibit in addition vibrational and rotational relaxations. The result is that although "exponents" describing both the Brillouin splitting and line width dependences on $(T - T_c)$ can be extracted from these data, their values are generally frequency dependent, are not the same for the different fluids, and thus are not directly relevant to tests of theoretical scaling predictions. Xenon presents by far the simplest case, and Cannell³⁰ has used the full spectral shapes to determine not only the hypersound velocity and attenuation, but several other parameters as well, including C_v/C_v , τ_B .

 $\kappa/\rho C_v$, and U_0 . His discussion clearly demonstrates the much greater difficulty in understanding Brillouin spectra near C.P. than the Rayleigh spectrum. There is room for much work on this problem.

Even more complicated to understand microscopically is the Brillouin spectrum near the solution critical point of a binary liquid mixture. Arefev⁸⁶ has observed the Brillouin spectrum of triethylamine (44.6% wt) and water near its critical mixing temperature, 17.9°C. A strongly temperature-dependent velocity dispersion was observed, but no definitive interpretation could be made. Similar results were obtained for the nitrobenzene-n-hexane mixture studied by Chen and Polonsky.360 In contrast to the behavior in the pure fluid C.P. experiments, their results show the Brillouin line width continuing to diverge for $T \rightarrow T_e$ rather than leveling off for $\Delta T < \sim 0.7^{\circ}$ C, as observed in pure fluids.^{109.111.127} Again the spectra receive contributions from relaxation processes associated with the correlation range of the concentration fluctuations, as well as from the noncritical molecular relaxations due to the polyatomic nature of the liquid constituents. Again, much more detailed experimental work on Brillouin spectra of critical mixtures is required to put understanding on a quantitative basis. It seems appropriate to point out here that the Rayleigh-Brillouin spectrum of a critical mixture should exhibit an additional central "relaxation" component. No such component has yet been reported, and a search for it might be of interest.

D. Depolarized Scattering

Thus far the processes discussed have arisen from density fluctuations (of either a single or a double liquid species) which can produce only diagonal elements to the polarizability tensor. Therefore the polarization of the scattered light is in the same direction as that of the incident light. It has long been known that the spectrum of light scattered from fluid systems contains appreciable depolarized components. These arise from off-diagonal elements of the polarizability tensor and require dynamic physical structures which are optically anisotropic. Perhaps the most familiar such example is a fluid of nonspherical molecules, like CS₂. The depolarized spectra of such fluids consist mainly of a Lorentzian central component whose width lies typically in the 1-10 cm⁻¹ range. The simplest interpretation of this feature is that it measures the correlation function describing the angular reorientation of individual anisotropic molecules in the viscous environment provided by the surrounding fluid. The characteristic reorientation time was estimated by Debye in 1929 to be $\tau =$ $\eta_s V/kT$, where η_s is the fluid's shear viscosity and V the effective molecular volume. This single-particle Brownian rotational diffusion picture dominated spectroscopists' interpretation of depolarized spectra until a very

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON

few years ago, when two more sophisticated concepts were recognized. For identification purposes we shall call these (1) "dynamic shear waves," and (2) "intermolecular light scattering," respectively.

1. Dynamic Shear Waves

Whatever ultimate physical interpretation is ascribed to it, the former process definitely illustrates the inadequacy of the Debye model cited above. In 1967 high-resolution depolarized spectra of nitrobenzene and quinolene revealed an anomalous doublet structure^{224,256} (see Fig. 13). Further experiments by Stoicheff and his co-workers^{459,269} revealed similar structure in a wide variety of anisotropic molecular liquids. Since these fluids are "viscoelastic" media, one is tempted to interpret the observed structure as scattering from high-frequency shear waves in the liquid. It



(a)



(b)

Fig. 13. Depolarized spectra for quinoline observed²⁵⁹ and calculated ⁴⁴ for 90° scattering in two polarization configurations. (a) Theory and experiment coincide perfectly with solid line. (b) Theories (solid and dashed curves) disagree slightly with experiment (circles).

is well known that although liquids exhibit no restoring force to the imposition of a static shear, at sufficiently high frequencies they do exhibit a nonzero (dynamic) shear modulus. Stoicheff's group has cited additional evidence for this interpretation in the k-dependence of the doublet peak splitting, which can be interpreted as $\omega_s = kV_s$, with a definite shear wave velocity V_s . This interpretation suggests that the observed doublet is associated with a collective orientation fluctuation, for which the Debye model provides the corresponding single-particle behavior.

Volterra²⁶¹ has produced a theory which quantifies these ideas and which is capable of reproducing the observed line shapes and polarization selection rules in terms of several adjustable parameters. Others have chosen to view the spectrum observed not as a doublet, displaced from zero frequency, but rather as a central dip arising from an interference between two central components of different widths. A recent paper by Chung and Yip44 not only presents this viewpoint clearly and attractively, but contains a critical discussion of similar work by others.218.219.220 Their theory is also phenomenological, but has the attractive feature of unifying both the Brillouin and depolarized spectra into a single description. We will not present here any of their rather complicated spectral shape calculations. Their results rest on two basic assumptions: (1) the anisotropic fluctuations in the polarizability are describable by an effective stress tensor which contains both elastic and molecular reorientational components; and (2) the dynamics of the polarizability fluctuations are described by viscoelastic equations which simulate effects of shear, orientational, and thermal relaxation processes. The resulting equations of motion for the stress tensor (σ_{n}) , the density fluctuations $[\rho(\mathbf{r}, t)]$, and the velocity field $[v_{*}(\mathbf{r}, t)]$ are all linearly coupled. These couplings among the various degrees of freedom modify the spectral shapes significantly. Most significant for this discussion is the interaction between the shear stress and the molecular reorientations. In their model, the shear viscosity relaxes with a characteristic time, τ_s , and gives rise to a relaxational central peak of width $\sim \tau_s^{-1}$, whereas the simple molecular reorientation time τ_a would cause another Debye-like central peak of width τ_0^{-1} . The coupling of these processes permits an interference in their contributions to the overall spectrum, which under certain conditions can be destructive, causing a central dip. This result is based on the physically reasonable assumption that $\tau_s \ll \tau_0$. For ordinary organic liquids $\tau_s \sim 10^{-12}$ sec and $\tau_0 \sim 10^{-10}$ -10-11 sec. Figure 13 shows the results calculated by Chung and Yip for quinoline in two geometries. The a geometry does not couple to density fluctuations and the agreement with experiment is essentially perfect. The *b* geometry does couple with density fluctuations and correspondingly exhibits an interference near ω_B rather than near zero frequency. In this case agreement with experiment (open circles) is less perfect. Although there is good agreement with both polarization and scattering angle dependences of the observed spectra, this and other theories contain at least three or four adjustable parameters and must therefore be considered incomplete.

Before discussing the second type of contribution to depolarized fluid spectra, we must consider the very rapidly growing field of study represented by liquid crystals. These fluids are typically composed of very

anisotropic organic molecules which under certain conditions exhibit varying degrees of long-range orientational and translational order. These fluids may exist in several phases exhibiting increasing degrees of order: isotropic, nematic, smectic, and cholesteric. Most attention has been paid in light scattering experiments to the isotropic and the nematic phases. The former describes the normal liquid state exhibited in the anisotropic fluids discussed immediately above. The nematic phase occurs at lower temperatures and describes an arrangement where all the molecules are orientationally ordered (aligned), whereas their centers are translationally disordered with respect to each other. Below T_e , because of this molecular alignment the nematic liquid crystal bears many close analogies to the ferromagnetic solid. As T_e is approached from above, fluctuations in the orientational alignment Q become correlated over longer distances. Q is thus conveniently identified with the order parameter for the isotropicnematic phase transition. $(Q = \frac{3}{4} (\cos^2 \theta - \frac{1}{3}))$, where $\theta =$ angle between molecules' axis and local optic axis.) The spectrum of depolarized light scattered from a liquid crystal measures quite directly the fluctuations in this order parameter. Although strictly speaking this is a first-order transition, the isotropic-nematic phase transition exhibits striking pretransitional (second-order) phenomena in both its static (correlation length) and dynamic (characteristic frequencies) properties. These have been observed by measuring the integrated intensity and the frequency spectrum of the scattered light, respectively.

Among the most popular materials for optical study are *p*-methoxybenzylidene, *p*-*n*-butylaniline (MBBA), and *p*-azoxyanisole (PAA). Using a high-resolution Fabry-Perot, Litster and Stinson²⁷⁹ have measured the critical slowing down of the orientation fluctuations in MBBA above the nematic-isotropic transition. According to DeGennes' molecular field theory, the *Q* fluctuations in the isotropic phase decay exponentially with a characteristic time $\tau_1 = \nu/A$, where ν is proportional to the shear viscosity and $A = a(T - T_e^*)$. Stinson and Litster²⁷⁹ have observed the quasielastic Lorentzian shaped scattering whose line width $\Gamma = \tau_1^{-1}$ is shown in Fig. 14. Assuming $\nu = \nu_0 \exp(-2800^\circ/T)$ the temperature dependence of *A* is indeed rather linear in $T - T_e^*$. Γ was also independent of scattering angle. Another prediction of the molecular field theory borne out in these experiments pertains to the integrated intensity I_k .

$$I_k = \text{Const.} \langle Q^2(k) \rangle = \text{Const.} \frac{k_B T}{V a (T - T_e^*)} \frac{1}{1 + k^2 \xi^2}$$

Figure 15 shows the reciprocal intensity to be linear in $|T - T_c^*|$ for $k \simeq 10^5 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (i.e., $k^2 \xi^2 \ll 1$).



Fig. 14. Half width of central Lorentzian observed in isotropic phase of MBBA. (a) Raw data including 1.65 MHz instrumental line width. (b) Width corrected for instrumental effects and for assumed T dependence of shear viscosity mentioned in text. After Stinson and Litster.²⁷⁹



Fig. 15. Reciprocal intensity of the scattered light in isotropic MBBA vs. T. T_e is approximately 316°K. Solid line is a fit to mean field prediction.³⁸⁰

In the ordered phase a nematic liquid is conveniently described by a unit vector in the direction of molecular alignment $\hat{n}_0(r, t)$, often called the "director." Dynamical fluctuations of \hat{n}_0 are quite analogous to spin waves in a ferromagnet and have been studied in both PAA²⁷⁷ and MBBA.²⁸⁴ The PAA studies verified at constant temperature (125°C) that fluctuations δn_k can be decomposed into two uncoupled overdamped normal modes whose line widths are proportional to $a_i k^2$, where a_i depends on various geometry dependent combinations of the elastic and viscous coefficients of the nematic. Line widths (between 0.1 and 200 KHz) varied as k^2 for scattering angles between 1° and 40°.²⁷⁷ The MBBA experiments concentrated on the temperature dependence of both intensity and line widths for these modes observed at fixed k. On approaching T_e from below, definite line narrowing within ~5° of T_e and a slight increase in scattered intensity was observed.²⁸⁴ These results have been compared to a number of phenomenological theories for the dynamics of liquid crystals, but completely satisfactory agreement does not yet exist.

Some additional discrepancies with existing theory were found in the frequency dependent depolarization ratio for isotropic MBBA by Stinson, Litster, and Clark,²⁸⁰ This is shown for two temperatures in Fig. 16 together with theoretical predictions (solid curves). The phenomenological



Fig. 16. Ratios of depolarized to polarized spectra in isotropic MBBA for $\theta = 6.55^{\circ}$. Upper curve and lower curves taken 10.54 and 24.14°C, respectively, above isotropic-nematic transition. Solid curves are best fit to phenomenological theory discussed by Stinson et al.²⁸⁰

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON

theory of DeGennes ascribes the central dip to coupling between orientational fluctuations and hydrodynamic shear waves.²⁸⁰ In many ways the observations and explanations are similar to those discussed earlier for "shear waves" in normal anisotropic liquids, but a unified theoretical description covering both cases has yet to appear.

2. Intermolecular Light Scattering

A second important contribution to the spectra of all fluids was recently recognized for the first time. Since it arises from polarizability variations caused by interactions among fluid particles, we shall refer to it as "intermolecular light scattering." For dilute gases, however, the names "collision induced" and "translational Raman" scattering have often been applied. Traditionally, simple monatomic fluids were expected to exhibit no Raman or depolarized Rayleigh wing effects since they possess no vibrational or rotational degrees of freedom to modulate the polarizability. Levine and Birnbaum¹⁷⁶ first pointed out that a time-dependent polarizability results from the transient interaction between pairs of even the simplest atoms (i.e., binary collisions). The first observations of the spectra thus produced in dilute rare gases argon and krypton were made soon thereafter, 178.179 which verified that the spectrum was (1) largely depolarized; (2) quasielastic of the form $I(v) = I_0 e^{-v/\Delta}$; with (3) $\Delta \simeq V_{TH}/r_0$ and Δ independent of density. (For V_{TH} = thermal velocity and r_0 = interaction distance, $\Delta \simeq 5-10$ cm⁻¹ for typical rare gases.) Also (4) the integrated intensity increased nearly as ρ^2 , implying the two-particle source of the polarizability fluctuation.

Since then more complete studies^{168.178.187.200} have been made of dilute rare gases (<100 amagat) which demonstrate the possibility of quantitative calculation of their intermolecular scattering from (1) a knowledge of the intermolecular potential (binary collision dynamics), and (2) reasonable assumptions regarding the pair polarizability dependence on intermolecular separation. This work points out the wealth of information on the shorttime dynamics (since $1 \text{ cm}^{-1} \rightarrow 5 \times 10^{-12}$ sec) contained in the intermolecular spectrum, and further, has shown how to extract it explicitly for the case of a dilute gas, where binary collisions exhaust the short-time dynamics.

The observation of intermolecular scattering in dense fluids and liquids has stimulated considerable effort to explicate similar connections between the spectra and the short-time dynamics for these more difficult cases. The original experiments on liquid argon showed several interesting contrasts with the vapor at the same pressure and temperature.^{167,180} These experiments showed (i) the liquid spectrum is also nearly exponential in shape, (ii) Δ is nearly four times greater in the liquid than in the gas at the same T, P, and (iii) the integrated intensity in the liquid is much smaller than expected from a density squared dependence. Thus, not surprisingly, the binary collision dynamics are demonstrably inadequate for liquids. McTague et al.¹⁸⁰ presented an interpretation of the liquid argon spectra based on a generalization of the familiar solid state concept of second-order Raman scattering.

Essentially a polarizability fluctuation of wave vector q can be produced by a suitably paired set of fluctuations in some dynamic variable δU ; that is, $\delta \alpha_{a} \sim \delta U_{-k} \delta U_{k+a}$. δU may describe a fluctuation in vibration, rotation, magnetization, density, etc. Second-order Raman scattering in solids usually arises from pairs of vibrational fluctuations (phonons), predominantly those with $k \simeq \pi/a$, since the phonon density of states is largest near Brillouin zone boundaries. Halley 199 and Stephen201 have applied similar ideas to the well-defined phonon-roton dispersion curve in superfluid helium. Greytak and Yan197 observed this second-order Raman scattering from superfluid helium, thus verifying the basic applicability of Stephen's theory (see Figs. 17 and 18). Stephen calculates the polarizability $\delta \alpha_{e}$ produced by a density fluctuation $\delta \rho_{-k}$ in the presence of the optical field and a second fluctuation $\delta \rho_{k+a}$. Recall from Section II that generally the scattered spectrum measures $\langle \delta \alpha_a(t) \delta \alpha_a^*(t + \tau) \rangle$, so that for this process it measures a fourth-order density correlation function. To the extent that interactions between the fluctuations are negligible this may be factored into $S(-\mathbf{k}, \Omega - \omega)S(\mathbf{k} + \mathbf{q}, \omega)$, where $S(q, \omega) = \langle \delta \rho_{-\mathbf{q}}(t = 0) \delta \rho_{\mathbf{q}}(\omega) \rangle$ is the familiar dynamic structure factor. For most solids and for superfluid helium, this situation obtains at least approximately. The intermolecular



Fig. 17. Phonon-roton dispersion curves in superfluid helium. Intermolecular scattering receives its dominant contributions from roton pairs whose individual momenta are near $1 A^{-1}$ and $2 A^{-1}$ where extrema occur in the dispersion curve. These should give peaks near 26° K and 18° K, respectively, in the roton pair spectrum. After Greytak and Yan.¹⁹⁷

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON



Fig. 18. Observed spectra in superfluid helium at various temperatures. The peak due to the roton minimum a $2 \times 9^{\circ}$ K is clear. The higher energy peak is suppressed by interaction effects. After Greytak and Yan.¹⁹⁷

spectrum can then be reasonably described by the factored correlation functions. (Note, however, that even small interaction effects have important implications for the roton spectra.¹⁹⁸) For a classical liquid like argon, McTague et al.¹⁸⁰ argued that the spectrum still measures the fourthorder density correlation function and have used the measured $S(\mathbf{k}, \omega)$ for argon in calculating the intermolecular spectral shape. Comparison with experiment shows that the factorization introduces about a 25% error into the resulting calculated shape, but confirms the basic correctness of the second-order scattering concept. Others who have studied intermolecular scattering in liquids^{169.163.186} have utilized the binary collision formalism to interpret their results.

Various approaches have likewise been taken to explore the effects of increasing density on intermolecular spectra. McTague and Birnbaum¹⁷⁹ have described their spectra (0–200 amagat) in the rare gases in terms of density-dependent contributions at different frequencies, identifying ρ^n components with *n*-particle collisions, etc. Fleury et al.¹⁶⁶ have measured the intermolecular spectra of argon and neon as functions of temperature and density over a continuous range extending from the dilute gas limit to densities as high as 50% in excess of the normal liquid density. They were thus able to follow the evolution of the spectra throughout these ranges. Typical results for argon are shown in Fig. 19, where it can be seen that



Fig. 19. Depolarized Stokes spectra for argon at 300° K for different densities. For display the curves are arbitrarily displaced along the vertical scale. The slopes of the straight lines drawn through the data points give the values of Δ plotted in Fig. 20. Curve A, 200; curve B, 750; curve C, 825; and curve D, 905 amagats. Note log scale for intensity. After Fleury et al.¹⁶⁶

the spectral exponent Δ and shape are quite density dependent. Figure 20 summarizes the behavior of Δ with both ρ and T. For moderate reduced temperatures the behavior of Δ over a large range of T and ρ is adequately described by the remarkably simple form $\Delta(\rho, T) = \Delta_0(1 + (\rho/\rho_0)^2)$, where $\Delta_0 = V_{TH}/r_0$, $r_0 = 2.8$ A, and $\rho_0 = 500$ amagat for argon. These data exhibit the smooth but dramatic quantitative changes in the short-time dynamics of a fluid as it is compressed from a dilute gas to a superdense liquid. Were neutron scattering measurements of $S(k, \omega)$ available over a similar range of T and ρ , an empirical separation of the two- and



Fig. 20. Density and temperature dependences of the spectral exponents in argon. Δ_1 and Δ_2 represent the slopes in the low- (0-50 cm⁻¹) and high- (> 50 cm⁻¹) frequency regions of the spectra, respectively. Open circles are data at 300°K; closed circles are data at 180°K scaled by $(kT)^{1/2}$; the cross is the liquid at 90°K scaled by $(kT)^{1/2}$. The upper scale gives the pressure at 300°K corresponding to the density ρ indicated along the bottom scale. The solid line represents the simple empirical function discussed in the text. After Fleury et al.¹⁹⁶

four-point density correlation functions would be possible. In their absence we must rely on developing theories of the dynamics of dense fluids to provide the quantitative connection between intermolecular spectra and the microscopic dynamic fluid structure. Despite the embryonic nature of our present understanding, it seems likely that further cooperative theoretical and experimental work on intermolecular light scattering will contribute significantly to a successful theory of the liquid state.

Finally, the intermolecular spectra of both He³ and He⁴ have been observed by Slusher and Surko¹⁸⁴ under pressure up to 150 atm. In the normal fluid ranges they are qualitatively similar to those observed in the classical fluids. The same workers have verified the second-order Raman effect in the solid phases of He³ and He⁴. As with the other rare gas solids, the spectral shapes change surprisingly little upon solidification.

E. Surface Scattering

Over half a century elapsed between the realization that light should be scattered by a surface and the measurement of the spectral content of that scattered light.^{207,208} Thermally excited capillary waves or "ripplons" are describable through a rather complicated dispersion relation^{203,214} whose essential physical content we now discuss. Surface tension σ provides the restoring force, and shear viscosity η , the major contribution to damping for these waves. For wave vectors $k > k_c \equiv 2\pi\sigma\rho/3.65\eta^2$, the ripplons are overdamped. There is a maximum frequency for surface wave propagation $\omega_m = 0.375 \sigma^2 \rho / \eta_s^3$ regardless of wave vector. These waves, of course, are also sustained at the interface between two fluids and exhibit guite interesting behavior near the liquid-vapor critical point or near the critical mixing point. In particular, several experiments on liquid-gas interface which measure the critical slowing down of the surface waves near C.P. have now been reported.213-215 This slowing down is essentially a result of the vanishing of the surface tension σ as $T \rightarrow T_e$. Typical k values explored in these experiments are $\ll k_e$, so that the ripplons are not overdamped. Although generally rather complicated, the dispersion relation for waves on the interface between two fluids of densities ρ_1 and ρ_2 and viscosities η_1 and η_2 can be approximately written (in the incompressible limit²¹⁴)

$$y = -\frac{2\rho_1\rho_2}{(\rho_1 + \rho_2)^2} S(1 + 2S)^{1/2} [1 + (1 + 2S)^{1/2}] -\frac{(\rho_1 - \rho_2)^2}{(\rho_1 + \rho_2)^2} [(1 + S)^2 - (1 + 2S)^{1/2}]$$
(100)

where

$$y = \frac{[\sigma k^2 + g(\rho_1 - \rho_2)][\rho_1 + \rho_2]}{4k^3(\eta_1 + \eta_2)^2}$$
(101)

and

$$S = (-\Gamma + i\omega) \frac{\rho_1 + \rho_2}{2k^2(\eta_1 + \eta_2)}$$
(102)

ω and Γ thus give the frequency and damping of the ripplons. Typically $ω \sim 5$ KHz and $\Gamma \sim 1$ KHz for $k \simeq 2000$ cm⁻¹, σ of ~ 0.1 dyne/cm, and normal liquid ρ's and η 's. Thus light beating spectroscopy has usually been employed to study them.



Fig. 21. Surface tension of xenon as a function of reduced temperature $1 - T/T_e$. Open circles inferred from surface wave scattering spectra. Solid circles from conventional capillary rise experiments. After Zollweg et al.²¹³

56

By analyzing the k and T dependence of the ripplon spectra, one may deduce both $(\rho_1 - \rho_2)$, the C.P. order parameter, and σ , the vanishing surface tension. In fact, light scattering has extended by orders of magnitude the range of σ 's that can be measured. Figure 21 shows for xenon both light scattering and conventional capillary rise data for σ over several decades in ε .²¹³ σ obeys a power law in ε over a remarkable range with $(\sigma = \sigma_0 \varepsilon^{\mu})$ a value of $\mu = 1.302 \pm 0.006$. Similar experiments on CO₂ and SF₆ have produced μ 's of 1.25 ± 0.01 and 1.30 ± 0.07 , respectively.^{214,215} Ripplon spectra also contain information on the correlation length, ξ , and on the closely related interfacial thickness L, both of which diverge at C.P.²¹³

Langevin and Bouchiat²⁸² have studied surface wave scattering in the nematic liquid crystals MBBA and PAA and have deduced the temperature dependences of the *three* independent shear viscosity parameters as well as the surface tension σ near the isotropic-nematic transition.

Clearly the field of two-dimensional fluid behavior as viewed through surface and thin film^{212,205,273} waves is just opening up and we can expect light scattering to play an important role in its promising future.

F. Solutions and Macromolecules

The simplest dynamic information obtainable in a light scattering experiment is the uncorrelated motion of single polarizable particles. In very dilute gases the particle motions obey a Maxwell-Boltzmann velocity distribution which produces an appropriately Doppler broadened (Gaussian) frequency profile in the scattered light. If these polarizable particles are embedded in a nonpolarizable fluid with which they make frequent collisions, they will still scatter light but with a different frequency profile (Lorentzian) which describes their diffusive or Brownian motion. The line width $\Gamma = Dk^2$ then measures the translational mass diffusion coefficient of the particles in the surrounding medium.³⁰⁷ Macromolecules of biological interest exhibit D's of order 10⁻⁶ cm²/sec, producing I's in the KHz range for visible light scattering ($k \leq 10^5$ cm⁻¹). This fact and the rapid development of electronic spectrometers has made the light scattering technique a standard one for rapid determination of diffusion coefficients, particularly in dilute solutions (~0.01 %). However, since most interesting molecules are anisotropic, and often long enough to contain segments comparable to optical wavelengths, the above simple picture of translational diffusion is almost always inadequate. In addition even the translational diffusion coefficient may be different for motion parallel (D_{\parallel}) and perpendicular (D_1) to the long molecular axis. Further, the molecules may interact with each other or with a charge compensating cloud of counterions arising from any charge which may reside on the dissolved macromolecules. All these effects greatly complicate the light scattering spectra in real systems. If the solute molecules also react or polymerize, or change conformation, further spectral complexity results from the accompanying polarizability modulations and/or changes in constituent mass, volume, or shape. Although, in principle, each of these effects produces a calculable change in the observed spectrum, not enough is known at present about the values of the necessary parameters to infer uniquely their separate contributions from a given set of experimental spectra. Nevertheless the considerable experimental and theoretical effort now being expended on such complications is cause for optimism, and even in the absence of perfectly quantitative spectral interpretation, considerable valuable information has already been obtained from light scattering experiments on solutions of macromolecules.

In view of the recent review article on this subject by Pecora,¹⁴ our discussion here will be very brief. Most experiments^{316,361} have deduced the translation D_T and rotational D_R diffusion coefficients from the spectral line shapes. If these diffusion processes are uncoupled, they can be inferred from the polarized (I_{zz}) and depolarized (I_{zy}) line shapes¹⁴:

$$I_{zz}(\omega, k) = \frac{A}{9\pi} (\alpha_{\parallel} + \alpha_{\perp})^2 \frac{k^2 D_T}{\omega^2 + (k^2 D_T)^2} + \frac{4}{3} I_{zy}(\omega, k)$$
$$I_{zy}(\omega, k) = \frac{A}{15\pi} (\alpha_{\parallel} - \alpha_{\perp})^2 \frac{k^2 D_T + L^{-2} D_R}{\omega^2 + (k^2 D_T + L^{-2} D_R)^2}$$

where L = molecule rod length; α_{\parallel} , α_{\perp} molecular polarizabilities; A = Const. Several workers^{316,361} have used these formulas to describe their data on solutions of tobacco mosaic virus (TMV). Schaeffer et al. have derived more complicated expressions which additionally account for anisotropic translational diffusion to apply to their TMV results.³⁶³ They also mention possible complications arising from counterion clouds interacting with the macromolecules, but conclude these complications do not apply to their experiments. It would be of considerable interest, however, to observe these effects experimentally. Stephen has shown that counterion association will result in an enhanced apparent $D_T' = D_T(1 + \alpha)$ under certain circumstances.³⁴³ (α depends on the Debye screening length of the macromolecular charge relative to the scattering wave vector, k.) This effect provides in principle a means to measure residual charge on macromolecules in solution.

Diffusion measurements on DNA,³⁶² R-17 virus, lysozyme, myosin, and *E. coli* bacteria have also been reported.^{356.359}

Recently some intriguing studies of the nonequilibrium motion of bacteria by light scattering have been done by Nossal and Chen.³⁵⁹ Such techniques provide exciting possibilities for microscopic studies of chimotaxis, bacterial association, and related phenomena. Indeed these experiments are very similar in technique and spirit to the Doppler shifted fluid flow measurements carried out by hydrodynamicists and plasma physicists.³¹³

A final remark about molecular solutions should be made. It has been pointed out by several authors that light will be inelastically scattered by the concentration fluctuations associated with formation and destruction of components participating in a chemical reaction.^{286-289.324} In the simplest case of optically isotropic constituents reacting at a rate $K = k_{12} + k_{21}$ much greater than the diffusion rate, $k^2 D_T$, the polarized spectrum has the simple form¹⁴:

$$I_{zz} = C \left| \bar{\alpha} \right|^2 \frac{k^2 \bar{D}_T}{\omega^2 + (k^2 \bar{D}_T)^2} + \frac{C_1 C_2}{C} \left| \alpha_1 - \alpha_2 \right|^2 \frac{K}{\omega^2 + K^2}$$

where α_i and C_i are polarizability and equilibrium concentrations of species *i*; and $\bar{\alpha} = (1/C)[C_1\alpha_1 + C_2\alpha_2]; C = C_1 + C_2$.

The dearth of experimental observations of chemical reaction scattering stems from the scarcity of simple systems^{346.347} having α_1 much different from α_2 and C_1 , C_2 both of order C. This scarcity somewhat attenuates the initial attractiveness of light scattering for studying fast chemical reactions. (Rates $K \ge 10^{+8}$ sec⁻¹, for example, would be easily studied with Fabry Perot techniques.)

As with the film and surface wave studies mentioned above, the field of light scattering from chemical reactions and macromolecular solutions has a promising future.

Literature Search and Bibliography

This section consists of a relatively complete list of references, including titles on the general subject of inelastic light scattering in fluids. The list is a result of a literature search, conducted with the assistance of Bernard Stevens of Bell Laboratories, concentrating on the period beginning with the introduction of lasers to spectroscopy (1964) to approximately the beginning of 1972. Because no truly centralized and complete collection of all physics, chemistry, and biology literature exists, even for this recent period, the bibliography cannot be absolutely complete. However, it is the most extensive one yet compiled on the subject and will hopefully prove useful to both students and researchers.

The bibliography is arranged as follows: papers are divided into twelve categories. In addition to the reference information, the title of each paper

P. A. FLEURY AND J. P. BOON

is cited in full. In the event that a paper may fall into more than one category, it is listed under the one we judge the most applicable. To avoid having to duplicate those papers actually cited in the text, all papers whose primary content places them in a given category are numbered consecutively beginning with the first in category *I* until the last in category *I2*. These consecutive numbers are also used to designate textual citations when appropriate. Although this results in the textual references not being numbered in the order of their citation, we feel it is the most concise way of having the bibliography serve two purposes without introducing unnecessary confusion. Within the categories papers are listed alphabetically by first author. A few papers appear in more than one category but are numbered only when appearing in their primary category. Their other listings are unnumbered, but the primary category to which they belong is then indicated by the number in brackets at the end of each such entry.

As mentioned in the introduction, the subjects of ordinary Raman scattering, scattering in solids and plasmas, and stimulated scattering were defined to be outside the scope of this review. With the exceptions of the latter topic, these exclusions apply as well to the bibliography. Nevertheless, we include stimulated scattering in the bibliography primarily because such a large number of references were revealed in the search that it was deemed useful to present them in a concise collection.

The categories defined are as follows, (1) review articles or books on various aspects of light scattering in fluids; (2) instrumentation and experimental technique; (3) Rayleigh scattering from entropy fluctuations; (4) Brillouin scattering; (5) intermolecular or collision induced scattering; (6) scattering from surfaces and thin films; (7) molecular anisotropy and orientation effects; (8) liquid crystals; (9) mixtures and particles in solution; (10) critical phenomena; (11) stimulated scattering; and (12) nonlinear scattering and miscellaneous references.

1. General Reviews

- G. B. Benedek, "Thermal fluctuations and the scattering of light," in *Brandeis Lectures in Theoretical Physics*, 1966, Vol. 2, M. Chretien et al., Eds., Gordon and Breach, 1968.
- 2. B. Chu, "Laser Light Scattering," Ann. Rev. Phys. Chem., 21, 145 (1970).
- H. Z. Cummins and H. L. Swinney, "Light Beating Spectroscopy," in Progress in Optics, E. Wolf, Ed., Vol. 8, 1970, pp. 133–200 (535/P96. 143190).
- H. Z. Cummins, "Experimental Methods in Light Scattering Spectroscopy," in Light Scattering in Solids. M. Balkanski, Ed., Flammarion. Paris. 1971, p. 3.
- D. E. Evans, "Laser Light Scattering in Laboratory Plasmas Review," Rept. Progr. Phys., 32, 207 (1969).
- I. L. Fabelinskii, Molecular Scattering of Light, Plenum Press, New York, 1968. 622 pp. (535.4 F11: E, 125088).

60

- I. L. Fabelinskii, "Problems of Molecular Scattering of Light in Liquids," Adv. Phys. Sci., 63 (2), 474–551 (1957).
- R. Figgins, "Inelastic Light Scattering in Liquids Brillouin Scattering," Contemp. Phys., 12 (3), 283-297 (1971).
- P. A. Fleury, "Light Scattering as a Probe of Phonons and other Excitations," in *Physical Acoustics*, Vol. 6. W. P. Mason, Ed., Academic Press, New York, 1970, pp. 1–64 (534 M41, 141506).
- D. McIntyre and J. V. Sengers, "Light Scattering in Simple Liquids," in *Physics of Simple Liquids*. H. N. V. Temperley et al., Eds., North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1968 p. 449 (532, 1/T28, 136401).
- R. D. Mountain, "Spectral Distribution of Scattered Light in a Simple Fluid," Rev. Mod. Phys., 38 (1), 205 (1966).
- R. D. Mountain, "Liquids: Dynamics of Liquid Structure," CRC Crit. Rev. Solid State Sci., 1, 5-46 (1970).
- R. Pecora, "Fine Structure of Rayleigh Scattered Light," in *Interdisciplinary Conf.* on Electromag Scattering. 2nd, 1965, Proc., R. L. Rowell and R. S. Stein, Eds., Gordon and Breach, New York, 1967, pp. 503-517 (538.3/159. 125401).
- R. Pecora, "Laser Light Scattering from Macromolecules," Ann. Rev. Biophys. Bioeng., 1972, 1.
- C. E. Quate, C. D. W. Wilkinson, and D. K. Winslow, Proc. IEEE, 53, 1604–1623 (1965).
- R. A. Smith, "Review Lecture. Lasers and Light Scattering," Proc. Roy. Soc. (London) Ser. A, 323, 305-320 (50 Refs) (June 22, 1971).

2. Instrumentation and Experimental Techniques

- G. B. Benedek, "Optical Mixing Spectroscopy and Applications to Problems in Physics, Chemistry, Biology and Engineering," in *Polarisation, Matiere et Rayonnement. Presses Universitaire de France*. 1969, pp. 49-84 (539.1/P76. 138226) [7].
- L. Boyer and L. Cecchi, "Optical Heterodyning for Large Angle Brillouin Scattering," J. Phys., 30, (5-6), 477-481 (1969) (in French) [4].
- S. J. Candau, "Inelastic Scattering of Light in Liquids," Ann. Phys., 4 (1), 21-54 (in French).
- H. Z. Cummins and H. L. Swinney, "Light Beating Spectroscopy," in Progress in Optics. E. Wolf, Ed., Vol. 8, 1970, pp. 133-200 (535/P96. 143190 [1].
- H. Z. Cummins, "Experimental Methods in Light Scattering Spectroscopy," in Light Scattering in Solids. M. Balkanski, Ed., Flammarion, Paris. 1971, p. 3 [1].
- H. G. Danielmeyer, "Aperture Corrections for Sound Absorption Measurements with Light Scattering," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 47, 151–154 (1970).
- V. Degiorgio and J. B. Lastovka, "Intensity Correlation Spectroscopy," Phys. Rev. A, 4, 2033 (1971).
- G. E. Devlin, J. L. Davis, L. Chase, and S. Geschwind, "Absorption of Unshifted Scattered Light by a Molecular I₂ Filter in Brillouin and Raman Scattering," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, **19**, 138 (1971).
- E. Jakeman and E. R. Pike, "Spectrum of Clipped Photon Counting Fluctuations of Gaussian Light," J. Phys. A, 2, 411 (1969).
- K. H. Langley and N. C. Ford, "Attenuation of the Rayleigh Component in Brillouin Spectroscopy Using Interferometric Filtering," J. Opt. Soc. Am. 59 (3), 281-284 (1969).

- J. B. Lastovka and G. B. Benedek, "Light-Beating Techniques for the Study of the Rayleigh-Brillouin Spectrum," in *Physics of Quantum Electronics*, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966, pp. 231-240.
- H. W. Leidecker and J. T. La Macchia, "Instrumental Effects on Brillouin Line Shapes," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 43, 143-151 (1968).
- J. E. Mack, D. P. McNutt, F. L. Roseler, and R. Chabbal, "Pepsios: Purely Interferometric High Resolution Spectrometer," *Appl. Opt.*, 2, 873 (1963).
- J. R. Sandercock, "Design and Use of a Stabilized Multipass Interferometer of High Contrast Ratio," *Light Scattering in Solids*. M. Balkanski, Ed., Flammarion, Paris. 1971, p. 9.
- E. R. Pike, "The Accuracy of Diffusion-Constant Measurements by Digital Correlation of Clipped Photon-Counting Fluctuations," in Colloque Int. CNRS Diffusion De La Lumiere Par Les Fluides. 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 177 (1972).

3. Rayleigh Scattering from Entropy Fluctuations

- G. B. Benedek, "Thermal Fluctuations and the Scattering of Light," in *Brandeis Lectures in Theor Phys 1966*. Vol. 2, M. Chretien et al., Eds. Gordon and Breach, 1968 [1].
- G. B. Benedek, "Optical Mixing Spectroscopy and Applications to Problems in Physics, Chemistry, Biology and Engineering," in *Polarisation. Matiere et Rayonnement. Presses Universitaire de France*. 1969, pp. 49–84 (539.1/P76. 138226). [7].
- P. Berge, P. Calmettes, M. Dubois, and C. Loj, "Experimental Observation of the Complete Rayleigh Central Component of the Light Scattered by a Two-Component Fluid," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 24 (3), 89-90 (1970).
- P. Berge and M. Dubois, "Spectral Study of the Central Rayleigh Component of Benzene," Compt. Rend. B 269 (17), 842-845 (1969) (in French).
- A. B. Bhatia and E. Tong, "Brillouin Scattering in Multiply Relaxing Liquids," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49, 1437-1441 (May Pt. 2, 1971).
- H. Blend, "Free-field Technique for Measuring Ultrasonic Dispersion and Absorption in Gases," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 47 (3), 757-761 (1970).
- J. P. Boon and P. Deguent, "Transport Functions and Light Scattering in Simple Dense Fluids," Phys. Rev. A, 2, 2542 (1970).
- I. M. Arefev, B. D. Kopylovskii, D. I. Mash, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Determination of the Diffusion Coefficient by Heterodyning Light Scattered by Liquid Solutions," *JETP LETT.*, 5 (12), 355–358 (1967); 10 (11), 340–342 (1969).
- I. M. Arefev and H. V. Shilin, "Gravitational Effect in Interference Spectra of the Fine Structure of the Rayleigh Line," JETP Lett., 10 (3), 87-90 (1969).
- E. W. Aslaksen, "Correlation Length of Density Fluctuations in Liquids," Phys. Rev., 182, 316-318 (1969).
- A. K. Atakhodzhaev and E. K. H. Tukhvatuilin, "Influence of Hydrogen Bonds on the Linewidth of Rayleigh and Raman Scattering," *Izv. Vuz. Fig.* 11, 7–11 (1970) (in Russian).
- F. Barocchi, "Evidence of Multiple Vibrational-Translational Relaxation in Carbon Tetrachloride," J. Chem. Phys., 51 (1), 10-14 (1969).
- F. Barocchi, M. Mancini, and R. Vallauri, "Volume Relaxation in Carbon Disulfide-Carbon Tetrachloride Mixtures," J. Chem. Phys., 49 (4), 1935–1937, (1968).
- P. Belland, C. De Michelis, M. Mattioli et al., "Spectral Analysis of the Backscattered Light from a Laser-Produced Plasma," *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 18, 542-544 (June 15, 1971).

- P. Braun, D. Hammer, W. Tscharnuter, and P. Weinzierl, "Rayleigh Scattering by Sulfur Hexafluoride in the Critical Region," *Phys. Lett. A*, 32 (6), 390-391 (1970).
- A. Broz, M. Harrigan, R. Kasten, and A. Monkewicz, "Light Scattered from Thermal Fluctuation in Gases," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 550-553 (1971).
- J. A. Bucaro, "Rayleigh Scattering: Molecular Motions and Interactions in Liquids," Thesis, Catholic University, 1971 (Univ. Microfilms 71-14077).
- A. V. Chalyi and A. D. Alekhin, "Investigation of Light Scattering with Allowance for Gravitational Effect by Scaling Method and Determination of the Critical Indices on Basis of Light Scattering Data," *Zh. Eksperim i Teor. fiz.*, 59 (2), 337– 345 (1970) (in Russian).
- C. H. Chung and S. Yip, "Relaxation Equations for Depolarized Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev. A, 4 (3), 928-939 (1971).
- H. Z. Cummins and R. W. Gammon, "Rayleigh and Brillouin: Scattering in Benzene: Depolarization Factors," Appl. Phys. Lett., 6, 171-173 (1965).
- H. Z. Cummins and R. W. Gammon, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in Liquids: The Landau- Placzek Ratio," J. Chem. Phys., 44 (7), 2785-2796 (1966).
- H. Z. Cummins, N. Knable, and Y. Yeh, "Observation of Diffusion Broadening of Rayleigh Scattered Light," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 12, 150-153 (1964).
- H. Z. Cummins and H. L. Swinney, "Critical Opalescence: The Rayleigh Linewidth," J. Chem. Phys., 45 (12), 4438-4444 (1966).
- D. R. Dietz, C. W. Cho, and T. A. Wiggins, "Density Dependence in Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Gases," *Phys. Rev.*, 182 (1), 259-261 (1969).
- R. H. Enns and R. R. Haering, "Theory of Rayleigh Scattering in Isotropic Media," Phys. Lett., 21 (5), 534–535 (1966).
- G. T. Feke, G. A. Hawkins, J. B. Lastovka, and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum and Intensity of the Light Scattered from Sulfur Hexafluoride Along the Critical Isochore," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1780–1783 (Dec. 27, 1971).
- N. C. Ford and G. B. Benedek, "Observation of the Spectrum of Light Scattered from a Pure Fluid Near its Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 15, 649-653 (1965).
- N. C. Ford and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum of Light Inelastically Scattered by a Fluid Near its Critical Point," in Conf. Phenom. Neighborhood Critical Points, 1965 Proc., Natl. Bur. Std. (U.S.) Misc. Publ., 273, 150-156 (1966).
- B. N. Ganguly and A. Griffin, "Scattering of Light from Entropy Fluctuations in Helium-3 and Helium-4 Mixtures," Can. J Phys. 46 (17), 1895–1904 (1968).
- M. Giglio and G. B. Benedek, "Angular Distribution of the Intensity of Light Scattered from Xenon Near its Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23, 1145–1149 (1969).
- W. S. Gornall, C. S. Wang, C. C. Yang, and N. Bloembergen, "Coupling Between Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in a Disparate Mass Gas Mixture," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 26 (18), 1094–1097 (1971) [9]
- C. C. Gravatt, "Applications of Light Scattering (Including Rayleigh and Brillouin)," Appl. Spectry., 25, 509-516 (1971).
- T. J. Greytak and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum of Light Scattered from Thermal Fluctuations in Gases," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 17, 179-182 (1966).
- E. H. Hara, A. D. May, and H. F. P. Knaap, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering in Compressed Hydrogen, Deuterium and Hydrogen Deuterium (mixture)," Can. J. Phys., 49 (4), 420-431 (1971) [9].
- D. L. Henry, H. L. Swinney, and H. Z. Cummins, "Rayleigh Linewidth in Xenon Near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25 (17), 1170-1173 (1970).

- D. A. Jackson and D. M. Paul, "Measurement of Hypersonic Velocities and Turbulence by Spectral Analysis of Doppler Shifted Laser Light," *Phys. Lett. A*, 32, 77-78 (1970).
- R. A. J. Keijser, M. Jansen, V. G. Cooper, and H. F. P. Knaap, "Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Carbon Dioxide, Carbon Oxysulfide and Carbon Disulfide," *Physica*, 51 (4), 593–600 (1971).
- J. B. Lastovka and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum of Light Scattered Quasielectrically from a Normal Liquid," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 17, 1039–1042 (1966).
- A. Laubereau, W. Englisch, and W. Kaiser, "Hypersonic Absorption of Liquids Determined from Spontaneous and Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," *IEEE J. Quantum Electron.*, 5 (8), 410–415 (1969).
- R. C. C. Leite, R. S. Moore, S. P. S. Porto, and J. E. Ripper, "Angular Dependence of the Rayleigh Scattering from Low Turbidity Molecular Liquids," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 14, 7-9 (1965) [7].
- R. C. C. Leite, R. S. Moore, and S. P. S. Porto, "Use of a Gas Laser in Studies of the Depolarization of the Rayleigh Scattering from Simple Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 40, 3741-3842 (1964) [7].
- T. K. Lim, H. L. Swinney, K. E. Laugley, and T. A. Kachnowski, "Rayleigh Linewidth in Sulfur Hexafluoride Near the Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1776–1780 (Dec. 27, 1971).
- A. Litan, "Fluctuation Theory of Light Scattering from Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 48, 1052–1058 (1968).
- A. Litan, "Fluctuation Theory of Light Scattering from Pure Water," J. Chem. Phys., 48, 1059–1063 (1968).
- A. D. May, E. G. Rawson, and H. L. Welsh, "Rayleigh Scattering from Low-Density Gases," Int. Conf. Phys. Quantum Electron, 1966 Proc. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1967. pp. 260–264 (537.1 I61).
- A. Olivei, "Light Scattering by Liquids in Narrow Capillaries," Optik, 32 (3), 218-236 (1970).
- C. J. Palin, W. F. Vinen, E. R. Pike, and J. M. Vaughn, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering from Superfluid Helium-3 Helium-4 Mixtures," J. Phys. C Solid State, 4, L225-228 (1971).
- G. P. Roshchina and G. L. Gudimenko, "Investigation of the Fine Structure of the Rayleigh Line in N-Paraffins by Means of Gas Laser," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 15 (6), 888– 892 (1970) (In Russian).
- S. M. Rytov, "Relaxation Theory of Rayleigh Scattering," Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz., 58 (6), 2154–2170 (1970) (in Russian).
- T. Sato, "Brillouin Scattering in Plasmas as Applied to Ionospheric Irregularities," J. Geophys. Res., 73 (9) 2941–2949 (1968).
- A. Sugawara and S. Yip, "Kinetic Model Analysis of Light Scattering by Molecular Gases," *Phys. Fluids*, 10 (9), 1911–1921 (1967).
- M. Tanaka, "Molecular Theory of Scattering of Light From Liquids," Progr. Theoret. Phys., 40 (5), 975–989 (1968); J. Phys. Soc. Japan 26 (Suppl.), 298–300 (1969).
- M. L. Ter-Mikaelyan and A. O. Melikyan, "Rayleigh and Combinational Scattering in the Field of an Intense Wave," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.*, 58 (1), 281–290 (1970) (in Russian).
- W. F. Vinen, "Light Scattering by Superfluid Helium Under Pressure," J. Phys. C Solid State, 4, L287 (1971) [4].

- Y. Yeh, "Observation of the Long Range Correlation Effect in the Rayleigh Linewidth Near the Critical Point of Xenon," Phys. Rev. Lett., 19, 1043-1046 (1967).
- S. Yip, "Rayleigh Scattering in Dilute Gases," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 941–949 (1971).
- R. M. Yulmetev, "Theory of Rayleigh Scattering of Light in Liquids," Opt. Spectry., 19 (6), 532-535 (1965).
- E. R. Pike, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering from Liquid Helium," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. 33C1, 25 (1972). J. Physique Suppl.,
- R. C. Desai, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering from Fluid Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS. Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides. 1971. 33C1, 27 (1972) [9]. J. Physique Suppl.,
- C. D. Boley and S. Yip, "Spectral Distributions of Light Scattered in Dilute Gases and Gas Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluids. 1971. 33C1, 43 (1972) [9], J. Physique Suppl.,
- A. D. May and E. H. Hara, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering in Compressed Hydrogen, Deuterium and HD," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. 33C1, 50 (1972). J. Physique Suppl.,
- W. L. Gornall and C. S. Wang, "Light Scattering from Thermal Fluctuations in Disparate-Mass Gas Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS. Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides. 1971. 33C1, 51 (1972) [9]. J. Physique Suppl.,
- A. M. Cazaeat-Longequeue and P. Lallemand, in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides. 1971. 33C1, 57 (1972). J. Physique Suppl.,
- H. L. Swinney and H. Z. Cummins, "Rayleigh Linewidth in CO₂ near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev., 171, 152 (1968).
- 82. H. L. Swinney and H. Z. Cummins, "The Rayleigh Linewidth in Carbon Dioxide and Xenon Near the Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides. 1971. To be published, J. Physique Suppl., 1972.
- D. S. Cannell and J. Lunacek, "Long Range Correlation Length and Isothermal Compressibility of Carbon Dioxide Near its Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides. 1971. 33C1, 91 (1972). J. Physique Suppl.,
- J. Zollwegg, G. Hawkins, I. W. Smith, M. Giglio, and G. B. Benedek, in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides. 1971. 33C1, 135 (1972) [10]. J. Physique Suppl.,

4. Brillouin Scattering

- G. B. Benedek, "Thermal Fluctuations and the Scattering of Light," in *Brandeis Lectures in Theor Phys 1966*, Vol. 2, M. Chretien et al., Eds. Gordon and Breach, 1968 [1].
- G. B. Benedek, J. B. Lastovka, K. Fritsch, and T. J. Greytak, "Brillouin Scattering in Liquids and Solids Using Low Power Lasers," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 54, 1284–1285 (1964).
- M. Bertoiotti, D. De Pasquale, and D. Sette, "Effects of Second Sound Excitations on the Photostatistics of a Laser Beam," Nuovo Cimento, B, 52 (2), 560–564 (1967).
- I. M. Arefev, "Velocity of Hypersound and Dispersion of Speed of Sound Near the Critical Stratification Point of a Binary Solution of Triethylamine in Water," *JETP Leit.*, 7, 285–287 (1968).
- E. W. Aslaksen, "Correlation Length of Density Fluctuations in Liquids," Phys. Rev., 132, 316-318 (1969) [3].

- L. Boyer and L. Cecchi, "Optical Heterodyning for Large Angle Brillouin Scattering," J. Phys., 30 (5-6), 477-481 (1969) (in French).
- L. Brillouin, "Diffusion of Light and X-rays by a Transparent Homogeneous Body," Ann. Phys. (Paris), 17, 88-122 (1922).
- A. Broz, M. Harrigan, R. Kasten, and A. Monkewicz, "Light Scattered from Thermal Fluctuation in Gases," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 550–553 (1971) [3].
- M. Caloin and S. J. Candau, "Thermal Relaxation in Benzene," Compt. Rend. B, 269 (10), 423–426 (1969) (in French).
- D. S. Cannell and G. B. Benedek, "Brillouin Spectrum of Xenon Near its Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25 (17), 1157-1161 (1970).
- E. F. Carome, W. H. Nichols, C. R. Kunsitis-Swyt, and S. P. Singal, "Ultrasonic and Light Scattering Studies of Carbon Tetrachloride," J. Chem. Phys., 49 (3), 1013–1017 (1968).
- A. M. Cazabat-Longequeue, "Study of the Rotation-Translation Relaxation in Gases by the Brillouin Effect," Compt. Rend. Ser B, Sci. Phys., 272, 607-610 (March 8, 1971) (in French).
- V. Chandrasekharan, "Exact Equation for Brillouin Shifts," J. Phys., 26 (11), 655– 658 (1965) (in French).
- A. N. Chernets, A. I. Timchenko, and V. V. Silin, "Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering of Coherent Light by Coherent Hypersound," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 16, 678–680 (April, 1971) (in Russian).
- R. Y. Chiao and P. A. Fleury, "Brillouin Scattering and the Dispersion of Hypersonic Waves," *Physics of Quantum Electronics*. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966, pp. 241–252.
- R. Y. Chiao and B. P. Stoicheff, "Brillouin Scattering in Liquids Excited by the He-Ne Maser," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 54, 1286-1287 (1964).
- C. H. Chung and S. Yip, "Relaxation Equations for Depolarized Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev. A, 4 (3), 928-939 (1971) [3].
- M. G. Cohen and E. I. Gordon, "Acoustic Scattering of Light in a Fabry-Perot Resonator," Bell. Syst. Tech. J., 45, 945 (1966); Bell Syst. Monogr. 5234.
- M. G. Cohen and E. I. Gordon, "Acoustic Beam Probing Using Optical Techniques," Bell. Syst. Tech. J., 44, 693-721 (1965).
- M. G. Cohen, M. A. Woolf, and P. M. Platzman, "Brillouin Scattering in Liquid Helium (2)," Phys. Rev. Lett., 17, 294-297 (1966).
- H. Z. Cummins and R. W. Gammon, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in Benzene: Depolarization Factors," Appl. Phys. Lett., 6, 171–173 (1965) [3].
- H. Z. Cummins and R. W. Gammon, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in Liquids: The Landau-Placzek Ratio," J. Chem. Phys., 44 (7), 2785–2796 (1966) [3].
- H. Z. Cummins and H. L. Swinney, "Dispersion of the Velocity of Sound in Xenon in the Critical Region," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 25 (17), 1165–1169 (1970).
- H. G. Danielmeyer, "Aperture Corrections for Sound Absorption Measurements With Light Scattering," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 47, 151–154 (1970) [2].
- A. Daniels, Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering of Carbon Dioxide Laser Light From the Atmosphere as a Remote Sensing Probe, Michigan University High Altitude Engineering Laboratory, 1971 (103P N71-34439).
- 102. P. Deguent and J. P. Boon, "Generalized Regression of Fluctuations Theory as Applied to the Second Viscosity," J. Chem. Phys., 54, 4443 (1971).
- R. Demicheli and L. Giulotto, "Effect of Lack of Acoustic Wave Coherence on Brillouin Scattering," Nuovo Cimento B, 46 (2), 277-281 (1966).

- G. Durand and Dvgln Rao, "Brillouin Scattering of Light in a Liquid Crystal," Phys. Lett. A, 27 (7), 455-456 (1968).
- 105. D. P. Eastman, A. Hollinger, J. Kenemuth, and D. H. Rank, "Temperature Coefficient of Hypersonic Sound and Relaxation Parameters for Some Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 50 (4), 1567–1581 (1969).
- D. P. Eastman, T. A. Wiggins, and D. H. Rank, "Spontaneous Brillouin Scattering in Gases," Appl. Opt., 5 (5), 879–880 (1966).
- 107. P. A. Fleury and J. P. Boon, "Brillouin Scattering in Simple Liquids: Argon and Neon," Phys. Rev., 186, 244-254 (1969).
- P. A. Fleury and R. Y. Chiao, "Dispersion of Hypersonic Waves in Liquids," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 39, 751-752 (1966).
- N. C. Ford, K. H. Langley, and Y. G. Puglielli, "Brillouin Linewidths in Carbon Dioxide Near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 21, 9-12 (1968).
- H. L. Frisch, "High Frequency Linear Response of Classical Fluids," *Physics*, 2, 209–215 (1966).
- K. Fritsch, C. J. Montrose, J. L. Hunter, and J. F. Dill, "Relaxation Phenomena in Electrolytic Solutions," J. Chem. Phys., 52 (5), 2242-2252 (1970) [9].
- 111. R. W. Gammon, H. L. Swinney, and H. Z. Cummins, "Brillouin Scattering in Carbon Dioxide in the Critical Region," Phys. Rev. Lett., 19, 1467-1469 (1967).
- B. N. Ganguly, "Line Shape of Brillouin Light Spectrum in Helium-3 Helium-2 System," Phys. Lett. A, 29 (5), 234–235 (1969).
- S. Gewurtz, W. S. Gornall, and B. P. Stoicheff, "Brillouin Spectra of Ethyl Ether and Carbon Disulfide," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49, 994–1000 (March, Pt. 3, 1971).
- E. I. Gordon and M. G. Cohen, "High-Resolution Brillouin Scattering," Phys. Rev., 153 (1), 201–207 (1967).
- W. S. Gornall, G. I. A. Stegeman, B. P. Stoicheff, R. H. Stolen, and V. Volterra, "Identification of a New Spectral Component in Brillouin Scattering of Liquids," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 17, 297–299 (1966).
- W. S. Gornall, C. S. Wang, C. C. Yang, and N. Bloembergen, "Coupling Between Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in a Disparate Mass Gas Mixture," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 26 (18), 1094–1097 (1931) [9].
- Gravatt, C. C., "Applications of Light Scattering (Including Rayleigh and Brillouin)," Appl. Spectry., 25, 509-516 (1971) [3].
- T. J. Greytak and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum of Light Scattered from Thermal Fluctuations in Gases," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 17, 179-182 (1966) [3].
- H. Grimm and K. Dransfeld, "Scattering of Laser Light in Superfluid Helium," Z. Naturforsch. A, 22, 1629–1630 (1967).
- 117. G. L. Gudimenko and G. P. Roschchina, "Temperature Investigation of Fine Structure of the Rayleigh Line and Hyperacoustic Properties of Benzole. Tetrachloromethane and Cyclohexane," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 15 (12), 2054–2059 (1970) (in Russian).
- G. R. Hanes, R. Turner, and H. E. Piercy, "Hypersonic Absorption and Velocity from Measurement of Light Scattering Dichloromethane," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 38 (6), 1057–1058 (1965).
- E. H. Hara, A. D. May, and H. E. P. Knaap, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering in Compressed Hydrogen, Deuterium and Hydrogen Deuterium (Mixture)," Can. J. Phys., 49 (14), 420-431 (1971) [9].
- 119. D. A. Jackson, R. Jones, and E. R. Pike, "Measurement of Brillouin Line Widths in Benzene Derivatives Using a Super-Mode Laser and Frequency Stabilized, Digital Fabry. Perot Interferometer," Phys. Lett., A, 28 (4), 272-273 (1968).

- D. A. Jackson and D. M. Paul, "Measurement of Hypersonic Velocities and Turbulence by Spectral Analysis of Doppler Shifted Laser Light," *Phys. Lett. A*, 32, 77-78 (1970) [3].
- E. Kato and Y. Saji, "Vibrational Relaxation in Benzene Near the Melting Point," Japan J. Appl. Phys., 10, 1472-1473 (1971).
- H. E. P. Knaap, W. S. Gornall, and P. P. Stoicheff, "Evidence of a Fourth Component in the Brillouin Spectrum of Liquid Glycerine," *Phys. Rev.*, 166 (1), 139–141 (1968).
- 122. P. Lallemand, "Study of Sound Velocity in Some Dense Gases by Brillouin Scattering," Compt. Rend. B, 270 (6), 389–392 (1970) (in French).
- 123. P. Lallemand and A. M. Longequeue, "Measurement of Sound Velocity in Gases Under Pressure by the Study of the Brillouin Scattering Spectrum," Compt. Rend. B, 269 (21), 1101–1104 (1969) (in French).
- J. B. Lastovka and G. B. Benedek, "Light-Beating Techniques for the Study of the Rayleigh-Brillouin Spectrum," in *Physics of Quantum Electronics*. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966, pp. 231–240 [2].
- 124. A. M. Longequeue and P. Lallemand, "Study of the Ultrasound Dispersion in Gases Under Pressure by Brillouin Scattering," Compt. Rend. B, 269 (22), 1173– 1176 (1969) (in French).
- J. A. Mann, J. F. Baret, F. J. Dechow, and R. S. Hansen, "Interfacial Forces and the Brillouin Spectrum of the Interfacial Light Scattering Power," J. Colloid Interface Sci., 37, 14–32 (1971) [6].
- 125. D. I. Mash, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Attenuation of Hypersound in Liquids by an Optical Method," *Soviet. Phys. JETP*, 20, 523-524 (1965).
- 126. G. A. Miller and C. S. Lee, "Brillouin Spectra of Dilute Solutions and the Landau-Placzek Formula," J. Phys. Chem., 72 (13), 4644–4650 (1968).
- 127. R. Mohr, K. H. Langley, and N. C. Ford, "Brillouin Scattering from Sulfur Hexafluoride in the Vicinity of the Critical Point," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 1030–1032 (1971).
- C. J. Montrose and K. Fritsch, "Hypersonic Velocity and Absorption in Aqueous Electrolytic Solutions, J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 47 (3), 786-790 (1970).
- 129. C. J. Montrose, V. A. Solovev, and T. A. Litovitz, "Brillouin Scattering and Relaxation in Liquids," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 43 (1), 117-130 (1968).
- R. D. Mountain, "Interpretation of Brillouin Spectra," J. Chem. Phys., 44 (2), 832-833 (1966).
- R. D. Mountain, "Thermal Relaxation and Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," J. Res. Nat. Bur. Std. A, 70, 207-220 (1966).
- R. D. Mountain and T. A. Litovitz, "Negative Dispersion and Brillouin Scattering," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 42, 576–577 (1967).
- M. Nelkin and S. Yip, "Brillouin Scattering by Gases as a Test of the Boltzmann Equation," Phys. Fluids, 9 (2), 380-381 (1966).
- W. H. Nichols and E. F. Carome, "Light Scattering from a Multiply Relaxing Fluid, J. Chem. Phys., 49, 1000-1012 (1968).
- 135. W. H. Nichols, C. R. Kunsitis-Swyt, and S. P. Singal, "Ultrasonic and Light Scattering Studies of Benzene," J. Chem. Phys., 51 (12), 5659-5662 (1969).
- O. Nomoto, "Diffraction of Light by Ultrasound: Extension of the Brillouin Theory," Japan J. Appl. Phys., 10, 611-622 (May 1971).
- C. L. O'Connor and J. P. Schlupf, "Brillouin Scattering and Thermal Relaxation in Benzene," J. Acoust. Soc. Am. 40 (3), 663-666 (1966).

- C. J. Palin, W. F. Vinen, E. R. Pike, and J. M. Vaughan, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering from Superfluid Helium-3 Helium-4 Mixtures," J. Phys. C Solid State, 4, L225-228 (1971) [3].
- M. S. Pesin, "Intensity of the Fine Structure Components in the Scattering of Light by a Transverse Elastic Wave," *Izv. Vuz. Fiz.*, 1967 (1), 26–29 (in Russian).
- 139. J. E. Piercy and G. R. Hanes, "Discussion of the Physical Bases of Brillouin Scattering," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 1001–1012 (1971).
- E. R. Pike, J. M. Vaughn, and W. F. Vinen, "Brillouin Scattering from First and Second Sound in a Superfluid Helium-3 Helium-4 Mixture," *Phys. Lett. A*, 30 (7), 373–374 (1969).
- 141. E. R. Pike, J. M. Vaughn, and W. F. Vinen, "Brillouin Scattering from Superfluid Helium-4," J. Phys. C, 3 (2), 40–43 (1970).
- 142. D. A. Pinnow, S. J. Candau, J. T. La Macchia, and T. A. Litovitz, J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 43, 131 (1968).
- 143. D. H. Rank, "Brillouin Effect in Liquids in the Prelaser Era," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 937–940 (1971).
- 144. D. H. Rank, "Brillouin Scattering: Stimulated and Spontaneous," Int. Conf. Raman Spectry, 1970, 2nd Proc. (Abstr.).
- 145. D. H. Rank, E. M. Kiess, and U. Fink, "Brillouin Spectra of Viscous Liquids," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 56, 163-166 (1966).
- 146. E. G. Rawson, E. H. Hara, A. D. May, and H. L. Welsh, "Normal Brillouin Scattering from Compressed Gases," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 56, 1403–1405 (1966).
- G. P. Roshchina and G. L. Gudimenko, "Investigation of the Fine Structure of the Rayleigh Line in N-Paraffins by Means of Gas Laser," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 15 (6), 888-892 (1970) (in Russian) [3].
- S. M. Rytov, "Relaxation Theory of Rayleigh Scattering," Zh. Eksperim i Teor. Fiz., 58 (6), 2154–2170 (1970) (in Russian) [3].
- 147. I. M. Sabirov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Determination of Velocity and Absorption of Hypersound in Viscous Liquids by Spectra of Scattered Light," *Soviet Phys. JETP*, 33 (1), 82–89 (1971).
- 148. G. M. Searby and G. W. Series, "Brillouin Scattering at Small Angles in Carbon Tetrachloride and Carbon (6) Helium (6)," Opt. Commun., 1 (4), 191–194 (1969).
- 149. S. L. Shapiro, M. McClintock, D. A. Jennings, and R. L. Barger, "Brillouin Scattering in Liquids at 4880 A," *IEEE J. Quantum Electron.*, 2 (5), 89–93 (1966).
- 150. M. S. Soren and A. L. Schawlow, "Dispersion in Carbon (6) Hydrogen (6) and Carbon (6) Deuterium (6)," *Phys. Lett. A*, 33 (5), 268–269 (1970).
- 151. R. L. St. Peters, T. J. Greytak, and G. B. Benedek, "Brillouin Scattering Measurements of the Velocity and Attenuation of High Frequency Sound Waves in Superfluid Helium," Opt. Commun., 1 (9), 412–416 (1970).
- 152. G. I. A. Stegeman, W. S. Cornall, V. Volterra et al., "Brillouin Scattering and Dispersion and Attenuation of Hypersonic Thermal Waves in Liquid Carbon Tetrachloride," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49, 979–993 (March Pt. 3, 1971).
- A. Sugawara and S. Yip, "Kinetic Model Analysis of Light Scattering by Molecular Gases," *Phys. Fluids*, 10 (9), 1911–1921 (1967) [3].
- M. Tanaka, "Molecular Theory of Scattering of Light from Liquids," Progr. Theor. Phys. (Kyoto), 40 (5), 975–989 (1968), J. Phys. Soc. Japan 26 (Suppl.), 298–300 (1969) [3].
- M. L. Ter-Mikablyan and A. O. Meiikyan, "Rayleigh and Combinational Scattering in the Field of an Intense Wave," *Zh. Eksperim i Teor. Fiz.*, 58 (1), 281–290 (1970) (in Russian) [2].

- 153. N. Uchida, "Elasto-Optic Coefficient of Liquids Determined by Ultrasonic Light Diffraction Method," Japan J. Appl. Phys., 7, 1259–1267 (1968).
- C. S. Venkateswaran, "Interferometric Studies of Light Scattering in Viscous Liquids and Glasses. Hypersonic Velocities in Liquids," Proc. Ind. Acad. Sci., 15, 362–365 (1942).
- W. F. Vinen, "Light Scattering by Superfluid Helium Under Pressure," J. Phys. C Solid State, 4, L287 (1971).
- M. A. Woolf, P. M. Platzman, and M. G. Cohen, "Brillouin Scattering in Liquid Helium II," Phys. Rev. Lett., 17, 294–297 (1966).
- S. Yip, "Rayleigh Scattering in Dilute Gases," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, Pt. 3), 941–948 (1971) [3].
- W. Low, "Brillouin Scattering in Ordinary Fluids," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluids, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 1 (1972).
- 158. S. U. Candau and M. Caloin, "Study of Vibrational Relaxation in Some Liquids from Analysis of Brillouin Spectra," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluids, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 7 (1972).
- 159. J. P. Boon and P. A. Fleury, "First Sound and Quantum Effects in Liquid Neon," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 19 (1972).
- E. R. Pike, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering from Liquid Helium," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluids, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 25 (1972) [3].
- R. C. Desai, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering from Fluid Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluids, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 27 (1972) [9].
- C. D. Boley and S. Yip, "Spectral Distributions of Light Scattered in Dilute Gases and Gas Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 43 (1972) [9].
- A. D. May and E. H. Hara, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering in Compressed Hydrogen. Deuterium and HD," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 50 (1972) [3].
- W. L. Gornall and C. S. Wang, "Light Scattering from Thermal Fluctuations in Disparate-Mass Gas Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 51 (1972) [9].
- A. M. Cazabat-Longequeue and P. Lallemand, "Light Scattering by Polyatomic Gases," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 57 (1972) [3].
- 160. R. Mohr and K. H. Langley, "Brillouin Scattering from Sulfur Hexafluoride in the Vicinity of the Critical Point," in *Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl. 33, Cl, 97, (1972).
- S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky, "Anomalous Damping and Dispersion of Hypersound in a Binary Liquid Mixture Near the Solution Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 20, 809 (1968) [9].

5. Intermolecular or Collision Induced Scattering

- R. Bersohn, Y. H. Pao, and H. L. Frisch, "Double Quantum Light Scattering by Molecules," J. Chem. Phys., 45, 3184 (1966).
- J. A. Bucaro, "Rayleigh Scattering: Molecular Motions and Interactions in Liquids," Thesis, Catholic University, 1971 (Univ. Microfilms 71-14077) [3].

70

- 162. J. A. Bucaro and T. A. Litovitz, "Rayleigh Scattering: Collisional Motions in Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 54, 3846-3853 (May 1, 1971).
- 163. J. V. Champion, G. H. Meeten, and C. D. Whittle, "Electrooptic Kerr Effect in N-Alkane Liquids," Trans. Faraday Soc., 66, (575, Pt. 11), 2671–2680 (1970).
- 164. V. G. Cooper, A. D. May, E. H. Hara, and H. F. P. Knaap, "Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Gases as a New Probe of Intermolecular Forces," *IEEE J. Quantum Electron.*, 4 (11), 720–722 (1968).
- 165. H. C. Craddock, D. A. Jackson, and J. G. Powles, "Spectrum of Depolarized Light Scattered by Liquid Benzene Derivatives," *Mol. Phys.*, 14 (4), 373–380 (1968).
- 166. P. A. Fleury, W. B. Daniels, and J. M. Worlock, "Density and Temperature Dependence of Intermolecular Scattering in Simple Fluids," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1493–1496 (1971).
- 167. P. A. Fleury and J. P. McTague, "Effects of Molecular Interactions on Light Scattering by Simple Fluids," Opt. Commun., 1 (4), 164–166 (1969).
- J. I. Gersten, R. E. Slusher, and C. M. Surko, "Relation of Collision Induced Light Scattering in Rare Gases to Atomic Collision Parameters," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 25, 1739–1742 (1970).
- 169. W. S. Gornall, H. E. Howard-Lock, and B. P. Stoicheff, "Induced Anisotropy and Light Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev. A, 1 (5), 1288-1289 (1970).
- 170. C. G. Gray and H. I. Ralph, "Virial Expansion for the Depolarization Ratio of Rayleigh Scattering from Monatomic Gases," Phys. Lett. A, 33 (3), 165–166 (1970).
- F. Iwamoto, "Raman Scattering in Liquid Helium," Progr. Theoret. Phys., 44, 1121–1134 (1970).
- D. A. Jackson and B. Simic-Glavaski, "Study of Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Liquid Benzene Derivatives," Mol. Phys., 18 (3), 393-400 (1970).
- R. A. J. Keijser, M. Jansen, V. G. Cooper, and H. F. P. Knaap, "Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Carbon Dioxide, Carbon Oxysulfide and Carbon Disulfide," *Physica*, 51 (4), 593-600 (1971) [3].
- S. Kielich, "Molecular Light Scattering in Dense Mixtures," Acta Phys. Polon., 33, 63-79 (1968) [9].
- 173. S. Kielich, "Relation Between Nonlinear Refractive Index and Molecular Light Scattering in Liquids," Chem. Phys. Lett., 2, 112–115 (1968).
- 174. S. Kielich, "Many Molecular Correlation Induced Anisotropic Light Scattering and Birefringence in Simple Fluids," Opt. Commun., 4, 135 (1971).
- T. Keyes and D. Kivelson, "Light Scattering and the Coupling of Molecular Reorientation and Hydrodynamic Modes," J. Chem. Phys., 54 (4), 1786–1798 (1971) [7].
- T. Keyes, D. Kivelson, and J. P. McTague, "Theory of K Independent Depolarized Rayleigh Wing Scattering in Liquids Composed of Anisotropic Molecules," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 4096–4100 (1971) [7].
- S. Kielich, "Depolarization of Light Scattering by Atomic and Molecular Solutions With Strongly Anisotropic Translational Orientational Fluctuations," Chem. Phys. Lett., 10, 516–521 (1971) [9].
- 175. H. F. P. Knaap, V. G. Cooper, and R. A. J. Keijser, "Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Gases," Symp. Mol. Structure Spectry. 1970, 25th Proc. (Abstr.), p. 96.
- M. D. Levenson and A. L. Schawlow, "Depolarized Light Scattering from Liquid Bromine," Opt. Commun., 2 (4), 192–195 (1970) [7].
- 176. H. B. Levine and G. Birnbaum, "Collision-Induced Light Scattering," Phys. Rev. Lett., 20 (9), 439-441 (1968).
- H. C. Lucas and D. A. Jackson, "The Intensity and Spectra of Depolarized Light Scattered from Benzene Nitrobenzene Mixtures," *Mol. Phys.*, 20, 801–810 (May 1971) [9].
- H. C. Lucas, D. A. Jackson, J. G. Powles, and B. Simic-Glavaski, "Temperature Variation of Polarized and Depolarized Scattered Light Spectra from Liquid Benzene Derivatives," *Mol. Phys.*, 18 (4) 505-521 (1970) [7].
- 177. F. B. Martin and J. R. Lalanne, "Agreement Between Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering and Optical Kerr Effect Induced by Q-Switched Laser Waves in some Liquids," Phys. Rev. A, 4 (3), 1275–1278 (1971).
- 178. J. P. McTague and G. Birnbaum, "Collision Induced Light Scattering in Gaseous Argon and Krypton," Phys. Rev. Lett., 21, 661–664 (1968).
- 179. J. P. McTague and G. Birnbaum, "Collision-Induced Light Scattering in Gases. Part-1: Rare Gases: Argon Krypton and Xenon," *Phys. Rev. A*, 3 (4), 1376–1383 (1971).
- J. P. McTague, P. A. Fleury, and D. B. Du Pre, "Intermolecular Light Scattering in Liquids," *Phys. Rev.*, 188, 303–309 (1969).
- 181. S. Nakajima, "Elementary Quantum Theory of Light in Liquid Helium," Progr. Theoret. Phys., 45 (2), 353-364 (1971).
- P. T. Nikolaenko and A. I. Frorvin, "Oscillation of Liquid Molecules and the Wing of the Rayleigh Line," *Izv. Vuz. Fiz.*, 1967 (8), 107–111 (in Russian) [7].
- 182. A. V. Sechkarev and P. T. Nikolaenko, "Investigation of Intermolecular Dynamics in the Condensed States of Matter by the Method of Vibrational Spectroscopy. Part-1: Intensity Distribution and Intermolecular Light Scattering Spectra in the Neighborhood of the Rayleigh Line," *Izv. Vuz. Fiz.*, 1969 (4), 104–110 (in Russian).
- B. Simic-Glavaski, D. A. Jackson, and J. G. Powles, "Cabannes-Daure Effect in Liquids," *Phys. Lett.*, A34, 255-256(1971).
- R. E. Slusher and C. M. Surko, "Raman Scattering from Condensed Phases of He³ and He⁴," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1699 (1971).
- B. Simic-Glavaski, D. A. Jackson, and J. G. Powles, "Low Frequency Raman Lines in the Depolarized Rayleigh Wing of Liquid Toluene and Benzene," *Phys. Lett. A*, 32 (5), 329-330 (1970) [7].
- M. Thibeau, G. C. Tabisz, B. Oksengorn, and B. Vodar, "Pressure Induced Polarization of the Rayleigh Light Scattering from a Gas of Optically Isotropic Molecules," J. Quantum Spectry. Radiat. Transf., 10 (8), 839–856 (1970).
- V. Volterra, J. A. Bucaro, and T. A. Litovitz, "Molecular Motion and Light Scattering in Liquids," *Ber. Bunsenges. Phys. Chem.*, 75 (3/4), 309–315 (1971).
- V. Volterra, J. A. Bucaro, and T. A. Litovitz, "Two Mechanisms for Depolarized Light Scattering from Gaseous Argon," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 26 (2), 55–57 (1971).
- C. H. Wang, and R. B. Wright, "Is an Exponential Spectral Shape a Criterion for Collision Induced Light Scattering in Hydrogen Bonded Molecular Fluids," *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 11, 277–280 (1971).
- A. Zawadowski, J. Ruvalds, and J. Solana, "Bound Roton Pairs in Superfluid Helium," Phys. Rev. A, 5, 399-421 (1972).
- B. Simic-Glavaski and D. A. Jackson, "Rayleigh Depolarized Light Scattered from Isotropic and Anisotropic Molecular Liquids," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, *Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 183 (1972) [7].
- S. Kielich, J. R. Lalanne, and F. B. Martin, "Relevance of Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering Optical Kerr Effect to the Study of Radial and Orientational Correlations and Their Thermal Variations in Liquids," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 191 (1972) [7].

- 190. J. P. McTague, W. Ellenson, and L. H. Hall, "Spectral Virial Expansion for Collision Induced Light Scattering in Gases," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, *Diffusion de la Lumiere pas les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 241 (1972).
- 191. M. Thiebeau and B. Oksengorn, "Experimental and Theoretical Study of Compression Induced Polarization of Rayleigh Scattered Light in Optically Isotropic Gases," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 247 (1972).
- P. Lallemand, "Depolarized Light Scattering due to Collisions," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 257 (1972).
- 193. P. A. Fleury, "Dynamics of Simple Fluids by Intermolecular Light Scattering," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 264 (1972).
- 194. R. D. Mountain, "Depolarized Scattering and Long Range Correlations for a Simple Fluid Near the Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 265 (1972).
- 195. T. J. Greytak and R. L. Woerner, "A Bound State of Two Rotons," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 269 (1972).
- 196. L. Blum and H. L. Frisch, "Polarization State of Light Scattered from Dense Fluids," J. Chem. Phys. 55, 1188 (1971).
- 197. T. J. Greytak and J. Yan, "Light Scattering from Rotons in Liquid Helium," Phys. Lett. Rev. 22, 987 (1969).
- 198. T. J. Greytak, R. Woerner, J. Yan, and R. Benjamin, "Experimental Evidence for a Two Roton Bound State in Liquid Helium, Phys. Rev. Lett. 25, 1547 (1970).
- 199. J. W. Halley, "Theory of Optical Processes in Liquid Helium," in Light Scattering in Solids, G. B. Wright, Ed., Springer-Verlag, 1969, p. 175.
- P. Lallemand, "Spectral Distribution of Double Light Scattering by Gases," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25, 1079 (1970).
- 201. M. J. Stephen, "Raman Scattering in Liquid Helium," Phys. Rev., 187, 279 (1969).

6. Scattering from Surfaces and Thin Films

- 202. M. A. Bouchiat and J. Meunier, "Light Scattering from Surface Waves on Carbon Dioxide near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 23, 752–755 (1969).
- J. Adams, W. Haar, and J. Wysocki, "Light Scattering Properties of Cholesteric Liquid Crystal Films," Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst., 8, 9 (1969) [8].
- 203. M. A. Bouchiat and J. Meunier, "Spectrum Characteristics of Light Scattered by Capillary Waves Present on a Liquid Surface," *Compt. Rend.*, B, 266 (5), 301–304 (1968) (in French).
- 204. M. A. Bouchiat, J. Meunier, and J. Brossel, "Thermal Excitation of Capillary Waves at the Surface of a Liquid by the Inelastic Scattering of Light," *Compt. Rend*, B, 266 (4), 255–258 (1968) (in French).
- 205. P. G. Degennes, "Peristaltic Modes of a Soap Film," Compt. Rend., B, 268, 1207– 1209 (1969) (in French).
- 206. J. S. Huang and W. W. Webb, "Viscous Damping of Thermal Excitations on the Interface of Critical Fluid Mixtures," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23 (4), 160–163 (1969).
- 207. R. H. Katyl and K. U. Ingard, "Line Broadening of Light Scattered from a Liquid Surface," Phys. Rev. Lett., 19 (2), 64 66 (1967).
- R. H. Katyl and K. U. Ingard, "Scattering of Light by Thermal Ripplons," Phys. Rev. Lett., 20 (6), 248-249 (1968).

- J. A. Mann, J. F. Baret, F. J. Dechow, and R. S. Hansen, "Interfacial Forces and the Brillouin Spectrum of the Interfacial Light Scattering Power," J. Colloid Interface Sci., 31, 14–32 (1971).
- 210. J. Meunier, D. Cruchon, and M. A. Bouchiat, "Experimental Study of Thermally Excited Capillary Waves at the Surface of Pure Liquids for Hydrodynamics States Near Critical Damping," *Compt. Rend. B*, 268 (5), 422–425 (1969) (in French).
- M. Papoular, "Critical Surface Opalescence," Compt. Rend. B, 266, 592-595 (1968) (in French).
- V. Vrij and J. T. H. Overdeck, "Rupture of Thin Liquid Films due to Spontaneous Fluctuations in Thickness," J. Am. Chem. Soc., 90 (12), 3074–3078 (1968).
- 213. J. Zollweg, G. A. Hawkins, and G. B. Benedek, "Surface Tension and Viscosity of Xenon Near its Critical Point. (Optical Inelastic Scattering Method)," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1132–1135 (1971).
- D. Langevin and M. A. Bouchiat, "Light Scattering from the Free Surface of a Nematic Liquid Crystal," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 77 (1972) [8].
- J. Zollweg, G. Hawkins, I. W. Smith, M. Giglio, and G. B. Benedek, in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 135 (1972) [10].
- 214. M. A. Bouchiat and J. Meunier, "Light Scattering from Surface Waves on Carbon Dioxide Near the Critical Point," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, *Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 141 (1972).
- 215. E. S. Wu and W. W. Webb, "Light Near the Critical Point Scattered by the Liquid-Vapor Interface of Sulfur-Hexafluoride," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 3C1, 149 (1972).

7. Molecular Anisotropy and Orientation Effects

- A. Ben-Reuven and N. D. Gershon, "Light Scattering by the Tight Binding of Molecular Reorientation to Collective Motions in Liquids," *Ber. Bunsenges. Phys. Chem.*, 75 (3/4): 340-342 (1971).
- 217. G. B. Bendek, "Optical Mixing Spectroscopy and Applications to Problems in Physics, Chemistry, Biology and Engineering" in *Polarisation, Matiere et Rayonnement*, Presses Universitaire de France, 1969, pp. 49–84 (539, 1/P76, 138226).
- N. K. Ailawadi, B. J. Berne, and D. Forster, "Light Scattering from Shear Waves: The Role of Angular Momentum Fluctuations in Light Scattering," *Phys. Rev.*, 3 (4), 1472–1483 (1971).
- H. C. Andersen and R. Pecora, "Kinetic Equations for Orientational and Shear Relaxation and Depolarized Light Scattering in Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 54, 2584–2596 (March 15, 1971).
- 220. A. Ben-Reuven and N. D. Gershon, "Light Scattering by Coupling of Orientational Motion to Sound Waves in Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 54 (3), 1049–1053 (1971).
- A. Ben-Reuven and N. D. Gershon, "Light Scattering by Orientational Fluctuations in Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 51 (3), 693-902 (1969).
- M. A. Bouchiat and J. Meunier, "Light Scattering from Surface Waves on Carbon Dioxide Near the Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23, 752-755 (1969) [6].
- 222. J. P. Chaerat, J. Rouch, C. Voucamps, "New Measurements on the Anisotropic Rayleigh Scattering of Polar and Nonpolar Liquids and Their Solutions in Cyclohexane," Compt. Rend. B, 270 (24), 1556–1558 (1970) (in French).

- D. J. Coumou, "Light Scattering in Pure Liquids and the Polarizibility Tensor of the Molecules," Trans. Faraday Soc., 65 (10), 2654–2662 (1969).
- H. C. Craddock, D. A. Jackson, and J. G. Powles, "Spectrum of Depolarized Light Scattered by Liquid Benzene Derivatives," *Mol. Phys.* 14 (4), 373–380 (1968) [5].
- I. L. Fabelinskii, I. M. Sabirov, and V. S. Starunov, "Fine Structure of Rayleigh Line Wing and Propagation of Transversal Hypersound in Liquids," *Phys. Lett.* A, 79 (7), 414–415 (1969).
- 225. S. F. Faizulloyev, A. K. Atakhodzhaev, and Z. K. H. Rakhimov, "Rate of Reorientation of Molecules of the Series of Disubstituted Benzol Derivatives," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 12 (1), 171-173 (1967) (in Russian).
- 226. J. A. Finnigan and D. J. Jacobs, "Light Scattering from Benzene, Toluene, Carbon Disulfide and Carbon Tetrachloride," *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 6 (3), 141–143 (1970).
- N. D. Gershon, E. Zamir, and A. Ben-Reuven, "Rayleigh-Wing Scattering from Liquids of Anisotropic Molecules," *Ber. Bunsenges. Phys. Chem.*, 75 (3/4), 316– 319 (1971).
- 228. E. F. Gross, V. P. Romanov, V. A. Solovev, and E. O. Chernysheva, "Structure of the Depolarized Optical Scattering Spectrum in Viscoelastic Media," *Fiz. Tverd. Tela*, 11 (12), 3686–3688 (1969) (in Russian).
- S. Hess, "Depolarized Rayleigh Light Scattering and Tensor Polarization Resonance," Phys. Lett. A, 29 (8), 108-109 (1969).
- S. Hess, "Light Scattering by Polyatomic Fluids," Z. Naturforsch. A, 24 (11), 1675–1687 (1969).
- S. Hess, "Spectrum of the Depolarized Rayleigh Light Scattered by Gases of Linear Molecules," Z. Naturforsch. A, 25 (3), 350-362 (1970).
- D. A. Jackson and B. Simic-Glavaski, "Study of Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Liquid Benzene Derivatives," *Mol. Phys.*, 18 (3), 393–400 (1970) [5].
- R. A. J. Keijser, M. Jansen, V. G. Cooper, and H. F. P. Knaap, "Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Carbon Dioxide, Carbon Oxysulfide and Carbon Disulfide," *Physica*, 51 (4), 593–600 (1971) [3].
- T. Keyes and D. Kivelson, "Light Scattering and the Coupling of Molecular Reorientation and Hydrodynamic Modes," J. Chem. Phys., 54 (4), 1786–1798 (1971).
- 233. T. Keyes, D. Kivelson, and J. P. McTague, "Theory of K Independent Depolarized Rayleigh Wing Scattering in Liquids Composed of Anisotropic' Molecules," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 4096-4100 (1971).
- S. Kielich, "Depolarization of Light Scattering by Atomic and Molecular Solutions with Strongly Anisotropic Translational Orientational Fluctuations," Chem. Phys. Lett., 10, 516-521 (1971) [9].
- H. F. P. Knaap, V. G. Cooper, R. A. J. Keijser, "Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering in Gases," in Symp. Mol. Structure Spectry, 1970, 25th Proc. (Abstr.), p. 96 [5].
- 234. J. R. Lalanne, "Contribution of Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering and Optical Anisotropy Measurement Techniques to the Determination of the Intermolecular Angular Correlation Parameter of Liquids," J. Phys., 30 (8-9), 643-653 (1969) (in French).
- 235. J. R. Lalanne and P. Botherol, "Near Infrared Laser Rayleigh Scattering Measurements. Optical Anisotropy Dispersion Studies and the Determination of the Anisotropy of Colored Compounds," *Mol. Phys.*, 19 (2), 227-231 (1970).
- 236. P. Lallemand, "Comparison of Depolarized Raman and Rayleigh Lines Scattered By Chloroform," Compt. Rend. B, 72 (7), 429–432 (1971) (in French).

- 237. R. C. C. Leite, R. S. Moore, S. P. S. Porto, and J. E. Rippler, "Angular Dependence of the Rayleigh Scattering from Low Turbidity Molecular Liquids," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 14, 7-9 (1965).
- 238. R. C. C. Leite, R. S. Moore, and S. P. S. Porto, "Use of a Gas Laser in Studies of the Depolarization of the Rayleigh Scattering from Simple Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 40, 3741-3742 (1964).
- M. D. Levenson and A. L. Schawlow, "Depolarized Light Scattering from Liquid Bromine," Opt. Commun., 2 (4), 192–195 (1970).
- H. C. Lucas and D. A. Jackson, "The Intensity and Spectra of Depolarized Light Scattered from Benzene Nitrobenzene Mixtures," *Mol. Phys.*, 20, 801–810 (May 1971) [9].
- 240. H. C. Lucas, D. A. Jackson, J. G. Powles, and B. Simic-Glavaski, "Temperature Variation of Polarized and Depolarized Scattered Light Spectra from Liquid Benzene Derivatives," *Mol. Phys.*, 18 (4), 505–621 (1970).
- A. G. Marshall and R. Pecora, "Depolarized Light Scattering from a Helix Coil System," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 1245-1248 (1971) [9].
- F. B. Martin and J. R. Lalanne, "Agreement Between Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering and Optical Kerr Effect Induced by Q-Switched Laser Waves in some Liquids," *Phys. Rev. A*, 4 (3), 1275–1278 (1971) [5].
- 241. P. T. Nikolaenko and A. I. Prorbin, "Oscillation of Liquid Molecules and the Wing of the Rayleigh Line," Izv. Vuz. Fiz., 1967 (8), 107–111 (in Russian).
- R. Pecora, "Spectrum of Light Scattered from Optically Anisotropic Macromolecules," J. Chem. Phys., 49, 1036–1043 (1968).
- R. Pecora, "Spectral Distribution of Light Scattered from Flexible Coil Molecules," J. Chem. Phys., 49, 1032–1035 (1968) [9].
- R. Pecora and W. A. Steele, "Scattering from Fluids of Non-Spherical Molecules. Part-2. Light," J. Chem. Phys., 42, 1872–1879 (1965).
- M. S. Pesin, "Intensity of the Fine Structure Components in the Scattering of Light by a Transverse Elastic Wave," Izv. Vuz. Fiz. 1967 (1): 26-29 (in Russian) [4].
- 244. D. A. Pinnow, S. J. Candau, and T. A. Litovitz, "Rayleigh Scattering: Orientational Relaxation in Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 49, 347-357 (1968).
- A. I. Prorvin, "Anisotropic Component of the Rayleigh Scattering and the Frenkel Model of Molecular Oscillations in Liquids," Opt. Spectry., 27 (1), 97-106 (1969).
- 246. A. I. Prorvin, "Relation Between the Oscillations of Liquid Molecules and the Distribution of the Continuous Spectrum of the Rayleigh Line," Opt. Spectry., 24 (5), 380-382 (1968).
- 247. A. I. Prorvin, A. P. Bogachev, and L. M. Romanova, "Comparison Between Integral Background Intensities and the Wing of the Rayleigh Line," *Izv. Vuz. Fiz.* 1969 (7), 117-119 (in Russian).
- D. H. Rank, A. Hollinger, and D. P. Eastman, "Depolarization of the Components of Rayleigh Scattering in Liquids," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 56 (8), 1057–1058 (1966).
- 249. R. L. Rowell and G. M. Aval, "Rayleigh-Raman Depolarization of Laser Light Scattered by Gases," J. Chem. Phys., 54 (5), 1960–1964 (1971).
- N. B. Rozhdestvenskaya and L. A. Zubkov, "Study of the Spectral Structure of the Anisotropic Portion of Light Scattered by A-Chloronaphthalene," *Opt. Spectry.*, 28 (3), 599–600 (1970).
- S. M. Rytov, "Relaxation Theory of Rayleigh Scattering," Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz., 58 (6), 2154–2170 (1970) (in Russian) [3].
- S. M. Rytov, "Shear Doublet in Rayleigh Scattering of Light in Liquids with two Relaxation Times," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.* 59 (6), 2130–2139 (1970) (in Russian).

- E. V. Sagitova, F. K. M. Tukhvatullin, and A. K. Atakhodzhaev, "Study of Intermolecular Interactions by the Line Widths of Rayleigh and Raman Lines," *Opt. Spectry.*, 26 (1), 41-44 (1969).
- S. L. Shapiro and H. P. Broida, "Light Scattering from Fluctuations in Orientations of Carbon Disulfide in Liquids," *Phys. Rev.*, 154, 129–138 (1967).
- B. Simic-Glavaski, D. A. Jackson, and J. G. Powles, "Cabannes-Daure Effect in Liquids," Phys. Lett. A, 34 (5), 255-256 (1971) [5].
- B. Simic-Glavaski, D. A. Jackson, and J. G. Powles, "Low Frequency Raman Lines in the Depolarized Rayleigh Wing of Liquid Toluene and Benzene," *Phys. Lett. A*, 32 (5), 329–330 (1970).
- V. S. Starunov, "Interpretation of the Spectral Composition of Light Scattered by Fluctuations of Anisotropy in Liquids," *Soviet Phys. Doklady*, 8, 1206–1208 (1964).
- V. S. Starunov, E. V. Tiganov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Fine Structure in the Spectrum of the Thermal Rayleigh Line Wing in Liquids," *JETP Lett.* 5, 260–262 (1967).
- V. S. Starunov, E. V. Tiganov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Spectrum of Light Scattered by Density and Anisotropy Fluctuations in Liquid Nitrobenzene," *JETP Lett.*, 4 (7), 176–179 (1966).
- W. A. Steele, "Orientational Correlations in Liquids and the Depolarization of Scattered Light," in *Statistical Mechanics, Foundations and Application*, 1956, Benjamin, New York, 1967, pp. 385–400.
- G. I. A. Stegeman and B. P. Stoicheff, "Spectrum of Light Scattering from Thermal Shear Waves in Liquids," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 21, 202-206 (1968).
- A. Szoke, E. Courtens, and A. Pen-Reuven, "Orientational Order in Dipolar Liquids," Chem. Phys. Lett., 1 (3), 87-90 (1967).
- V. Volterra, "Theory of Light Scattering from Shear Waves in Liquids," Phys. Rev., 180, 156–166 (1969).
- V. Volterra, J. A. Bucaro, and T. A. Litovitz, "Molecular Motion and Light Scattering in Liquids," Ber. Bunsenges. Phys. Chem., 75 (3/4), 309–315 (1971) [5].
- C. H. Wang and R. B. Wright, "Is an Exponential Spectral Shape a Criterion for Collision Induced Light Scattering in Hydrogen Bonded Molecular Fluids," *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 11, 277–280 (1971) [5].
- G. L. Zaitsev, "Wing of the Rayleigh Line in Viscous Liquids," Opt. Spectry., 23 (2), 175–176 (1967).
- G. I. Zaitsev and V. S. Starunov, "Study of the Rayleigh-Line Wing in Liquids at Different Temperatures," Opt. Spectry., 22 (3), 221–223 (1967).
- 264. E. Zamir, N. D. Gershon, and A. Ben-Reuven, "Rayleigh Wing Scattering by Aromatic Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 3397-3403 (1971).
- L. A. Zubkov, N. B. Rozhdestvenskaya, and A. S. Khromov, "Structure of Depolarized Component of Scattered Light in A-Chloronaphthalene," *JETP Lett.*, 11 (10), 373–374 (1970).
- 266. T. A. Litovitz and F. J. Bartoli, "Depolarized Rayleigh and Raman Scattering: Mechanism of Orientational Motion in Liquids," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 181 (1972).
- B. Simic-Glavaski and D. A. Jackson, "Rayleigh Depolarized Light Scattered from Isotropic and Anisotropic Molecular Liquids," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33Cl, 183 (1972).
- 268. S. Kielich, J. R. Lalanne, and F. B. Martin, "Relevance of Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering Optical Kerr Effect to the Study of Radial and Orientational Corre-

lations and Their Thermal Variations in Liquids," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 191 (1972).

- 269. G. I. A. Stegeman, B. P. Stoicheff, and G. Enright, "Spectrum of Light Scattering from Thermal Shear Waves in Liquids," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, *Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 207 (1972).
- 270. N. Ailawadi and B. J. Berne, "Theories of Depolarized Light Scattering," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl. 33C1, 221 (1972).
- 271. T. Keyes and D. Kivelson, "Low Frequency Depolarized VH-Scattering from Liquids Composed of Anisotropic Molecules," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 231 (1972).

8. Liquid Crystals

- M. Bertolotti, B. Daino, P. DiPorto et al., "Light Scattering by Electrodynamic Fluctuations in Nematic Liquid Crystals," J. Phys. A Gen. Phys., 4, L97-101 (1971).
- 273. J. Adams, W. Haar, and J. Wysocki, "Light Scattering Properties of Cholesteric Liquid Crystal Films," Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst., 8, 9 (1969).
- 274. M. A. Anisimov, I. M. Arefev, A. V. Voronel et al., "Propagation of Sound Near the Binary Mixture Stratification Point. (Mandelshtam Brillouin Scattering)," Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz., 61, 1526–1536 (1971).
- C. Deutsch and P. N. Keating, "Scattering of Coherent Light from Nematic Liquid Crystals in the Dynamic Scattering Mode," J. Appl. Phys., 40, 4049– 4054 (1969).
- S. Durand and Dvgln Rao, "Brillouin Scattering of Light in a Liquid Crystal," *Phys. Lett. A*, 27 (7), 455–456 (1968) [4].
- Orsay Liquid Crystal Group, "Dynamics of Fluctuations in Nematic Liquid Crystals," J. Chem. Phys., 51 (2), 816–822 (1969).
- 277. Orsay Liquid Crystal Group, "Quasielastic Rayleigh Scattering in Nematic Liquid Crystals," Phys. Rev. Lett. 22 (25), 1361-1363 (1969).
- M. Bertolotti, B. Daino, F. DiPorto, F. Scudier, and D. Sette, "Light Scattering by Fluctuations Induced by an Applied Electric Field in a Nematic Liquid Crystal (APAPA)," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 63 (1972).
- 279. T. W. Stinson and J. D. Litster, "Pretransitional Phenomena in the Isotropic Phase of a Nematic Liquid Crystal," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25, 503 (1970).
- T. W. Stinson, J. D. Litster, and N. A. Clark, "Static and Dynamic Behavior near the Order Disorder Transition of Nematic Liquid Crystals," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, *Diffusion de la Lumiere Par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 69 (1972).
- Orsay Liquid Crystal Group, "Quasi Elastic Rayleigh Scattering in a Smectic Liquid Crystal," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 76 (1972).
- D. Langevin and M. A. Bouchiat, "Light Scattering from the Free Surface of a Nematic Liquid Crystal," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 77 (1972).
- M. Bertolotti, B. Davis, F. Scudieri, and D. Sette, "Spatial Distribution of Light Scattered by P Azoxyamsole in Applied Electric Field," Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst., 15, 133 (1971).

LASER LIGHT SCATTERING IN FLUID SYSTEMS

- I. Haller and J. D. Litster, "Temperature Distribution of Normal Modes in a Nematic Liquid Crystal," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25, 1550 (1970).
- 285. M. J. Stephen, "Hydrodynamics of Liquid Crystals," Phys. Rev. A, 2, 1558 (1970).
- P. Berge, P. Calmettes, M. Dupois, and C. Loj, "Experimental Observation of the Complete Rayleigh Central Component of the Light Scattered by a Two-Component Fluid," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 24 (3), 89-90 (1970) [3].

9. Mixtures and Particles in Solution, Including Flow Measurements

- 286. B. J. Berne and H. L. Frisch, "Light Scattering as a Probe of Fast Reaction Kinetics," J. Chem. Phys., 47, 3675-3676 (1967).
- L. Blum, "Light Scattering from Reactive Fluids. Part 3. Intensity Calculation," J. Chem. Phys., 51 (11), 5024–5028 (1969).
- L. Blum and Z. W. Salsburg, "Light Scattering from a Chemically Reactive Fluid. Part 1. Spectral Distribution," J. Chem. Phys., 48, 2292–2309 (1968).
- L. Blum and Z. W. Salsburg, "Light Scattering from Chemically Reactive Fluids. Part 2, Case with Diffusion," J. Chem. Phys., 50 (4), 1654–1660 (1969).
- I. I. Adamenko and I. O. Chernyauska, "Investigation of Brownian Molecular Motion in Liquids with Similar Molecular Structure," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 11 (3), 336– 340 (1966) (in Ukrainian).
- 291. S. S. Alpert, "Time Dependent Concentration Fluctuations near the Critical Temperature," Critical Phenomena Conf. Proc., 1965, M. S. Green and J. V. Seugers, Eds., Natl. Bur. Std. Misc. Publ., 273, 157-162 (1966) (530.8/G79, 123312).
- 292. S. S. Alpert, Y. Yeh, and E. Lipworth, "Observation of Time-Dependent Concentration Fluctuations in a Binary Mixture Near the Critical Temperature Using A He-He Laser," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 14, 486-488 (1965).
- M. A. Anisimov, I. M. Arefev, A. V. Voronel et al., "Propagation of Sound Near the Binary Mixture Stratification Point. (Mandelshtam Brillouin Scattering)," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.*, 61, 1526–1536 (1971) [8].
- I. M. Arefev, "One New Method of Determining the Diffusion Coefficient in Gas Mixtures," JETP Lett., 10 (11), 340-342 (1969) [3].
- I. M. Arefev, "Velocity of Hypersound and Dispersion of Speed of Sound Near the Critical Stratification Point of a Binary Solution of Triethylamine in Water," *JETP Lett.*, 7, 285–287 (1968) [4].
- I. M. Arefev and V. N. Biryukov, "Stimulated Mandelstham-Brillouin Scattering in the Region of the Critical Lamination Point of Solutions," *JETP Lett.*, 12 (7), 240–242 (1970) [11].
- I. M. Arefev and V. V. Morozov, "Stimulated Concentration Scattering of Light," JETP Lett., 9 (8), 269–271 (1969) [10].
- 293. C. S. Bak and W. I. Goldburg, "Light Scattering in an Impure Binary Liquid Mixture Near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 23 (21), 1218-1220 (1969).
- 294. C. S. Bak, W. I. Goldburg, and P. N. Pusey, "Light Scattering Study of the Critical Behavior of a Three-Component Liquid Mixture," *Phys. Lett. Rev.*, 25 (20), 1420–1422 (1970).
- 295. Y. Balta and C. C. Gravatt, "Elastic Scattering of Light by Binary Mixtures above and Below the Critical Solution Temperature. Part 1: Methanol Cyclohexane," J. Chem. Phys., 48, 3839 (1968).
- V. G. Baranov, "Small Angle Light Scattered by Ordered Polymer Solutions," Discuss. Faraday Soc., 49, 137-143 (1970).

- F. Barocchi, M. Mancini, and R. Vallauri, "Volume Relaxation in Carbon Disulfide-Carbon Tetrachloride Mixtures," J. Chem. Phys., 49 (4), 1935–1937 (1968) [3].
- 297. J. P. Boon, "Spectral Analysis of a Fluid under Thermal Constraint," to be published in *Phys. Chem. Liq.* (1972).
- 298. G. W. Brady, D. McIntyre, M. Myer, and A. Wims, "Critical Scattering of the Perfluoroheptane-1 Octane System," J. Chem. Phys., 44, 2197–2198 (1966).
- 299. B. J. Berne and R. Pecora, "Light Scattering as a Probe of Fast Reaction Kinetics: The Depolarized Spectrum of Rayleigh Scattered Light from a Chemically Reacting Medium," J. Chem. Phys., 50 (2), 783-791 (1969).
- 300. C. Caroli and C. Parodi, "Frequency Spectrum of the Depolarized Light Scattered by a Rigid Molecule in Solution," J. Phys. B, 2 (11), 1229–1234 (1969).
- J. P. Chabrat, J. Rouch, and C. Voucamps, "New Measurements on the Anisotropic Rayleigh Scattering of Polar and Nonpolar Liquids and Their Solutions in Cyclohexane," *Compt. Rend. B*, 270 (24), 1556–1558 (1970) (in French) [7].
- R. F. Chang, P. H. Keyes, J. V. Sengers, and C. O. Adey, "Dynamics of Concentration Fluctuations Near the Critical Point of a Binary Fluid. (3-Methylpentane-Nitroethane)," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1706–1709 (1971).
- 302. S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky, "Elastic and Inelastic Scattering of Light from a Binary Mixture Near the Critical Point," J. Phys. Soc. Japan., 26 (Suppl.), 179– 182 (1969).
- 303. S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky, "Intensity Correlation Measurement of Light Scattered From a Two-Component Fluid Near the Optical Mixing Point," Opt. Commun., 1 (2), 64–66 (1969).
- B. Chu, "Observation of Time-Dependent Concentration Fluctuations in Critical Mixtures," Phys. Rev. Lett., 18, 200–202 (1967).
- 305. B. Chu and F. J. Schoenes, "Diffusion Coefficient of the Isobutyric Acid-Water System in the Critical Region," Phys. Rev. Lett., 21, 6-9 (1968).
- B. Chu and E. J. Schoenes, "Light Scattering and Pseudospinodal Curves: The Isobutyric Acid-Water System in the Critical Region," *Phys. Rev.*, 185 (1), 219– 226 (1969).
- 307. N. A. Clark, J. H. Lunacek, and G. B. Benedek, "Study of Brownian Motion Using Light Scattering," Am. J. Phys., 38 (5), 575-585 (1970).
- P. Debye, "Spectral Width of the Critical Opalescence Due to Concentration Fluctuations," Phys. Rev. Lett., 14, 783-784 (1965).
- P. G. Degennes, "Critical Opalescence of Macromolecular Solutions," Phys. Lett. A, 26, 313–314 (1968).
- M. Dubois and P. Berge, "Experimental Study of Rayleigh Scattering Related to Concentration Fluctuations in Binary Solutions: Evidence of a Departure from Ideality," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 26 (3), 121-124 (1971).
- 311. S. B. Dubin, N. A. Clark, and G. B. Benedek, "Measurement of Rotational Diffusion Coefficient of Lysozyme by Depolarized Light Scattering. Configuration of Lysozyme in Solution," J. Chem. Phys., 54, 5158–5164 (1971).
- 312. M. Dubois, P. Berge, and C. Loj, "Measurement of the Diffusion Coefficient of Small Molecules by means of Quasi-Elastic Scattering of Light," *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 6 (3), 227–230 (1970).
- 313. R. V. Edwards, J. C. Angus, M. J. French, and J. W. Dunning, "Spectral Analysis of the Signal from a Doppler Flowmeter. Time Independent Systems," J. Appl. Phys., 42, 837–850 (1971).

- N. C. Ford, F. E. Karasz, and J. E. M. Owen, "Rayleigh Scattering from Polystyrene Solutions," *Discuss Faraday Soc.*, 49, 228–237 (1970).
- K. Fritsch, C. J. Montrose, J. L. Hunter, and J. F. Diel, "Relaxation Phenomena in Electrolytic Solutions," J. Chem. Phys., 52 (6), 2242–2252 (1970).
- 316. S. Fujime, "Quasielastic Light Scattering from Solutions of Macromolecules. Part 1. Doppler Broadening of Light Scattered from Solutions of Tobacco Mosaic Virus Particles," J. Phys. Soc. Japan, 29, 416–430 (1970).
- B. N. Ganguly, "Line Shape of Brillouin Light Spectrum in Helium-3 Helium-2 System," Phys. Lett. A, 29 (5), 234-235 (1969) [4].
- B. N. Ganguly and A. Griffin, "Scattering of Light from Entropy Fluctuations in Helium-3 and Helium-4 Mixtures," Can. J. Phys., 46 (17), 1895–1904 (1968) [3].
- W. S. Gornall, C. S. Wang, C. C. Yang, and N. Bloembergen, "Coupling Between Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering in a Disparate Mass Gas Mixture," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 26 (18), 1094–1097 (1971).
- E. H. Hara, A. D. May, and H. F. P. Knaap, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering in Compressed Hydrogen, Deuterium and Hydrogen Deuterium (Mixture)," Can. J. Phys. 49 (4), 428-431 (1971).
- W. Heller, R. Tabibian, M. Nakagaki, and L. Papazian, "Flow Light Scattering. Part 1. Principles of the Effect and Apparatus for its Measurement," J. Chem. Phys., 52, 4294–4305 (1970).
- M. Ieda, M. Kosaki, and J. Mezutani, "Effect of Electric Field on Light Scattering of Binary Mixture of Dielectric Liquid," Japan J. Appl. Phys., 9 (9), 1182 (1970).
- H. C. Kelley, "Velocity Measurement of Small Particles by Photon Counting," Appl. Phys. Lett., 17, 453-455 (1970).
- S. Kielich, "Molecular Light Scattering in Dense Mixtures," Acta Phys. Polon., 33, 63-79 (1968).
- S. Kielich, "Depolarization of Light Scattering by Atomic and Molecular Solutions with Strongly Anisotropic Translational Orientational Fluctuations," Chem. Phys. Lett., 10, 516–521 (1971).
- D. L. Knirk and Z. W. Salsburg, "Light Scattering from Chemically Reactive Fluids. Part 4. Intensity Calculations for the Eulerian Fluid with one Reaction," J. Chem. Phys., 54, 1251–1270 (1971).
- S. M. Lo and K. Kawasaki, "Vortex Correction Contribution to the Decay Rate of Concentration Fluctuations in Binary Liquid Critical Mixtures," *Phys. Rev. A*, 5, 421–424 (1972).
- H. C. Lucas and D. A. Jackson, "The Intensity and Spectra of Depolarized Light Scattered from Benzene Nitrobenzene Mixtures," *Mol. Phys.* 20, 801–810 (May 1971).
- 327. H. Maeda and N. Salto, "Spectral Distribution of Light Scattered from Rod Like Macromolecules in Solution" J. Phys. Soc. Japan, 27, 984–991 (1969).
- A. G. Marshall and R. Pecora, "Depolarized Light Scattering from a Helix Coil System," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 1245–1248 (1971).
- B. N. Miller, "Electromagnetic Theory of Light Scattering From an Inhomogeneous Fluid," J. Comput. Phys., 7 (3), 576–591 (1971).
- G. A. Miller and C. S. Lee, "Brillouin Spectra of Dilute Solutions and the Landau-Placzek Formula," J. Phys. Chem., 72 4644–4650 (1968) [4].
- C. J. Montrose and K. Fritsch, "Hypersonic Velocity and Absorption in Aqueous Electrolytic Solutions," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 47 (3), 786-790 (1970) [4].
- R. D. Mountain and J. M. Deutch, "Light Scattering from Binary Solutions," J. Chem. Phys., 50, (3), 1103-1108 (1969).

- C. J. Palin, W. F. Vinen, E. R. Pike, and J. M. Vaughan, "Rayleigh and Brillouin Scattering from Superfluid Helium-3 Helium-4 Mixtures," J. Phys. C Solid State, 4, L225-228 (1971) [3].
- R. Pecora, "Doppler Shifts in Light Scattering from Pure Liquids and Polymer Solutions," J. Chem. Phys., 40, 1604–1614 (1964).
- R. Pecora, "Spectral Distribution of Light Scattered by Monodisperse Rigid Rods," J. Chem. Phys., 48, 4126–4128 (1968).
- R. Pecora, "Spectral Distribution of Light Scattered from Flexible Coil Molecules," J. Chem. Phys., 49, 1032–1033 (1968).
- R. Pecora, "Laser Light Scattering and Macromolecular Brownian Motion," *Nature Phys. Sci.*, 231, 73-75 (May 24 1971).
- R. Pecora, "Light Scattering Spectra and Dynamic Properties of Macromolecular Solutions," Discuss. Faraday Soc., 49, 222-227 (1970).
- 336. E. R. Pike, D. A. Jackson, P. J. Bourke, and D. I. Page, "Measurement of Turbulent Velocities from the Doppler Shift in Scattered Laser Light," J. Sci. Instrum. J. Phys. E, 1, 727-730 (1968).
- E. R. Pike, J. M. Vaughn, and W. F. Vinen, "Brillouin Scattering from First and Second Sound in a Superfluid Helium-3 Helium-4 Mixture," *Phys. Lett. A*, 30 (7), 373–374 (1969) [4].
- 337. P. N. Pusey and W. I. Goldburg, "Light Scattering Measurement of Concentration Fluctuations in Phenol-Water Near Its Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. A*, 3 (2), 766– 776 (1971); *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23 (2), 67–70 (1969).
- V. P. Romanov, V. A. Solovev, and L. S. Filatova, "Correlation Theory of Light Scattering in Solutions," Opt. Spectry., 28, 447–449 (1970).
- G. P. Roshchina, E. V. Koncvalov, and S. P. Makarenko, "Spectroscopic Investigation of Rotational Mobility of Molecules of Some Fluoro-Organic Compounds," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 15 (5), 769–774 (1970) (in Russian).
- N. Saito and S. Ito, "Rayleigh Linewidth of Light Scattered from Flexible Polymers in Solution," J. Phys. Soc. Japan, 25, 1447–1451 (1969).
- T. Sato and S. Sakamoto, "Measurement of Dielectric Liquid Motions Under Electrostatic Stress by a Laser Doppler Method," J. Phys. D Appl. Phys., 4, L53-55 (1971).
- W. Schaefer, G. B. Benedek, P. Schofield, and E. Bradford, "Spectrum of Light Quasielastically Scattered from Tobacco Mosaic Virus," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 3684 (1971).
- M. J. Stephen, "Spectrum of Light Scattered from Charged Macromolecules in Solution," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 3878 (1971).
- S. P. Stolyov and S. Sokerov, "Transient Electric Light Scattering. Part 1. Method for Determination of Rotational Diffusion Constant," J. Colloid Interface Sci., 24, 235-240 (1967).
- M. F. Vuks, "Fluctuations of the Dielectric Constant and Light Scattering in Solutions," Opt. Spectry., 28 (1), 71-74 (1970).
- 346. Y. Yeh, "Experimental Study of Reaction Kinetics by Light Scattering. Part 2: Helix-Coil Transition of the Copolymer Deoxyadenylate-Deoxythymidylate (DAT)," J. Chem. Phys., 52 (12), 6218–6224 (1970).
- 347. Y. Yeh and R. N. Keeler, "Experimental Study of Reaction Kinetics by Light Scattering. Part 1. Polarized Rayleigh Component," J. Chem. Phys., 51, 1120– 1127 (1969).
- 348. Y. Yeh and R. N. Keeler, "Flow Light Scattering. Part 1. Theoretical Reaction Kinetics Probed by Dynamic Light Scattering," J. Comput-Phys., 7, 566 (1971).

- R. C. Desai, "Rayleigh-Brillouin Scattering from Fluid Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 27 (1972).
- 350. M. Dubois and P. Berge, "Quasi-Elastic Rayleigh Scattering in Binary Mixtures. Non Ideal Solutions. Measurement of Correlation Length," in Colloque Int. CNRS. Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 37 (1972).
- 351. C. D. Boley and S. Yip, "Spectral Distributions of Light Scattered in Dilute Gases and Gas Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 43 (1972).
- 352. W. L. Gornall and C. S. Wang, "Light Scattering from Thermal Fluctuations in Disparate-Mass Gas Mixtures," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 51 (1972).
- 353. W. I. Goldburg and P. N. Pusey, "Light Scattering Study of the Critical Behavior of a Three Component Liquid Mixture," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 105 (1972).
- 354. B. Chu, D. Thiel, W. Tscharnuter, and D. V. Fenby, "Critical Opalescence of Perfluoromethylcyclohexane in Carbon Tetrachloride," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 111 (1972).
- 355. P. Calmettes, I. Lagues, and C. Laj, "Measurement of Turbidity and Scattered Intensity in a Binary Critical Mixture," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 125 (1972).
- 356. F. D. Carlson and T. Herbert, "A Study of the Self-Association of Myosin by Intensity Fluctuation Spectroscopy," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 157 (1972).
- 357. P. N. Pusey, D. W. Schaefer, D. E. Koppel, R. D. Camerini-Otero, and R. M. Franklin, "Study of the Diffusion Properties of R17 Virus by Time-Dependent Light Scattering," in *Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 163 (1972).
- 358. Y. Yeh, T. M. Schuster, and D. A. Yphantis, "Quasi-Elastic Light Scattering of Studies of the Kinetics of Lysozyme Dimerization," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 169 (1972).
- R. Nossal and S. H. Chen, "Light Scattering from Motile Bacteria," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 171 (1972).
- S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky, "Anomalous Damping and Dispersion of Hypersound in a Binary Liquid Mixture Near the Solution Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 20, 909 (1968).
- H. Z. Cummins, P. D. Carlson, J. J. Herbert, and G. Woods, "Light Scattering from Tobacco Mosaic Virus," *Biophys. J.*, 9, 518 (1969).
- 362. S. B. Dubin, J. H. Lunacek, and G. B. Benedek, "Light Scattering from DNA and Tobacco Mosaic Virus," Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., U.S., 57, 1164 (1967).
- D. W. Schaefer, G. B. Benedek, P. Schofield and E. Bradford, "Spectrum of Light Quasi Elastically Scattered from Tobacco Mosaic Virus," J. Chem. Phys., 55, 3884 (1971).

10. Critical Phenomena

364. A. D. Alekhin, N. P. Kruiskii, and Y. U. B. Mynchenko, "Temperature Dependence of the Isothermal Compressibility Near the Liquid Vapor Critical Point," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 15 (3), 509-510 (1970) (in Russian).

- -- S. S. Alpert, "Time Dependent Concentration Fluctuations Near the Critical Temperature," in *Critical Phenomena Conf. Proc.*, 1965, M. S. Green and J. V. Seugers, Natl. Bur. Std. Misc. Publ. 273, pp. 157–162, (1966) (530.8/G79, 123312) [9].
- M. A. Anisimov, I. M. Arefev, A. V. Voronel et al., "Propagation of Sound Near the Binary Mixture Stratification Point. (Mandelshtam Brillouin Scattering)," Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz., 61, 1526–1536 (1971) [8].
- I. M. Arefev, "Velocity of Hypersound and Dispersion of Speed of Sound Near the Critical Stratification Point of a Binary Solution of Triethylamine in Water," *JETP Lett.*, 7, 285–287 (1968) [4].
- I. M. Arefev and V. N. Biryukov, "Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in the Region of the Critical Lamination Point of Solutions," *JETP Lett.*, 12 (7), 240-242 (1970) [11].
- I. M. Arefev and V. V. Morozov, "Stimulated Concentration Scattering of Light," JETP Lett., 9 (8), 269–271 (1969).
- C. S. Bak and W. I. Goldburg, "Light Scattering in an Impure Binary Liquid Mixture Near the Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23 (21), 1218–1220 (1969) [9].
- C. S. Bak, W. I. Goldburg, and P. N. Pusey, "Light Scattering Study of the Critical Behavior of a Three-Component Liquid Mixture," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 25 (20), 1420– 1422 (1970) [9].
- Y. Balta and C. C. Gravatt, "Elastic Scattering of Light by Binary Mixtures above and Below the Critical Solution Temperature. Part 1: Methanol Cyclohexane," J. Chem. Phys., 48, 3835 (1968) [9].
- G. W. Brady, D. McIntyre, M. Myer, and A. Wims, "Critical Scattering of the Perfluoroheptane-1 Octane System," J. Chem. Phys., 44, 2197–2198 (1966) [9].
- P. Braun, D. Hammer, W. Tscharnuter, and P. Weinzierl, "Rayleigh Scattering by Sulfur Hexafluoride in the Critical Region," *Phys. Lett. A*, 32 (6), 390-391 (1970) [3].
- D. S. Cannell and G. B. Benedek, "Brillouin Spectrum of Xenon Near its Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25 (17), 1157–1161 (1970) [4].
- A. V. Chalyi and A. D. Alexhin, "Investigation of Light Scattering with Allowance for Gravitational Effect by Scaling Method and Determination of the Critical Indices on Basis of Light Scattering Data," *Zh. Ekspermin. i Teor. Fiz.*, 59 (2), 337-345 (1970) (in Russian) [3].
- R. F. Chang, P. H. Keyes, J. V. Sengers, and C. O. Adey, "Dynamics of Concentration Fluctuations Near the Critical Point of a Binary Fluid. (3-Methylpentane-Nitroethane)," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1706–1709 (1971) [9].
- S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky, "Elastic and Inelastic Scattering of Light from a Binary Mixture Near the Critical Point," J. Phys. Soc. Japan, 26 (Suppl.), 179–182 (1969) [9].
- S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky "Intensity Correlation Measurement of Light Scattered from a Two-Component Fluid Near the Critical Mixing Point," Opt. Commun., 1 (2), 64–65 (1969) [9].
- B. Chu, "Observation of Time-Dependent Concentration Fluctuations in Critical Mixtures," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 18, 200–202 (1967) [9].
- B. Chu and F. J. Schoenes, "Diffusion Coefficient of the Isobutyric Acid-Water System in the Critical Region," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 21, 6-9 (1968) [9].
- B. Chu and F. J. Schoenes, "Light Scattering and Pseudospinodal Curves: The Isobutyric Acid-Water System in the Critical Region," *Phys. Rev.*, 195 (1), 219– 226 (1969) [9].

- H. Z. Cummins and H. L. Swinney, "Critical Opalescence: The Rayleigh Linewidth," J. Chem. Phys., 45 (12), 4438–4444 (1966) [3].
- H. Z. Cummins and H. L. Swinney, "Dispersion of the Velocity of Sound in Xenon in the Critical Region," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 25 (17), 1165–1169 (1970) [4].
- P. Debye, "Spectral Width of the Critical Opalescence Due to Concentration Fluctuations," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 14, 783-784 (1965) [9].
- P. G. Degennes, "Critical Opalescence of Macromolecular Solutions," Phys. Lett. A, 26, 13-14 (1968) [9].
- G. T. Feke, G. A. Hawkins, J. B. Lastovka, and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum and Intensity of the Light Scattered from Sulfur Hexafluoride Along the Critical Isochore," *Phys. Lett. Rev.*, 27, 1780–1783 (Dec. 27, 1971) [3].
- M. Fixman, "Ultrasonic Attenuation in the Critical Region," J. Chem. Phys., 33, 1363–1370 (1960).
- N. C. Ford and G. B. Benedek, "Observation of the Spectrum of Light Scattered From a Pure Fluid Near Its Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 15, 649–653 (1965) [3].
- N. C. Ford and G. B. Benedek, "Spectrum of Light Inelastically Scattered by a Fluid Near its Critical Point," in Conf. Phenom. Neighborhood Critical Points, 1965, Proc., Natl. Bur. Std. Misc. Publ., 273, 150-156 (1966) [3].
- N. C. Ford, K. H. Langley, and V. G. Puglielli, "Brillouin Linewidths in Carbon Dioxide Near the Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 21, 9–12 (1968) [4].
- 367. H. L. Frisch and G. W. Brady, "Small Angle Critical Scattering," J. Chem. Phys., 37, 1514–1521 (1962); Bell Syst. Monogr., 4366.
- R. W. Gammon, H. L. Swinney, and H. Z. Cummins, "Brillouin Scattering in Carbon Dioxide in the Critical Region," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 19, 1467–1469 (1967) [4].
- M. Giglio and G. B. Benedek, "Angular Distribution of the Intensity of Light Scattered from Xenon Near Its Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23, 1145–1149 (1969) [3].
- D. L. Henry, H. L. Swinney, and H. Z. Cummins, "Rayleigh Linewidth in Xenon Near the Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 25 (17), 1170–1173 (1970) [3].
- J. S. Huang and W. W. Webb, "Viscous Damping of Thermal Excitations on the Interface of Critical Fluid Mixtures," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23 (4), 160–163 (1969) [6].
- 368. Y. U. K. Kolpakov and V. P. Skripov, "Measurement of the Degree of Depolarization of Scattered Light in the Vicinity of the Carbon Dioxide Critical Point Using a Helium-Neon Laser," Opt. Spectry., 29, 405–407 (Oct. 1970).
- P. Lambropoulos, S. Kern and R. K. Mueller, "Theory of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering with Stokes Feedback," *IEEE J. Quantum Electron*, 2 (9), 649–658 (1966); *Int. Quantum Electron Conf. 1966*, 46th Proc.
- T. K. Lim, H. L. Swinney, K. H. Langley, and T. A. Kachnowski, "Rayleigh Linewidth in Sulfur Hexafluoride Near the Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1776–1780 (Dec. 27, 1971) [3].
- S. M. Lo and K. Kawasaki, "Vortex Correction Contribution to the Decay Rate of Concentration Fluctuations in Binary Liquid Critical Mixtures," *Phys. Rev. A*, 5, 421–424 (1972) [9].
- R. Mohr, K. H. Langley, and N. C. Ford, "Brillouin Scattering from Sulfur Hexafluoride in the Vicinity of the Critical Point," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49 (3, PT. 3), 1030-1032 (1971) [4].
- M. Papoular, "Critical Surface Opalescence," Compt. Rend. B, 266, 592–595 (1968) (in French) [6].
- D. Pohl and W. Kaiser, "Time-Resolved Investigations of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Transparent and Absorbing Media; Determination of Phonon Lifetimes," *Phys. Rev. B*, 1 (1), 31–43 (1970).

- D. Pohl, M. Maier, and W. Kaiser, "Phonon Lifetimes Measured in Amplifiers for Brillouin Radiation," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 20 (8), 366–369 (1968).
- P. N. Pusey and W. I. Goldburg, "Light Scattering Measurement of Concentration Fluctuations in Phenol-Water Near its Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. A*, 3 (2), 766– 776 (1971): *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 23 (2), 67–70 (1969) [9].
- 372. J. P. Webb, "Critical Opalescent Light Scattering in Helium-3," Thesis, Stanford University, 1968, 164 pp. (Univ. Microfilms Order No. 68-8294).
- Y. Yeh, "Observation of the Long Range Correlation Effect in the Rayleigh Linewidth Near the Critical Point of Xenon," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 18, 1043–1046 (1967) [3].
- J. Zollweg, G. A. Hawkins, and G. B. Benedek, "Surface Tension and Viscosity of Xenon Near its Critical Point. (Optical Inelastic Scattering Method)," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 27, 1182–1185 (1971) [6].
- H. L. Swinney, D. L. Henry, and H. Z. Cummins, "The Rayleigh Linewidth in Carbon Dioxide and Xenon near the Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 81 (1972) [3],
- D. S. Cannell and J. H. Lunacek, "Long Range Correlation Length and Isothermal Compressibility of Carbon Dioxide Near its Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 91 (1972) [3].
- R. Mohr and K. H. Langley, "Brillouin Scattering from Sulfur Hexafluoride in the Vicinity of the Critical Point," in Colloque Int, CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere por les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 97 (1972) [4].
- W. I. Goldburg, and P. N. Pusey, "Light Scattering Study of the Critical Behavior of a Three Component Liquid Mixture," in *Colloque Int. CNRS*, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 105 (1972) [9].
- B. Chu, D. Thiel, W. Tscharnuter, and D. V. Fenby, "Critical Opalescence of Perfluoromethylcyclohexane in Carbon Tetrachloride," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33Cl, 111 (1972) [9].
- P. Calmettes, I. Lagues, and C. Laj, "Measurement of Turbidity and Scattered Intensity in a Binary Critical Mixture," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 125 (1972) [9].
- 373. J. Zollweg, G. Hawkins, I. W. Smith, M. Giglio, and G. B. Benedek, "On the Spectrum and Intensity of Light Scattered from the Bulk and the Interface of Xenon near its Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 135 (1972).
- M. A. Bouchiat and J. Meunier, "Light Scattering from Surface Waves on Carbon Dioxide near the Critical Point," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 141 (1972) [9].
- E. S. Wu and W. W. Webb, "Light Near the Critical Point Scattered by the Liquid Vapor Interface of Sulfur-Hexafluoride," in Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 149 (1972) [6].
- R. D. Mountain, "Depolarized Scattering and Long Range Correlations for a Simple Fluid Near the Critical Point," in *Colloque Int. CNRS, Diffusion de la Lumiere par les Fluides*, 1971. J. Physique Suppl., 33C1, 265 (1972) [5].
- 374. I. W. Smith, M. Giglio, and G. B. Benedek, "Correlation Range and Compressibility of Xenon Near its Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 27, 1556 (1971).
- 375. M. Giglio and G. B. Benedek, "Angular Distribution of the Intensity of Scattered Light from Xenon Near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 23, 1145 (1969).

- 376. J. H. Lunacek and D. S. Cannell, "Long Range Correlation and Isothermal Compression of Carbon Dioxide near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 27, 841 (1971).
- S. H. Chen and N. Polonsky, "Anomalous Damping and Dispersion of Hypersound in a Binary Liquid Mixture near the Solution Critical Point," *Phys. Rev. Lett*, 20, 909 (1968) [9].
- 377. V. G. Puglielli and N. C. Ford, "Turbidity Measurements in Sulfur Hexafluoride Near the Critical Point," Phys. Rev. Lett., 25, 143 (1970).

11. Stimulated Scattering

- 378. V. I. Bespalov and A. M. Kubarev, "Stimulated Rayleigh Scattering of Light in Liquid Solutions," Soviet Phys. JETP, 6 (2), 31-33 (1967).
- 379. V. I. Bespalov, A. M. Kubarev, and G. A. Pasmanik, "Stimulated Rayleigh Light Scattering," *Izv. Vuz. Radiofiz*, 13 (10), 1433–1466 (1970) (in Russian).
- 380. V. I. Bespalov, A. M. Kubarev, and G. A. Pasmanik, "Spectral Investigations of the Stimulated Mandelshtam Brillouin Scattering and Stimulated Temperature Light Scattering in Liquids," *Izv. Vuz. Radiofiz*, 14, 1514–1517 (1971) (in Russian).
- V. I. Bespalov and G. A. Pasmanik, "Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin and Stimulated Entropy Back Scattering of Light Pulses," *Soviet Phys. JETP*, 31, 168-174 (1970).
- V. S. Starunov and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering and Stimulated Entropy (Temperature) Scattering of Light," *Soviet Phys. Usp.*, 12 (4), 463–489 (1970).
- 383. N. Bloembergen and P. Lallemand, "Complex Intensity-Dependent Index of Refraction, Frequency Broadening of Stimulated Raman Lines and Stimulated Rayleigh Scattering," Phys. Rev. Lett., 16 (3), 81–84 (1966).
- N. Bloembergen, W. H. Lowdermilk, M. Matsuoka, and C. S. Wang, "Theory of Stimulated Concentration Scattering," Phys. Rev. A, 3 (1), 404–412 (1971).
- 385. I. I. Abrikosova and O. M. Bochkova, "Breakdown of Liquid and Gaseous Helium by a Laser Beam and Observation of Stimulated Mandelshtam Brillouin Scattering in Liquid Helium," JETP Lett., 9 (5), 1679 (1969).
- 386. I. L. Abrikosova and N. G. Skrypnik, "Breakdown by a Laser Beam and Stimulated Mandelstam Brillouin Scattering in Liquid Helium-4," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.*, 59 (1), 59–63 (1970) (in Russian).
- 387. A. J. Alcock and C. De Micheils, "Nanosecond Pulse Generation by Means of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Appl. Phys. Lett., 11 (6), 185–186 (1967).
- I. M. Arefev and V. N. Biryukov, "Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in the Region of the Critical Lamination Point of Solutions," *JETP Lett.*, 12 (7), 240–242 (1970).
- F. Barocchi, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering: Phonon-Frequency Dependence of Steady State Gain in Dispersive Liquids," J. Appl. Phys., 40 (7), 2867–2873 (1969).
- F. Barocchi and M. Zoppi, "Angular Distribution of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering Gain," Opt. Commun., 3, 335-339 (July 1971).
- 391. I. P. Batra and R. H. Enns, "Stimulated Thermal Scattering in Isotropic Media. Parts 1 & 2," Can. J. Phys., 47 (12), 1283–1290 (1969); 47 (16), 1745–1750 (1969).
- 392. I. P. Batra and R. H. Enns, "Stimulated Thermal Scattering of Light," Phys. Stat. Solidi, 49, 11–63 (1971).
- 393. I. P. Batra and R. H. Enns, "Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev. 185 (1), 396–399 (1969).

- 394. I. P. Batra and R. H. Enns, "Value of the Critical Absorption Coefficient in Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," J. Chem. Phys., 51 (4), 1668–1669 (1969).
- 395. A. I. Bozhkov and F. V. Bunkin, "Stimulated Light Scattering at the Surface of a Highly Viscous Liquid," Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz., 56 (6), 1976–1978 (1969) (in Russian).
- 396. A. I. Bozhkov, F. V. Bunkin, and M. V. Feborov, "Stimulated Light Scattering From the Surface of a Liquid of Arbitrary Viscosity," Opt. Spectroskopiya, 28 (1), 58–62 (1970).
- 397. R. G. Brewer, "Frequency Shifts in Self-Focussed Light," Phys. Rev. Lett, 19 (1), 8-9 (1967).
- R. G. Brewer, "Growth of Optical Plane Waves in Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Phys. Rev. A, 140 (3), 800–803 (1965).
- 399. R. G. Brewer, "Stimulated Brillouin Shifts by Optical Beats," Appl. Phys. Lett., 9 (1), 51-53 (1966).
- 400. R. G. Brewer and B. Rieckhoff, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," *Phys Rev. Lett.*, 13, 334–336 (1964).
- R. G. Brewer and D. C. Shapero, "Multiple Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," in *Physics of Quantum Electronics*, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966, pp. 216–222.
- E. Burlefinger and H. Puell, "Intensive Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in a Parallel Laser Beam," *Phys. Lett.*, 15, 313–314 (1965).
- 403. R. Y. Chiao, "Polarization Dependence of Stimulated Rayleigh-Wing Scattering and the Optical Frequency Kerr Effect," Phys. Rev., 185, (2), 430-445 (1969).
- 404. C. W. Cho, N. D. Foltz, D. H. Rank, and T. A. Wiggins, "Stimulated Rayleigh Scattering," Phys. Rev. Lett., 18 (4), 107-109 (1967).
- 405. C. W. Cho, N. D. Foltz, D. H. Rank, and T. A. Wiggins, "Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev., 175 (1), 271–274 (1968).
- A. A. Chopan, "Concerning Induced Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering," JETP Lett., 3 (2), 45–47 (1966).
- 407. G. W. Cohen-Solal, "Study of Ultrasonic Generation by Stimulated Brillouin Effect," Comet. Rend. B, 267 (26), 1431–1434 (1968) (in French).
- M. J. Colles, "Efficient Stimulated Raman Scattering from Picosecond Pulses," Opt. Commun., 1 (4), 169–172 (1969).
- 409. K. Daree and W. Kaiser, "Competition Between Stimulated Brillouin and Rayleigh Scattering in Absorbing Media," Phys. Rev. Lett., 26, 816–819 (April 5, 1971).
- M. Denariez and G. Bret, "Investigation of Rayleigh Wings and Brillouin Stimulated Scattering in Liquids," *Phys. Rev.*, 171 (1), 160–171 (1968).
- M. Denariez and G. Bret, "Measurements of Response in the Stimulated Rayleigh Effect," Compt. Rend. B, 265 (2), 144-147 (1967) (in French).
- 412. S. Du Martin, B. Oksemgorm, and B. Vodar, "Depolarization of Light Emitted by Stimulated Brillouin Effect in Compressed Gaseous Nitrogen," *Compt. Rend. B*, 268 (6), 471–474 (1969) (in French).
- 413. S. Dumartin, B. Oksengorn, and B. Vodar, "Stimulated Brillouin Effect in Compressed Gases and Inverted Brillouin Effect (in Absorption) in Acetone," Compt. Rend, B, 262 (26), 1680-1683 (1966) (in French).
- 414. Y. U. E. Dyakov, "Estimate of Line Width of Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin and Raman Scattering of Light in Saturation," JETP Lett., 10 (11), 347–350 (1969).
- Y. U. E. Dyakov, "Influence of Nonmonochromatic Pumping on the Form of the Spectrum of Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering," JETP Lett. 9 (8), 296-298 (1968).

- 416. J. L. Emmett and A. L. Schawlow, "Transverse Stimulated Emission in Liquids (Brillouin)," Phys. Rev., 170 (2), 358–362 (1968).
- R. H. Enns, "Approach to Steady State for Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," Can. J. Phys., 48 (6), 710–715 (1970).
- R. H. Enns and S. S. Rangnekar, "Resolution of the Critical Absorption Coefficient Anomaly in Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," *Phys. Lett.*, A, 34 (4), 249–250 (1971).
- I. L. Fabelinskii, D. I. Mash, V. V. Morozov and V. S. Starunov, "Stimulated Scattering of Light in Hydrogen Gas at Low Pressures," *Phys. Lett. A*, 27 (5), 253-254 (1968).
- 420. N. D. Foltz, C. W. Cho, D. H. Rank and T. A. Wiggins, "Stimulated Rayleigh Scattering in Liquids," *Phys. Rev.*, 165 (2), 396–400 (1968).
- E. Garmire and C. H. Townes, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," Appl. Phys. Lett., 5, 84-86 (1964).
- C. R. Giuliano, "Time Resolved Interferometry in Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Appl. Phys. Lett., 7 (10), 279–281 (1965).
- 423. N. Goldblatt, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Appl. Opt., 8 (8), 1559–1566 (1969).
- 424. N. Goldblatt and M. Mercher, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering Origins of Anti-Stokes Components," Phys. Rev. Lett., 20 (7), 310-314 (1968).
- 425. N. Goldblatt and T. A. Litovitz, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering: Measurement of Hypersonic Velocity in Liquids," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 41 (5), 1301–1307 (1967).
- A. L. Golger, "Competition Between Stimulated Mandelshtam Brillouin Scattering and Raman Scattering in Liquids," Vestn. Mosk. Univ. Fiz. Astron, 1970, (6), 693-698 (1970) (in Russian).
- 427. A. Z. Grasyuk, V. I. Popovichev, and V. V. Ragulskii, "Increase of Radiation Brightness in a Brillouin Laser," JETP Lett., 12, 193–195 (1970).
- M. A. Gray, "Theory of Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Fluids," Thesis, Pennsylvania State University, 1969, 86 pp. (Univ. Microfilms 69-9760); *Phys. Abstr.*, 73, 39484.
- M. A. Gray and R. M. Herman, "Nonlinear Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Gases," Phys. Rev., 181 (1), 374–378 (1969).
- H. Grimm and K. Dransfeld, "Scattering of Laser Light in Superfluid Helium," Z. Naturforsch. A, 22, 1629–1630 (1967) [4].
- K. Groe, "Theory of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," Z. Phys., 201 (1), 59–68 (1967) (in German).
- 431. B. S. Guberman and V. V. Morozov, "Induced Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in Carbon Dioxide Near the Critical Point," Opt. Spectry., 22 (4), 368 (1967).
- 432. E. E. Hagenlocker, R. W. Minck, and W. G. Rado, "Effects of Phonon Lifetime on Stimulated Optical Scattering in Gases," *Phys. Rev.*, 154 (2), 226–233 (1967).
- W. Heinicke, G. Winterling, and K. Dransfeld, "Low-Temperature Applications of the Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," J. Acous. Soc. Am., 49 (3), 954 (1971).
- R. M. Herman, "Saturation Effects in Stimulated Rayleigh-Wing Scattering," *Phys. Rev.*, 164 (1), 200–206 (1967).
- 435. R. M. Herman and M. A. Gray, "Theoretical Prediction of the Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev. Lett., 19 (15), 824–828 (1967).
- K. Inoue, "Study on Stimulated Brillouin Scattering by Varying Both Phonon Lifetime and Pulse Duration of Laser," Japan. J. Appl. Phys., 9 (11), 1347-1355 (1970).

- 437. K. Inoue and T. Yajima, "Temperature Dependence of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Quartz," Japan. J. Appl. Phys., 6 (11), 1346-1347 (1967).
- T. Ito and H. Takuma, "Interference Between Stimulated Brillouin and Raman Scattering," in *Physics of Quantum Electronics*. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966, pp. 200–206.
- 439. T. Ito and H. Takuma, "Threshold Condition of the Small and Large Angle Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," J. Phys. Soc. Japan, 24 (4), 965 (1968).
- 440. T. S. Jaseja, P. C. Pande, B. Kumar, and V. Parkash, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Liquids of High Viscosities and Cyclohexane," *IEEE J. Quantum Electron.*, 7, 537 (1971).
- S. Jorma, "Atmospheric Depolarization and Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Appl. Optics, 10, 2661-2664 (1971).
- W. Kaiser, "Quantitative Investigations of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 49, 959-963 (March Pt. 3, 1971).
- 443. R. N. Keeler, G. H. Bloom, and A. C. Mitchell, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Shock Compressed Fluids," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 17 (16), 852–854 (1966).
- 444. V. V. Korchkin, D. I. Mash, V. V. Morozov, I. D. Fabelinskii, and M. Y. A. Shchelev, "Development of Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering with Time in Nitrogen Gas at 150 Atmospheres," *JETP Lett.*, 5 (10), 307–309 (1967).
- 445. Y. U. I. Kyzylasov and V. S. Stanunov, "Amplification of the Anti-Stokes and Stokes Components of Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering as a Result of Four-Phonon Interaction," *Soviet Phys. JETP*, 7 (5), 123–125 (1968).
- 446. Y. U. I. Kyzylasov and V. S. Starunov, "Observation of Ultrashort Radiation Pulses in Stimulated Scattering of Light in the Rayleigh Line Wing," *JETP Lett.*, 9 (12), 401–403 (1969).
- 447. Y. U. I. Kyzylasov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Stimulated Scattering of Light of the Rayleigh Line Wing in an External Resonator," *JETP Lett.*, 9 (7), 227-229 (1969).
- 448. Y. U. I. Kyzylasov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering and Fracture of Glasses by Giant Ruby Laser Pulses," *Fiz. Tverd. Tela*, 12 (1), 233–239 (1970) (in Russian).
- 449. N. N. Lavrinovich, "Stationary Theory of Induced Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in a Medium with Weak Linear Acoustic Damping," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.* 60 (1), 69–72 (1971) (in Russian).
- M. E. Mack, "Stimulated Thermal Light Scattering in the Picosecond Regime," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 22 (1), 13-15 (1969).
- W. K. Madigosky, A. Monkewicz, and T. A. Litovitz, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering: Measurement of Hypersonic Velocities in Gases," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 41 (5), 1308-1311 (1967).
- M. Maier, "Quasisteady State in the Stimulated Brillouin Scattering of Liquids," *Phys. Rev.*, 166 (1), 113–119 (1968).
- 453. M. Maier, O. Rahn, and G. Wendl, "Self-Focussing of Laser Light and Stimulated Scattering Processes in Transparent and Absorbing Liquids: Part 1: Self-Focussing," Z. Naturforsch. A, 25 (12), 1868–1879 (1970) (in German).
- 454. M. Maier and G. Renner, "Transient Threshold Power of Stimulated Brillouin Raman Scattering," Phys. Lett. A, 34, 299–300 (April 5, 1971).
- 455. M. Maier, W. Rother, and W. Kaiser, "Time-Resolved Measurements of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Appl. Phys. Lett., 10 (3), 80-82 (1967).
- 456. D. I. Mash, V. V. Morozov, V. S. Starunov, E. V. Tiganov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Induced Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in Solid Amorphous Bodies and Liquids," JETP Lett., 2 (5), 157-160 (1965).

- 457. D. I. Mash, V. V. Morozov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Induced Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in Gases," JETP Lett., 2 (12), 349–351 (1965).
- 458. D. I. Mash, V. V. Morozov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Stimulated Scattering of Light of the Rayleigh-Line Wing," JETP Lett., 2 (1), 25–27 (1965).
- 459. D. I. Mash, V. S. Starunov, E. V. Tiganov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Intensity and Width of the Components of the Fine Structure Line of Scattered Light in Liquids and the Damping of Hypersound," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.*, 49 (6), 1764–1773 (1965) (in Russian).
- 460. R. W. Minck, E. E. Hagenlocker, and W. G. Rado, "Simultaneous Occurrence of and Competition Between Stimulated Optical Scattering Processes in Gases," J. Appl. Phys., 38 (5), 2254–2260 (1967).
- A. S. Pine, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev., 149, 113–117 (1966).
- 462. D. Pohl, L. Reinhold, and W. Kaiser, "Experimental Observation of Stimulated Thermal Brillouin Scattering," Phys. Rev. Lett., 20 (21), 1141–1143 (1968).
- A. L. Pohyakova, "Elastic Nonlinearity in Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering," JETP Lett., 7 (2), 57-60 (1968).
- 464. D. H. Rank, "Some Stimulated Effects in Nonlinear Optics," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 60 (4), 433–444 (1970).
- 465. D. H. Rank, C. W. Cho, N. D. Foltz, and T. A. Wiggins, "Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," Phys. Rev. Lett., 19 (15), 828-830 (1967).
- 466. D. H. Rank, T. A. Wiggins, D. R. Dietz, N. D. Faltz, and C. W. Cho, "Stimulated Scattering in Liquids and Gases," Pennsylvania State University, 1969, 78 pp. (AD63 4880); Sci. Abstr. Sect. A 73, 39676 (1970).
- 467. D. H. Rank, T. A. Wiggins, R. V. Wick, D. P. Eastman, and A. H. Guenther, "Stimulated Brillouin Effect in High-Pressure Gases," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 56 (2), 174–176 (1966).
- Dvgln Rao, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in a Liquid Crystal," Phys. Lett. A, 32 (7), 533-534 (1970).
- 469. W. Rother and W. Kaiser, "Time and Frequency Dependence of Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," Phys. Rev. Lett., 22 (18), 915-918 (1969).
- W. Rother, H. Meyer, and W. Kaiser, "Angular Dependence of Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," Phys. Lett. A, 31 (5), 245-246 (1970).
- 471. W. Rother, H. Meyer, and W. Kaiser, "Amplification of Light in Absorbing Media: Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering," Z. Naturforsch. A, 25, 1136– 1143 (July 1970).
- 472. C. A. Sacchi, "Stimulated Scattering in the Far Wing of the Rayleigh Line and Low Frequency Raman Lines in Liquids," Opt. Commun. 4, 83-87 (1971).
- 473. T. T. Saito, L. M. Peterson, D. H. Rank, T. A. Wiggins, "Measurement of Hypersound Speed in Gases by Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," J. Opt. Soc. Am., 60 (6), 749-755 (1970), Ann. Meet. Opt. Soc. Am., 1969, p. 28.
- 474. Y. R. Shen and Y. J. Shaham, "Self Focussing and Stimulated Raman and Brillouin Scattering in Liquids," Phys. Rev. 168 (2), 224-231 (1967).
- 475. V. S. Starunov, "Problems Pertaining to the Theory of Stimulated Molecular Scattering of Light," *Zh. Eksierim. i Teor. Fiz.*, 57 (3), 1012–1023 (1969) (in Russian).
- 476. V. S. Starunov, "Theory of Stimulated Rayleigh-Wing Scattering," Soviet Phys. Doklady, 13 (3), 217-219 (1968).
- 477. T. S. Stepanova, L. D. Khazov, and I. K. Nikitin, "Generation of Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in Water," Opt. Spectry., 29, 514–517 (Nov. 1970).

- 478. H. Takuma and D. A. Jennings, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in the off Axis Resonator. Optical Heterodyne Detection of the Forward Stimulated Brillouin Scattering (Carbon Disulfide)," Appl. Phys. Lett., 5, 239-242 (1964).
- C. L. Tang, "Saturation and Spectral Characteristics of the Stokes Emission in the Stimulated Brillouin Process," J. Appl. Phys., 37 (8), 2945–255 (1966).
- 480. E. A. Tikhonov and M. T. Shpak, "Resonance Stimulated Rayleigh Scattering of Light by Organic Dye Solutions," Ukr. Fiz. Zh., 14 (8), 1378–1385 (1969) (in Russian).
- N. L. Tsintsadze, "Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering in Helium-2," Soviet Phys. JETP, 28, 950 (1969).
- J. Walder, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Thesis, Cornell University, 1968, 121 pp. (Univ. Microfilms Order N . 68-11647).
- J. Walder and C. L. Tang, "Photoelastic Amplification of Light and the Generation of Hypersound by the Stimulated Brillouin Process," Phys. Rev. Lett., 19 (17), 623-626 (1967).
- 484. J. Walder and C. L. Tang, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Non Focussing Liquids," Phys. Rev., 155, 318-320 (1967).
- C. S. Wang, "Effect of Strong Driving Field on the Frequency Shift of Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Gases," Phys. Rev. Lett., 24 (25), 1394–1395 (1970).
- C. S. Wang, "Vanishing of the Forward First Stokes Line in Stimulated Brillouin Scattering," Phys. Lett., A, 27, 633 (1968).
- R. V. Wick and A. H. Guenther, "Intracavity Brillouin Scattering from Positive Q-Spoiling Cells," Appl. Opt., 7 (1), 73-76 (1968).
- 488. T. A. Wiggins, C. W. Cho, D. R. Dietz, and N. D. Foltz, "Stimulated Thermal Rayleigh Scattering in Gases," Phys. Rev. Lett., 20 (16), 831–834 (1968).
- 489. T. A. Wiggins, R. V. Wick, and D. H. Rank, "Stimulated Effects in Nitrogen(2) and Carbon Hydrogen(4) Gases," Appl. Opt. 5 (6), 1069–1072 (1966).
- 490. G. Winterling, G. Walda, and W. Heinicke, "Stimulated Brillouin Scattering in Liquid Helium," Phys. Lett. A, 26 (7), 301-302 (1968).
- 491. G. I. Zaitsev, Y. U. I. Kyzylasov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Experimental Investigation of Stimulated Light Scattering in the Wing of the Rayleigh Line," *Soviet Phys. JETP*, 6 (2), 35–38 (1967).
- G. I. Zaitsev, Y. U. I. Kyzylasov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinsfiii, "Observations of Four-Photon Interactions in the Spectrum of Stimulated Scattering of the Light of the Rayleigh Line Wing," *JETP Lett.*, 6 (6), 180-182 (1967).
 G. I. Zaitsev, Y. U. I. Kyzylasov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Stimu-
- 493. G. I. Zaitsev, Y. U. I. Kyzylasov, V. S. Starunov, and I. L. Fabelinskii, "Stimulated Temperature Scattering of Light in Liquids," *JETP Lett.*, 6 (8), 255–257 (1967).
- 494. G. Z. Zverev and A. D. Martynov, "Investigation of Stimulated Mandelshtam-Brillouin Scattering Thresholds for Different Media at Wavelengths 0.35, 0.69 and 1.06 Microns," JETP Lett., 6 (11), 351–354 (1967).

12. Nonlinear Scattering and Miscellaneous References

- 495. Y. U. K. Danileiko et al., "Nonlinear Scattering of Light in Inhomogeneous Media," *Zh. Eksperim. i Teor. Fiz.*, 60, 1245–1250 (April 1971) (in Russian, English Abstr.).
- 496. S. Kielich, "Changes in Rayleigh Scattering of Light Caused by Laser Optical Saturation," Acta Phys. Polon. A, 37 (5), 719-731 (1970).
- 497. S. Kielich, "Multiharmonic Molecular Light Scattering in Liquids," Chem. Phys. Lett., 1 (10), 441-442 (1967).

- 498. S. Kielich, "Nonlinear Changes in Rayleigh Light Scattering Due to Electric and Magnetic Fields," Opt. Commun. 1 (7), 345-348 (1970).
- S. Kielich and M. Kozierowski, "Depolarization Ratio of Third Harmonic Elastic Scattering of Laser Light in Gases and Liquids," Acta Phys. Polon. A, 38 (2), 271-273 (1970).
- S. Kielich, J. R. Lalanne, and P. E. Martin, "Double-Photon Elastic Light Scattering by Liquids Having Centrosymmetric Molecules," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 26, 1295– 1298 (May 24, 1971).
- 501. C. R. Lalanne, "Anomaly Exhibited by the Depolarized Rayleigh Scattering of Some Liquids Subjected to an Intense Luminous Wave of a Pulsed Laser," *Compt. Rend.*, B, 265 (21), 1181-1184 (1967) (in French).
- P. D. Maker, "Nonlinear Light Scattering in Methane," in *Physics of Quantum Electronics*. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966, pp. 60–66.
- D. L. Weinberg, "Temperature Dependence, Orientation Correlation and Molecular Fields in Second-Harmonic Light Scattering from Liquids and Gases," J. Chem. Phys., 47 (4), 1307–1313 (1967).
- I. M. Wolinski and A. Sadownik-Wodzinska, "Effect of Molecular Expansion on Light Scattering. 1," Optik, 33, (3), 282–292 (1971) (in German, English Abstr.).
- 505. B. J. Berne, J. P. Boon, and S. A. Rice, "Transport Phenomena in Simple Liquids," J. Chem. Phys., 45, 1086 (1966).
- 506. E. V. Larson, D. G. Naugle, and T. W. Adair, "Ultrasonic Velocity and Attenuation in Liquid Neon," J. Chem. Phys., 54, 2429 (1971).
- J. Swift, "Transport Coefficients Near the Consolute Temperature of a Binary Liquid Mixture," Phys. Rev., 173, 257 (1968).
- K. Kawasaki, "Sound Attenuation and Dispersion Near the Liquid-Gas Critical Point," Phys. Rev. A, 1, 1750 (1970).
- 509. M. Born and E. Wolf, Principles of Optics, Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1964.
- S. Chandrasekhar, Hydrodynamic and Hydromagnetic Stability, Oxford University Press, 1961.
- 511. N. K. Ailawadi, A. Rahman, and R. Zwanzig, "Generalized Hydrodynamics and Analysis of Current Correlation Functions," Phys. Rev. A, 4, 1616 (1971).
- H. N. Lekkerkerker and J. P. Boon, "Light Scattering in Gas Mixtures," Phys. Lett. A, 39A, 9 (1972).
- J. P. Boon and P. Deguent, "Light Scattering as a Probe of Convective Instability," *Phys. Lett. A*, 39A, 315 (1972).